

LUND UNIVERSITY

Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer

Stjernfelt, Karl-Johan

2021

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Stjernfelt, K.-J. (2021). *Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer.* [Doctoral Thesis (monograph), Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund]. Lund University, Faculty of Medicine.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer

KARL-JOHAN STJERNFELT, MD DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL SCIENCES, LUND | FACULTY OF MEDICINE | LUND UNIVERSITY





By increasing our understanding of the genetic background of childhood cancer, it is possible to improve early diagnosis and treatment. This thesis examines the risk of cancer in relatives of children cancer and the presence of known genetic variants that predispose childhood cancer, with the purpose of identifying families likely to harbor genetic aberrations that have previously not been identified.





Faculty of Medicine Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund

Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2021:93 ISBN 978-91-8021-100-0 ISSN 1652-8220



Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer

Karl-Johan Stjernfelt, MD



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

by due permission of the

Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at the Belfrage lecture hall, BMC, Sölvegatan 17, 223 62, Lund

28th of September 2021, 9:00 am.

Faculty opponent Professor MD Ann Nordgren Clinical Genetics, Karolinska Hospital & Molecular Medicine, Karolinska Institute Stockholm, Sweden

Organization	Document name	
LUND UNIVERSITY, Lund, Sweden	DOCTORAL DISSERTATION	
	Date of issue: 28th of September 2021	
Author	Sponsoring organization	
Karl-Johan Stjernfelt	-	

Title Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer

BACKGROUND: Recent whole genome sequencing studies report that up to 6% of the childhood cancer population harbour a pathogenic variant. Identification of families with hereditary cancer may improve early detection of cancer as well as treatment outcome.

AIMS: The overall aim of this thesis was to investigate familial cancer risk in relatives of children with cancer and assess the prevalence of pathogenic germline variants.

METHODS: Pediatric cancer patients included in the Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study provided blood samples after informed consent. The Swedish Population- and Cancer Register were used to identify relatives with cancer diagnoses up to the third degree of relation. The relative risk for relatives was calculated. Illumina HiSeq 2500 was used to sequence DNA from patient blood for 22 cancer predisposition genes.

RESULTS: Study I: 41/528 families (7.8%) had multiple pediatric cancer cases up to the third degree of relation. Related children with cancer often had the same cancer diagnosis and were more likely to be female. Study II: We report an increased risk for adult cancer (SIR 1.07) and pediatric cancer (SIR 1.48) in 16,137 relatives of 757 children with cancer up to the third degree of relation. The results were unchanged when excluding 30 families of children with known germline pathogenic variants. Study III: Among 790 children with cancer, 3.8% carried one of the 22 most frequent pathogenic germline variants, resulting in 4.9% when correcting for diagnosis distribution. The prevalence of pathogenic variants for childhood cancer diagnoses was in line with recent whole genomic sequencing studies.

CONCLUSIONS: Family members of children with cancer have an increased cancer risk compared to the general population, which is not explained by known pathogenic germline variants alone. This thesis supports the need for further studies on genomics as well as other potential causes of pediatric and familial cancer.

Key words: familiar cancer, child predisposition	thood cancer, cancer, pediatric can	icer, heredity, genetics, cancer
Classification system and/or index terms (if any)		
Supplementary bibliographical information		Language: English
ISSN: 1652-8220		ISBN: 978-91-8021-100-0
Recipient's notes	Number of pages 73	Price
	Security classification	

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature Jall Staff

Date 2021-08-22

Cancer risk and predisposition in families with childhood cancer

Karl-Johan Stjernfelt, MD



Medical Faculty, Clinical Sciences, Pediatrics Lund University, Sweden 2021 Copyright © pp 1-73 Karl-Johan Stjernfelt Paper 1 © by the authors Paper 2 © by the authors Paper 3 © by the authors

Faculty of Medicine Department of Pediatrics

ISBN 978-91-8021-100-0 ISSN 1652-8220 Lund University, Faculty of Medicine Doctoral Dissertation Series 2021:93

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2021



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se MADE IN SWEDEN

To all my teachers in life

Table of Contents

Included publications	8
Abbreviations	9
Genetic glossary	10
Abstract	12
Introduction	13
Background	15
Incidence and diagnosis distribution	16
Childhood cancer treatment and survival in Sweden	18
Etiology	20
Environmental factors	21
Intrinsic factors	22
Childhood cancer genetics	22
History of cancer genomics	23
Impact of heredity on childhood cancer	24
	23
Hereditary cancer syndromes	
Autosomal recessive disorders	
Chromosomal abnormalities	
Imprinting errors and overgrowth disorders	34
Familial cancer risk	34
Whole genome sequencing and childhood cancer	35
Aims	37
Materials and methods	
Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study cohort	
Study I	
Study II	
Study III	
Registers	40

Swedish National Population Register	40
Swedish Cancer Register	40
Cause of Death Register	40
DNA extraction and sequencing	41
Statistical analysis	41
Results and Discussion	42
Study I	42
Study II	44
Study III	46
Strengths and limitations	50
Conclusions and future aspects	52
Study I	52
Study II	52
Study III	53
Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning	55
Acknowledgments	57
References	59

Included publications

This thesis is based on the following papers:

- I. **Stjernfelt KJ**, von Stedingk K, Wiebe T, Hjorth L, Olsson H, Øra I. Predominance of girls with cancer in families with multiple childhood cancer cases. BMC Cancer. 2017 Dec 19;17(1):868
- II. Stjernfelt KJ, von Stedingk K, Wiebe T, Hjorth L, Kristoffersson U, Stenmark-Askmalm M, Olsson H, Øra I. Increased Cancer Risk in Families with Pediatric Cancer Is Associated with Gender, Age, Diagnosis, and Degree of Relation to the Child. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2020 Nov; 29(11): 2171-2179
- III. von Stedingk K, Stjernfelt KJ, Kvist A, Wahlström C, Kristoffersson U, Stenmark-Askmalm M, Wiebe T, Hjorth L, Koster J, Olsson H, Øra I. Prevalence of germline pathogenic variants in 22 cancer susceptibility genes in Swedish pediatric cancer patients. Sci Rep. 2021 Mar 5;11(1):5307
- All publications are reprinted with the permission of the copyright holders.

Abbreviations

ACT	Adrenocortical tumors
ALL	Acute lymphocytic leukemia
AML	Acute myeloid leukemia
AMKL	Acute megakaryocytic leukemia
CI	Confidence interval
FAP	Familial adenomatous polyposis
FDR	False discovery rate
FPD/AML	Familial platelet disorder with predisposition to
	acute myelogenous leukemia
LCCG-study	Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic Study
LFS	Li-Fraumeni Syndrome
NF1	Neurofibromatosis type 1
NHL	Non-Hodgkin lymphoma
RB	Retinoblastoma
SIR	Standardized incidence ratio
SNV	Single nucleoid variant
TKI	Tyrosine kinase inhibitors
WES	Whole exome sequencing
WGS	Whole genome sequencing

Genetic glossary

- version of a gene at a given location along a chromosome
 expressed in individuals who have one copy of a pathogenic variant at a particular locus on one of the 22 pairs of autosomes
 requires biallelic pathogenic variants at a particular locus on one of the 22 pairs of autosomes to express an observable phenotype
- chromosomes that are not one of the two sex chromosomes
– present at birth
 a variant that is present in all somatic and germline cells; can be passed on to offspring
- alterations to DNA nucleotides or proteins that control gene expression but do not alter the DNA sequence
- the basic unit of heredity; DNA arranged in a linear manner along a chromosome.
- the set of alleles at a single locus, or the set of alleles at multiple loci
- the cell line from which egg or sperm cells (gametes) are derived
- two different alleles at a particular locus, one of which is usually pathogenic
- two identical alleles at the same locus

imprinting	- the process by which maternally and paternally derived chromosomes are epigenetically modified to affect the expression of a certain gene or genes on those chromosomes depending on their parental origin
locus	– the physical site or location of a specific gene on a chromosome
loss of heterozygosity	 loss of one of the two alleles at a locus
pathogenic variant	 an alteration in a gene that is associated with an abnormal phenotype or increased disease risk
penetrance	- the proportion of individuals with a pathogenic variant causing a particular disorder who exhibit clinical findings of that disorder
phenotype	– the observable characteristics of the expression of a gene
polygenic	 – condition caused by the additive contributions of variants in multiple genes at different loci

Abstract

BACKGROUND: Recent whole genome sequencing studies report that up to 6% of the childhood cancer population harbour a pathogenic variant. Identification of families with hereditary cancer may improve early detection of cancer as well as treatment outcome.

AIMS: The overall aim of this thesis was to investigate familial cancer risk in relatives of children with cancer and assess the prevalence of pathogenic germline variants.

METHODS: Pediatric cancer patients included in the Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study provided blood samples after informed consent. The Swedish Population- and Cancer Register were used to identify relatives with cancer diagnoses up to the third degree of relation. The relative risk for relatives was calculated. Illumina HiSeq 2500 was used to sequence DNA from patient blood for 22 cancer predisposition genes.

RESULTS: Study I: 41/528 families (7.8%) had multiple pediatric cancer cases up to the third degree of relation. Related children with cancer often had the same cancer diagnosis and were more likely to be female. Study II: We report an increased risk for adult cancer (SIR 1.07) and pediatric cancer (SIR 1.48) in 16,137 relatives of 757 children with cancer up to the third degree of relation. The results were unchanged when excluding 30 families of children with known germline pathogenic variants. Study III: Among 790 children with cancer, 3.8% carried one of the 22 most frequent pathogenic germline variants, resulting in 4.9% when correcting for diagnosis distribution. The prevalence of pathogenic variants for childhood cancer diagnoses was in line with recent whole genomic sequencing studies.

CONCLUSIONS: Family members of children with cancer have an increased cancer risk compared to the general population, which is not explained by known pathogenic germline variants alone. This thesis supports the need for further studies on genomics as well as other potential causes of pediatric and familial cancer.

Introduction

Childhood cancer is a rare disease, with approximately 350 cases below 18 years of which 300 below 15 years of age diagnosed annually in Sweden, a number that has been stable during the last decades (1, 2). Before the 1960s, a cancer diagnosis during childhood was seen as a death sentence and the only therapy available was surgery. With the development of chemotherapy, risk-adapted standardized therapeutic protocols, and new diagnostic measures introduced since the 1960s, there has been a drastic increase in survival (1-6). However, during the last decade, therapeutic improvement has become more dependent on unraveling the genetic background to childhood cancer as well as the cancer genome for targeting cancer treatment (2, 3).

It is unknown to what extent childhood cancer is attributable to chance mutations, environmental factors, or inherited pathogenic genetic variants. The hereditary ratio has been estimated to be up to 10% (7-13), which is most probably an underestimation as it is based on the impact of identified single-gene variants shown to be likely pathogenic. This does not account for the potential contribution of low penetrant genetic variants. Childhood cancer is probably not the result of one single pathogenic variant in the majority of cases, but the contribution of many interacting variants (3, 14), which complicates the identification of new genetic variants involved in the carcinogenic process.

It has been theorized that the heredity of childhood cancer will increase as childhood cancer survival increases, as more potential carriers of pathogenic variants survive and will have the chance to reproduce (15). However, on a population level, this may not change the incidence in the short perspective.

In the process of investigating the molecular pathways involved in the development of childhood cancer, new targets for treatment might be revealed (2, 3, 11). This would have the greatest impact for cancers with low long-term survival ratios and those resistant to conventional treatment (16). Using genetic profiling of childhood cancer, we can obtain more precise risk assessments and this will result in more effective treatment protocols with less toxicity, something already implemented for some childhood cancer types (3, 17-19)

Identification of germline genetic variants associated with increased cancer risk allows for continuous screening for cancer and identification of family members at risk (20-22). Surveillance of patients at risk enables earlier diagnosis and treatment, which decreases both mortality and morbidity (23-25).

To identify new, potentially pathogenic variants, genome-wide sequencing methods, such as whole genome sequencing (WGS) and whole exome sequencing (WES), are being used. This has led to the identification of new, clinically relevant variants during the last decade (26-29).

Familial cancers have a few features distinguishing them from more sporadic types. The most well- known feature is having a family history of cancer, a cluster of cancer diagnoses within the family (15). Hereditary cancer, as seen in adults, often debuts at a lower age and often is multifocal (15, 30-32). Some specific and rare types of tumors (15) are a strong indicator of underlying genetic aberrations, as is a second primary tumor in a patient with childhood cancer (31, 33).

To identify families with an increased probability of harboring underlying pathogenic germline variants, it is important to collect information on the family history of cancer and the characteristics of those affected by cancer, as well as their type of cancer. As self-reported family history of cancer has been shown to underestimate the number of cancer cases in the family (34, 35), it is important to use objective methods to identify cancers among relatives. Verified official databases, such as the Swedish Population- and Cancer Registry, are a useful resource for conducting precise epidemiological research.

In this thesis, we have investigated hereditary patterns of cancer in extended family trees of children with cancer, as well as the presence of potential inherited pathogenic variants in these children, with the aim to identify frequency and patterns of cancer in these families when compared to families without.

Background

Cancer has most likely existed far longer than humanity itself, as it is present in other species that have walked this earth longer than us (36-38). Some of the earliest findings are from dinosaur fossils and bones (37, 38). It is clear that cancer has been with humans throughout history.

Egyptian manuscripts from 1600 BC, the so-called "Edwin Smith Papyrus," describe the presence of what seems to have been breast cancer, and the lack of a cure (39). Tumors or tumor-like erosions of bones, and sometimes of soft tissues in mummies, have been identified from all epochs of our history (40).

It happens to be that the oldest identified case of cancer in a human is that of a child. A male Celt who was about 15 years old and lived in about 800–600 BC passed away with a tumor in his humerus, which pathologically and radiographically was consistent with a possible osteosarcoma or chondrosarcoma (40). The word "cancer" to describe the disease was first used by Hippocrates (460–370 BC), often considered to have been the "Father of Medicine." Hippocrates used the terms carcinos and carcinoma, stemming from the Greek word for "crab" (39).

The treatment of cancer in children was originally limited to surgery. Improvement in survival occurred only after the introduction of chemotherapy for acute lymphocytic leukemia (ALL) (41). In the 1940s, Dr. Sidney Farber had observed what he believed was accelerated growth of pediatric tumors, including ALL, induced by folic acid. This led to the synthesis of aminopterin, a folate antagonist, which was effective in treatment of childhood ALL. In 1948, Farber and associates reported that aminopterin had induced remission in ten out of 16 children with ALL (42). This study was one the events that led to the establishment of Pediatric Oncology as a subspecialty (41).

Incidence and diagnosis distribution

Childhood cancer is a rare occurrence. The incidence of children diagnosed before 15 years of age in Sweden is 16.0 per 100 000 person years at risk (1). Internationally, the incidence of childhood cancer is 13.6 cases per 100 000 person years at risk, while the incidence in northern Europe is 14.8 (43). There are obvious problems with comparing incidence rates between different countries, as there are great variations in population coverage and methods of diagnosis, as well as in the definition of "childhood cancer." Most often, "childhood cancer" is defined as a cancer diagnosis before 15 or 18 years of age, the former being based on a rough estimate of the passing of puberty and the latter on the cultural and social definition of adulthood. This discrepancy can create problems when comparing different studies with different age cohorts, mainly for bone tumors, lymphomas, and carcinomas, all of which have an incidence peak after 14 years of age, but also for germ cell tumors, which have a double incidence peak.

In Sweden and internationally, there is a significant predominance of boys with cancer, with an incidence of 16.9 in Sweden and 15.1 internationally, compared to 15.0 and 12.9, respectively, for girls (1, 44). The reason for this difference still remains unknown.

Childhood cancer is histologically diverse and can be found in any organ of the body and is therefore categorized according to histology rather than location, as is the norm for adult cancer. It is commonly divided into twelve different subgroups based on morphology, according to the World Health Organization (WHO) International Childhood Cancer Classification, third edition (ICCC3 classification), from 2005. This differs from the diagnosis distribution among adults in whom the majority of cancers derive from epithelial cells and are carcinomas, which only account for 1.8% of pediatric cancers (1, 45).

The most common childhood cancer is leukemia (most commonly, ALL and acute myeloid leukemia (AML)), followed by central nervous system (CNS) tumors and lymphoma/histiocytosis. Together, these diagnoses make up more than two-thirds of all cancer cases in children (45) while the same diagnoses in adults account for less than 1% of all cases (46). The remaining childhood cancer diagnoses are embryonal cancers, i.e., neuroblastoma, retinoblastoma (RB), nephroblastoma, hepatoblastoma, rhabdomyosarcoma, and germ cell tumors, which are all rare in adults, and bone sarcomas and carcinomas, which are more frequent in adults (46). These diagnoses make up the remaining 30% of all childhood cancers (45).



Figure 1. Childhood cancer diagnosis distribution in Sweden.

Abbreviations: ALL = acute lymphocytic leukemia; AML = acute myeloid leukemia. Data from the Swedish

Childhood Cancer Registry.

Children with cancer are most often diagnosed before 5 years of age (1), although the mean age at onset varies between the different cancer types. Leukemia, neuroblastomas, renal tumors, hepatoblastoma, and RBs are often diagnosed at an early age and have an incidence spike before 5 years of age (1, 26, 47). Carcinomas, bone tumors, and lymphomas have an increased incidence in adolescence. CNS tumors, soft tissue sarcomas, and some subgroups such as AML and non-Hodgkin lymphoma (NHL) have a more even age distribution. Germ cell tumors are most common during infancy and adolescence (1, 26, 47).

Childhood cancer treatment and survival in Sweden

During the early 1960s, most children with cancer in Sweden were treated with surgery alone and the majority of those did not survive (Figure 2). Those who were treated with chemotherapy or focused radiotherapy most often had disseminated disease at diagnosis, and therefore mortality rates were very high (1, 48). Chemotherapy, initially based on mustard derivatives (49), was introduced in the 1960s. With its wider use, the survival from several types of cancer, specifically Hodgkin lymphoma and leukemia, increased drastically (1).

Initially, Swedish childhood cancer patients were treated at the pediatric ward of the local hospital and there was a lack of treatment guidelines and centralized pediatric cancer centers. Consequently, treatment regimens varied greatly across the country. In 1967, the Swedish Childhood Leukemia Group was founded with the aim to standardize childhood leukemia treatment. This formed the groundwork for the Nordic countries' treatment protocols for children with leukemia. The standardized protocols allow for evaluation of treatment effect, with treatment intensification or de-escalation when needed (48). Since the introduction of chemotherapy, standardized national and international protocols have been the main factors associated with increased survival in childhood cancer after the 1960s and 1970s (Figure 1).

After the 1990s, there was a stagnation in survival rates for most types of childhood cancer. However, AML has seen a recent increase in survival, which is accredited to timely improvement and intensification of treatment protocols (45). Generally, it is believed that conventional therapy (surgery, current chemotherapy options, and radiotherapy) is unlikely to yield additional improvement in survival for the patient groups which currently have low cure rates (2).

In 2001, the complete human genome was published (50, 51). Since then, knowledge in genomics has evolved, and keeps on evolving, including a deeper understanding and development of cancer genomics. With increased knowledge of cancer morphology and genomics, risk assessment, and treatment stratification of different subtypes of childhood cancer, survival has improved. Through identification of different childhood cancer subgroups by their genotype, it has been possible to adapt and improve treatment protocols. Examples are chemotherapy protocols for pediatric leukemia patients, where the intensity of treatment is based on risk factors including cytogenetic profile of the cancer cells (3, 17-19).



Figure 2. Five-year survival over time.

Abbreviations: ALL = acute lymphocytic leukemia; AML = acute myeloid leukemia; CNS = central nervous system. Data from the Swedish Childhood Cancer Registry.

Targeted therapies against genomic characteristics of the cancer cells have been introduced, partly as complement to conventional childhood cancer treatment, for example using monoclonal antibodies. One of the first examples was the introduction of tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) as complement to chemotherapy in rare types of ALL (52, 53) and AML (54), or the use of rituximab, a CD20 antibody, in treatment of Burkitt's lymphoma (55, 56).

While targeted therapies may be highly effective in specific types of childhood cancer, they clearly will not work for all patients. This treatment approach is mostly used in tumors that are dependent on, or are driven by, the molecule targeted by the drug (3). However, in the future, it may be possible for patients to be treated according to their own, unique cancer genetic profile, resulting in higher efficacy and minimal toxicity.

Etiology

Cancer cells derive from normal human cells that accumulate genetic and epigenetic mutations, which enable them to become tumorigenic and, ultimately, malignant (3, 57-59). Random mutations in the cell genome can sometimes lead to new biological capabilities necessary for tumor development. Six such mutations, or biological "hallmarks," were presented by Hanahan & Weinberg et al. in 2000 (57) and consists of:

- sustaining proliferative signaling, often related to changes in the response to exogenous mitogenic stimuli involving tyrosine kinase receptors;
- evading growth suppressors, often due to changes in the anti-proliferative set of controls regulated in part by the *RB* gene;
- resisting cell death, often due to changes in the apoptotic pathway regulated in part by p53;
- enabling replicative immortality, often related to changes in the telomerase pathway, which regulates telomere maintenance;
- inducing angiogenesis, which provides a blood supply for the growing tumor; and
- activating invasion and metastasis, which enables a cancer cell to invade normal tissues.

Furthermore, underlying genome instability in these cells drives the acquisition of additional hallmarks further. It has been estimated that as few as four or as many as seven discrete mutations may be necessary for these changes in humans for cancer to occur (60-62).

Two additional hallmarks for human cancer development were later suggested: reprogramming of energy metabolism, and evading immune destruction (63). These different attributes can be seen in various degrees in all types of cancer, but the specific mutations through which they are acquired differ greatly.

Within a malignant tumor, multiple distinct types of cells interact with each other, including non-malignant cells that get recruited to assist tumor growth. Thus, the development of a tumor is not only dependent on the sum of traits in cells acquired by genetic aberrations, but also on the "*tumor microenvironment*" in which these cells proliferate and interact (63).

The mechanisms that drive accumulation of mutations in the cell's genome are believed to differ between adult and childhood cancer. In adult cancer, we believe the primary contributor to be the accumulation of exposures and toxic insults that over decades lead to the development of malignant cells (3). Childhood cancers, however, with an obvious shorter period of potential exposure, are believed to be more dependent on other mechanisms (64), such as inherited or acquired genetic variants predisposing for cancer, as well as in utero exposure (3, 65, 66).

As children are in the process of normal growth and development, their cells undergo a complex program of division and differentiation. This gives opportunities for the rise of oncogenic mutations in cell populations that are less vulnerable, or silent, in the adult population (3). This could explain why embryonal tumors, such as neuroblastoma, RBs, embryonal rhabdomyosarcomas, and germ cell tumors, have their peak incidence during infancy (1, 64) and why osteosarcoma and Ewing sarcoma have their peak during the skeletal growth spurt in adolescence (3).

The different factors known to predispose for the development of childhood cancer can be divided into environmental, intrinsic, and genetic factors, as discussed below. Genetic factors will be discussed in depth in the section "Childhood cancer genetics."

Environmental factors

As childhood cancers are rare, it is challenging to conduct etiological investigations. Consequently, few environmental risk factors have been identified. Prior chemotherapy and high dose radiotherapy are the two most well-known and documented risk factors (67-70).

As in many diseases, the role of infections has been discussed as a trigger for cancer development. The Epstein-Barr virus is well known to increase the risk for lymphoma in adults (71, 72), but no decisive studies on the correlation between infections and childhood cancer have been conducted so far. For ALL, the most common childhood cancer and therefore the largest available cohort, it has been hypothesized that a child's immune system that has not been exposed to common infections early on is less developed and consequently more prone to have an unregulated reaction leading to the development of ALL (73). This is supported by the findings that breastfeeding (74, 75) and day care attendance (76, 77) are associated with lower risk for ALL. Moreover, exposure to pesticides has been shown to be related to an increased risk for ALL (78-80).

Several other risk factors have been studied, such as maternal coffee, alcohol, and vitamin consumption (81-83), cigarette smoking of mothers and fathers (84, 85), and exposure to electromagnetic fields (86). However, so far, these studies have been inconclusive (26).

Intrinsic factors

Some physical characteristics are associated with increased childhood cancer risk. Both high birth weight and being large for gestational age are associated with increased risk for childhood cancer (87), in particular for ALL (88, 89), CNS tumors (90), neuroblastoma (91), and Wilms' tumor (WT) (92). This has been theorized to be due to exposure to growth hormones (93) or genetic factors determining birth weight (94). High parental age has also been shown to increase the risk for childhood cancer in offspring (95). There is a slightly lower risk for childhood cancer in twins compared to singletons (96), but whether this is attributable to lower birth weight is unclear.

Birth defects have been shown to correlate with increased risk for childhood cancer, both when the child has a chromosomal anomaly (97-104) and when not (97-99, 101, 104). However, as both childhood cancer and congenital birth defects are very rare, no specific associations have been found.

A shared underlying genetic cause could explain the correlation between childhood cancer and congenital birth defects, possibly through variants in genes regulating embryogenesis (105). Indeed, embryonal cancers such as RBs, neuroblastomas, soft tissue sarcomas, and germ cell tumors have been reported to be specifically associated with congenital defects (98, 100), but brain tumors and leukemia to a smaller extent.

Childhood cancer genetics

The genetic background can explain causality of childhood cancer in the minority of cases. However, studies of genetic variants in cancer cells and in somatic cells of children with cancer might reveal information on the genesis of childhood cancer and potentially uncover targets for treatments.

This thesis focuses mainly on familial cancer and constitutional genetic variants, the latter being either inherited or de novo mutations. These germline mutations are present in all somatic cells of the affected person and can be passed on to offspring. We do not in detail discuss the specific mutations that are acquired during life and accumulated in cancer cells.

History of cancer genomics

Throughout history, different theories have been developed to explain the origin of cancer, including imbalance in body fluids, degeneration of the lymph, trauma, and chronic inflammation (39, 106).

The first insights into the role of the cell's genome for cancer genesis were obtained in the late 19th (107) and early 20th century (108). By using microscopes, researchers were able to observe bizarre chromosomal aberrations in dividing cancer cells; this led to the first suggestions that changes in the hereditary material could cause tumors.

In the 1940s, DNA was determined to be the carrier of inheritance (109) and in 1953 its structure was defined (110). When agents that were shown to cause chromosome aberration as well as mutations in DNA were also seen to increase the risk for cancer, the theory that genetic aberrations drive the development of cancer was strengthened (59, 111).

One of the first defined cancer-associated chromosome abnormalities was the Philadelphia translocation, which occurs between chromosomes 9 and 22 (112, 113). It was discovered in 1960 as a shortened chromosome 22 in cancer cells among patients with chronic myeloid leukemia, and, in accordance with the terminology of those days, named after the city where it was discovered.

One of the most well-known gene with genomic aberrations related to cancer, the TP53 gene and its coded protein p53 were identified simultaneously by several different research teams in 1979 (114-118). Pathogenic TP53 variants were later shown to be present not only in cancer cells: in 1990, TP53 was identified in somatic cells of patients with Li-Fraumeni syndrome (LFS) as well (119), a cancer predisposition syndrome that was observed in families with aggregation of breast cancer and childhood sarcoma and leukemia (120).

The first gene to be associated with an inherited syndrome was RB1 (121), identified in 1986 in patients with RB, hence its name. Retinoblastoma had already been suggested to be both a hereditary and a non-hereditary type, where children with multiple bilateral tumors were suspected to have hereditary cancer (122). To explain this, Alfred G. Knudson suggested the two-hit model in 1971, which is described in greater depth later in this thesis.

Following the discovery of the RB1 mutation, other highly penetrant pathogenic, somatic genetic variants associated with increased pediatric cancer risk were revealed, and several of the most common cancer-predisposing variants in children were identified during the following decade. In 1990, mutations in the NF1 gene were identified in patients with neurofibromatosis type 1 (123), and in 1991, mutations in the APC gene were identified in patients with familial adenomatous

colon polyposis (FAP) (124). In the same year, RUNX1 mutations were identified in patients with AML (125), while MLH1, MSH2, MSH6, and PMS2 mutations were all identified in patients with Lynch's syndrome in 1994 (126). Further, mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2 were identified in 1994 and 1995, respectively, both shown to be susceptibility genes for hereditary breast and ovarian cancer (127, 128).

Impact of heredity on childhood cancer

In this context, "heredity" is defined as a genetic variant that has been passed down either from the parents to the affected child or as a de novo mutation in the oocyte or sperm before fertilization. Thus, even children without a family history of cancer can have a hereditary predisposition for childhood cancer.

Previous studies have estimated that up to 10% of childhood cancers are due to cancer predisposing germline mutations (7-13). However, their findings were based on already known genetic variants, mainly high penetrance mutations in single genes and predisposition syndromes, and do not account for the effect of potential genetic variants not yet discovered. As a comparison, adult cancers caused by known pathogenic genetic variants account for less than 5% (129), although a statistical estimate based on twin studies in the Nordic countries attributes 33% of cancer risk to heredity (130). Due to the rareness of childhood cancer, similar studies on childhood cancer are difficult, but it is reasonable to assume that the genetic component far exceeds that of already described pathogenic variants.

The fact that more genetic variants have been detected to be causal in childhood cancer compared to adult cancer does not prove that childhood cancer has a stronger hereditary component; it could theoretically also be due to genetic variants being easier to identify in childhood cancer. However, it is generally argued that heredity has a higher impact on childhood cancer risk compared to cancer in adults (32, 131, 132) because children have had shorter environmental exposure. It has also been shown that, among adults, younger age of onset correlates to higher cancer risk among relatives (30-32), which also indicates that cancer at an early age is more likely to be caused by inherited pathogenic genetic variants.

There are differences in hereditary ratios of specific cancer diagnoses, i.e., the fraction of cancer cases attributed to known inherited pathogenic genetic variants varies depending on the type of childhood cancer. For example, adrenocortical carcinomas are thought to be caused by heredity in 50–80% of cases, while the figure for optic gliomas, RBs, and pheochromocytomas is 40% or higher (133-

135). The most common types of childhood cancer, leukemia and CNS tumors, have a much lower hereditary ratio, of <5% and <10%, respectively (12, 13).

Genetic mechanisms of inheritance

There are different mechanisms of genetic inheritance, the most simple being monogenic inheritance, which means that the inherited phenotype (or risk for cancer, which this thesis focuses on) is dependent on variation in one single gene.

In the cell, every gene has a specific location on the chromosome called a "locus" (place or position), and as chromosomes come in pairs, every gene is represented on two loci. The genetic variation of the locus is called "allele." The patterns of inheritance depend on whether the allele has a dominant or recessive effect. Whether the locus is on an autosomal chromosome or a sex chromosome also affects this pattern. An autosomal dominantly inherited variant only needs one defect allele to give rise to a change in phenotype. Therefore, if one of the parents carries the gene, there is a 50% risk for each offspring to get the pathological variant (see Figure 3).



Figure 3. Autosomal dominant inheritance.

By contrast, for autosomal recessive inheritance, the offspring needs defects in both alleles for a pathogenic phenotype to occur, one inherited from each parent. With two parents being carriers of the defect gene, there is a 25% probability of offspring to inherit two normal alleles, 50% to inherit one normal and one defect

allele, and 25% to receive two defect alleles, thus giving rise to a pathological phenotype (see Figure 4).



Figure 4. Autosomal recessive inheritance.

An inherited pathogenic variant may not be present in the phenotype at birth, but may manifest later in life. The term "penetrance" is used to indicate the number of carriers of a pathogenic variant who manifest symptoms. The penetrance of a specific disease may therefore increase with age. For example, if an inherited variant reveals a phenotypic manifestation in 80% of cases the penetrance for this variant is 80%.

Even though the monogenic inheritance of high penetrance germline variants is the most common mechanism for inherited childhood cancer risk (136), childhood cancer predisposition syndromes and childhood cancer-associated syndromes are inherited in other manners as well (132). Other examples are chromosomal abnormalities, such as Down syndrome (137), epigenetic disorders such as imprinting errors (138), and polygenetic/complex inheritance. The inherited risk for a specific type of tumor might be attributable to one mechanism or to the sum of several different mechanisms. For example, WT has been shown to be derived from multiple different genetic disorders affecting distinct molecular pathways (139). It is important to be familiar with the underlying genetic mechanisms of inheritance in different types of cancers when deciphering potential cancer predispositions from data on family history of cancer.

Two-hit theory

The "two-hit theory" was proposed by Knudson in 1971 (122). The theory explains why individuals with inherited cancer get cancer at an earlier age, and more often develop multiple cancers and at different sites, compared to individuals with sporadic cancer.

The theory is that, on a cellular level, two mutations, one on each allele, are required for cancer to develop, i.e., a recessive pattern. For sporadic cancer, two separate mutations have to occur within the same cell on both alleles for cancer to develop, and therefore this occurs later in life.

In inherited forms, one pathogenic variant is inherited and found in all cells and all tissues, whereas the second is an acquired somatic mutation found only in tumor cells (140). Therefore, individuals born with one pathogenic variant of the gene in all cells (those with an inherited predisposition) are much more likely to develop cancer at an earlier age and develop bilateral/multiple tumors as they only need one sporadic mutation for cancer to develop (see Figure 5).

When the RB1 gene was identified in 1986, this theory was confirmed and is now considered to be the paradigm for dominantly inherited tumor syndromes. These syndromes are most often caused by pathogenic variants in one allele of a tumor suppressor or DNA repair gene (141).



Figure 5. Visualization of the two-hit theory.

Hereditary cancer syndromes

A hereditary cancer syndrome is an inherited disorder in which there is a higher than normal risk of certain types of cancer. These syndromes are caused by mutations in certain genes passed from parents to children.

There are multiple suggestions for when to suspect a hereditary predisposition to cancer. They can generally be summarized as follows (15, 142):

- (a) family history of cancer of the same type;
- (b) different types of cancers in the same patient;
- (c) multifocal or bilateral cancers;
- (d) early age at diagnosis;
- (e) specific physical findings (such as café au lait spots in neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1), and macroglossia in Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS)); and
- (f) specific tumors such as pleuropulmonary blastoma in DICER1 syndrome, malignant rhabdoid tumors, and adrenocortical carcinoma in LFS.

The factors listed above increase the probability of an inherited cancer predisposition, but are not proof of it. A hereditary cancer syndrome is identified through either -

- (a) specific phenotypic features, as in classic LFS; or
- (b) the identification of a specific pathogenic variant.

The most common hereditary childhood cancer predisposition and childhood cancer-related syndromes are summarized in Table 1. Although many of them usually present in adult age, they may also cause childhood cancer. As previously discussed, all these syndromes combined contribute to less than 10% of all childhood cancer cases (7-13); however, they have specific molecular pathways and mechanisms that are common in several other cancer types (3), and they have been important for understanding the development of childhood cancer. Some of these will be explained in depth in the following section and used as examples for the mechanism of inheritance they represent.

Table 1. Inherited cancer predisposition syndromes.

Syndrome	Gene(s)	Neoplasm(s)/location(s)
Ataxia-telangiectasia	ATM	leukemia, lymphoma, breast, ovarian
Basal cell nevus syndrome (Gorlin syndrome)	РТСН	basal cell carcinoma, medulloblastoma
Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome	CDKN1C, H19, IGF2, KNBQOT1	WT, neuroblastoma, hepatoblastoma, rhabdomvosarcoma
Birt-Hogg-Dubé syndrome	FLCN	kidney
Bloom syndrome	BLM	leukemia, lymphoma, WT, colon, breast, cervix
Congenital central hypoventilation syndrome	PHOX2B	neuroblastoma, ganglioneuroma, ganglioneuroblastoma
Costello	HRAS	papilloma, rhabdomyosarcoma, neuroblastoma, transitional cell carcinoma
Cowden syndrome	PTEN	breast, thyroid, kidney, glioblastoma
Dyskeratosis congenita	DKC1, TERC, TERT	leukemia, esophagus
Dysplastic nevus syndrome	CDKN2A and others	melanoma, pancreatic
Hereditary breast/ovarian cancer	BRCA1, BRCA2	breast, ovarian, prostate pancreatic
Hereditary non-polyposis colon cancer (Lynch syndrome)	MLH1, MSH2, PMS2, MSH6	colon, uterine, gastric, endometrial, small bowel, sebaceous gland
Fanconi anemia	FAN-CA-FANCN and others	leukemia, hepatocellular, esophagus, head and neck, cervix, WT, medulloblastoma, neuroblastoma, embryonal tumors
Familial acute myeloid leukemia	RUNX1 and others	leukemia
Familial paraganglioma/pheochromocytoma	SDHB, SDHAF2, SDHC, SDHD	paraganglioma, pheochromocytoma, neuroblastoma
LFS	TP53	leukemia, lymphoma, breast cancer, osteosarcoma, brain tumors, neuroblastoma, adrenocortical carcinoma, soft tissue sarcoma
Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1	MEN1	parathyroid, pancreas, gastrinomas, insulinoma, carcinoid tumors
Multiple endocrine neoplasia types 2A	RET	thyroid medulla, pheochromocytoma
Neurofibromatosis type 1	NF1	MPNST, pheochromocytoma, astrocytoma, glioma, leukemia
Neurofibromatosis type 2	NF2	astrocytoma, melanoma, meningioma
Noonan syndrome	PTPN11, SOS1, RAF1, KRAS	leukemia, neuroblastoma, rhabdomyosarcoma
Nijmegen breakage syndrome	NBS1	lymphoma, leukemia
Peutz-Jeghers syndrome	LKB1	stomach, small intestine, colon, pancreas, uterine,
Familial adenomatous polyposis	APC	colon, small intestine, thyroid, pancreas, hepatoblastoma, medulloblastoma
RB	RB	RB, osteosarcoma, melanoma, pinealoblastoma, lung
Von Hippel-Lindau syndrome	VHL	renal cell carcinoma, pancreatic islet cell tumors, pheochromocytoma
Werner syndrome	WRN	leukemia, melanoma, osteosarcoma, thyroid
WAGR syndrome	WT1	WT
Weaver syndrome	EZH2	neuroblastoma
Wiskott-Aldrich syndrome	WASP	leukemia, lymphoma
Xeroderma pigmentosum	Many	basal cell, melanoma, stomach, leukemia

Adapted from Pizzo and Poplack's Pediatric Oncology, 8th edition, S. Blaney, L. Helman, P. Adamson, Wolters Kluwer 2021. (3)

Abbreviations: LFS = Li-Fraumeni syndrome; MPNST = malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumor; RB = retinoblastoma; WAGR = WT, aniridia, genital abnormalities, and mental retardation; WT = Wilms' tumor.

Autosomal dominant disorders

Most single-gene cancer predisposition syndromes are autosomal dominantly inherited, and the majority of them are due to mutations in tumor suppressor genes (143). The gene has a 50% risk of being inherited, evenly from both the mother and the father, and to both daughters and sons. Due to incomplete penetrance, the phenotypical expression of the variant can sometimes seem to "skip" a generation.

Hereditary retinoblastoma

The first observed gene responsible for a childhood cancer predisposition syndrome was RB1 (121), a tumor suppressor gene. Those carrying a variant of this gene go with a primarily increased risk for RB, hence its name, but also carry increased risk for osteosarcoma and malignant melanoma in childhood, as well as other tumors later in life (144, 145). Even for children with RB of the hereditary type, the mutation is most often de novo; thus, the parents are unaffected and siblings are rarely affected. However, a potential offspring of the child with RB has a 45% risk of developing the same tumor (146).

Li-Fraumeni syndrome

The most well-known inherited cancer predisposing syndrome is probably LFS, which is caused by a pathogenic variant in the *TP53* gene in 60-80% of cases (147, 148). Traditionally, LFS has been defined as a proband with sarcoma diagnosed below 45 years of age, with a first-degree relative with any cancer below 45 years of age, in addition to another first- or second-degree relative with either any cancer under 45 years or a sarcoma at any age (149, 150). Several different tumors are associated with LSF and mutations in *TP53*, including breast cancers, brain tumors, leukemia, adrenocortical carcinomas, gastric cancers, lymphoma, and colorectal cancers (147). For children, the most common cancers are osteosarcoma, adrenocortical carcinoma, medulloblastoma, choroid plexus carcinoma, anaplastic rhabdomyosarcoma, and acute lymphoblastic leukemia (Table 1).

As in the case with *RB1*, *TP53* is a classic tumor suppressor gene and would be expected to lead to malignant transformation in the cell through so-called "loss of heterozygosity," meaning that the "healthy" gene is damaged or deleted, in line with the previously mentioned two-hit theory. However, this has been shown to occur in only 50% of cases (151, 152), and the mechanisms for malignant transformation of the cell in the remaining cases are still unknown.

Familial neuroblastoma

In addition to cancer predisposition syndromes inherited through tumor suppressor genes, variants in oncogenes are often inherited in an autosomal dominant pattern (3). A mutation in an inherited "inactive" proto-oncogene can result in transformation to an active oncogene. Thus, this process does not require a mutation in the second allele, and does not follow the two-hit theory.

One of the recently discovered variants in an oncogene in pediatric cancer is ALK, which was discovered in 2008 and is associated with familial neuroblastoma (123). A variant linked to familial neuroblastoma was first localized to chromosome 2p23 but was later identified to be a missense mutation specifically in the ALK proto-oncogene that converted it to an oncogene (153). This variation in the ALK gene has incomplete penetrance and many carriers do not develop a tumor. Moreover, the malignant potential of the tumor varies, from more benign ganglioneuromas to advanced neuroblastomas.

Familial leukemia

Even though leukemia is the most common cancer in children (1, 2), it has been associated with very few germline mutations (12, 13). Some other cancer predisposition syndromes in children, such as NF1, LFS, and DS, are associated with increased leukemia risk, but specific predispositions for leukemia are rare (154). One such predisposition is familial platelet disorder (FPD) with a predisposition to AML (FPD/AML). It is autosomal dominantly inherited and is characterized by thrombocytopenia and a high risk of development of AML. One of the genes identified is the *RUNX1* gene (155, 156). This variant seems partly to follow the two-hit theory (157), but it is likely that other mechanisms are involved as well (3).

Familial adenomatous polyposis

Familial adenomatous polyposis is mainly known for the extensive growth of polyps in the colon and a 90% risk of developing colon cancer throughout life (158). However, FAP is also associated with a 400-fold increased risk for hepatoblastoma in children (159), as well as an increased risk for thyroid cancer in adolescence (160). The APC gene (named after "adenomatous polyposis coli," another name for FAP) is estimated to be the causative mutation in 85–90% of families with FAP (161), and approximately 10–15% of hepatoblastoma patients carry the variant (162, 163). It is therefore important to carefully explore the family history of cancer of patients with hepatoblastoma to identify those at risk of having FAP.

Neurofibromatosis type 1

Neurofibromatosis type 1 is the most common genetic disorder in the general population (164). It is associated with a number of clinical features such as café au lait spots, axillary freckling, Lisch nodules of the iris, and neurofibromas (164). Patients with NF1 develop benign tumors including neurofibromas, gliomas of the optic tract, other low-grade gliomas, and pheochromocytomas. However, these can develop into malign tumors. The childhood cancers primarily associated with NF1 are optic gliomas and malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumors (MPNSTs) (165-167), but risk of AML is also increased (168, 169).

Neurofibromatosis type 1 is associated with a mutation in the large NF1 gene, which is believed to be a tumor suppressor gene (170) that inhibits the Ras protein (3). As a variant in a tumor suppressing gene, it seems to follow the two-hit theory, as tumors associated with NF1 show loss of heterozygosity (165, 171).

Autosomal recessive disorders

In disorders inherited recessively, two pathogenic variants need to be inherited, one maternal and one paternal. The rarity of inheritance of these two events makes the associated disorders appear to be sporadic. Even when both parents carry the variants, there is only a 25% risk that the child inherits both, and children affected by the disorder often have no family history of the disease.

Many of these disorders are caused by variants in genes that encode DNA repair enzymes or DNA damage checkpoint genes, leading to increased sensitivity to spontaneous and exogenous DNA damage (3). Therefore, patients with these types of syndromes are often more sensitive to external environmental factors.

Patients with xeroderma pigmentosum, a rare DNA repair defect syndrome, are at increased risk for skin cancer from sun exposure (172, 173). The sensitivity can also affect the choice of treatment.

Ataxia-telangiactasia (AT) is a recessive disorder with development of truncal ataxia in childhood (174) and is associated with an increased risk for leukemia and lymphomas in children (175). These children are significantly more sensitive to radio- and chemotherapy, and consequently need specific treatment regimens (176). Even though AT is recessive in children, adult females with AT have an increased risk for breast cancer which is inherited dominantly.

Chromosomal abnormalities

Down syndrome

The most common chromosomal abnormality related to childhood cancers is Down syndrome (177). Individuals with Downs syndrome have a 20-fold increased risk of developing leukemia compared to the general population (178). They are more likely to develop AML, and also the rare subtype acute megakaryocytic leukemia (AMKL). This results in an almost 400-fold excess of AMKL in children with DS compared to children without. Unfortunately, AML and AMKL have a worse outcome than ALL, the most common type of leukemia and childhood cancer.

Even when children with Down syndrome have ALL they show a lower 5-year survival (179) and are more prone to treatment-related toxicity (180).

Sex chromosome abnormalities

Sex chromosome abnormalities comprise a group of disorders that result from numerical and structural aberrations of the X and Y chromosomes, many of which lead to an increased risk of childhood cancer. Any phenotypically female child who carries parts of the Y chromosome has an estimated 25% increased risk of gonadoblastoma (181); the TSPY gene on the Y chromosome has been suggested to be the responsible gene (182). It is recommended for gonads to be removed in girls and women with these chromosomal disorders (183) as the gonads are in most cases non-functional.

WAGR syndrome

Specific chromosomal deletions are associated with increased cancer risk in childhood. Depending on the size of the deletion, neighboring genes to the one that leads to increased cancer risk may also be affected, resulting in varied specific features for different disorders (3). The WAGR syndrome is named after potential components of the disorder: WT, aniridia, genital abnormalities, and mental retardation. It is associated with deletions at 11p13 (184). The WT1 gene lies in the WAGR interval and when deleted this leads to the development of WT. Deletions of other parts of the WAGR interval cause other symptoms of the syndrome (185, 186).
Imprinting errors and overgrowth disorders

Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome

Loss of imprinting can cause two genes to be activated when only one should be. In Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome, this can cause hemihyperplasia and an increased risk of developing abdominal tumors such as hepatoblastoma and WT (187). Affected genes are located on 11p15. They include paternally expressed (maternally imprinted) insulin-like growth factor 2 gene (IGF2), and RNA transcript KCNQ10T1 (188, 189).

Disorders due to imprinting errors often have an unusual pattern of inheritance, as carriers show symptoms depending on whether they have inherited the gene paternally or maternally. Thus, a gene can be inactive for generations as long as it is inherited paternally or maternally and can thus be mistaken for have a "sporadic" pattern.

Familial cancer risk

Family history of cancer is an important risk factor for most types of adult (190) and childhood cancers (15, 191), and continuous research of genetic aberrations is undertaken to explain the increased risk of cancer in relatives of cancer patients.

The cancer risk for relatives of childhood cancer patients has been investigated in many studies during the past decades (31, 192-203). Initially, it was deemed unlikely that first-degree relatives (parents, offspring, and siblings) had an increased cancer risk when known predisposition syndromes were excluded (192-198). However, more recent, population-based studies show that a moderately increased cancer risk for adult relatives does exist (31, 199-202).

A family history of childhood cancer seems to have a much higher effect on childhood cancer, compared to adult cancer, among relatives. Already early studies showed a nearly twofold increase in childhood cancer incidence among first-degree relatives (195, 204, 205), which was confirmed in later studies as well (200-202).

The cancer risk for more distant relatives has only been examined in a handful of studies. Risk among relatives for the three largest groups of childhood cancer – leukemia (206-209), CNS tumors (210, 211), and lymphomas (203, 208) – has been studied as far as second-degree relatives. Relatives of children with leukemia

and lymphomas did show an increased risk, but relatives to children with CNS tumors did not. Few studies examined the cancer risk for relatives up to the second degree to children with all types of cancer (200, 201), and only one also included third-degree relatives (202). Two studies showed a generally increased risk for relatives up to the second degree of relation (200, 202).

Early on, twins were studied with regard to childhood cancer risk. Twin concordance was mainly reported for hematological cancers, such as leukemia and lymphoma (212, 213), and for RB (213), a cancer with one of the highest estimated hereditary factors (134). However, for hematological cancers, it is suspected that this finding is not explained by a shared genetic predisposition to cancer, but by an in utero spread of cancer cells between the twins (214, 215). Twin birth is, however, also strongly correlated with low birth weight, which has been shown to have a lower risk of most types of childhood cancer (87-92); this could partly explain the unaffected cancer risk among twin siblings of children with cancer.

Whole genome sequencing and childhood cancer

It was suggested early on that most high penetrance genes predisposing for cancer in childhood have already been discovered as they are the most likely to be identified: they have distinct patterns of inheritance and are monogenic (216). Indeed, the most common variants were discovered early. However, through genome-wide association studies it has been possible to continuously identify less common and less penetrant mutations, and the list of childhood cancer predisposing genes is continuously growing. With WGS analyses, it is possible to compare hundreds of thousands of single nucleoid variants (SNVs) in the search for pathogenic variants causative for cancer. Due to the extremely large number of comparisons, an incredibly high degree of statistical significance is needed, generally $p < 5 \times 10^{-8}$ (26), and therefore very large sample sizes are needed as well. Thus, this method is poorly suited for rare diseases. However, despite childhood cancer being a rare disease, studies have shown reliable results using WGS, locating variants associated with ALL (217-219), neuroblastoma (220-222), WT (223), osteosarcoma (224), and Ewing sarcoma (225).

It is likely that most high penetrance variations have already been identified, as they have the highest likelihood to yield a significantly increased risk for the development of childhood cancer. With the very stringent *p*-value used during WGS, it is likely that low penetrance variants are being excluded. Therefore, the estimate of total heritability, that is, the proportion of the risk due to genetic variation, will be negatively biased. A British study from 2012 on pre-B ALL pooled all SNVs identified by WGS and estimated that 24% of the total variation in pre-B ALL risk is accounted for by common genetic variation (14), which is five times higher than what can be explained by known germline variants (12). It is clear that the biology of the cell is driven by the simultaneous expression of multiple genes acting in unison. To further study genes involved in the genesis of cancer, we may have to study how several genes act together, rather than focusing on the effects of single-gene events.

Aims

In this thesis project, we studied families within the childhood cancer population

in the Southern health care region of Sweden in order to:

- describe the epidemiology of pediatric cancer patients and their extended family regarding cancer incidence, cancer diagnosis, sex, age at onset, outcome, and degree of relation;
- determine the frequency of genetic aberrations in the study populations and compare it with recent studies of similar populations; and
- reveal potential novel predisposition factors for childhood cancer with regard to family characteristics.

Materials and methods

Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study cohort

The Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic (LCCG) study was initiated in 2008 with the aim to examine potential genetic predispositions in families with reported cases of childhood cancer and investigate the risk of adult and childhood cancer among relatives of children with cancer. The study is ongoing. All children with malignancies diagnosed, treated, and followed at the Pediatric Oncology and Hematology ward, as well as childhood cancer survivors visiting the Late Effect Clinic at Skåne University Hospital in Lund, Sweden, are invited to participate.

The eligibility criteria for patient inclusion are: (a) diagnosis before 19 years of age of a malignancy with codes 140–209 according to the International Classification of Diseases, seventh revision (ICD-7) and (b) diagnosis after January 1st, 1970. Blood samples from patients and parents are collected. The questionnaire is explained and handed out by the study nurse/physician, and returned by mail.

The Swedish National Population Register enables the identification of individuals through their unique personal number, as well as the degree of relation and vital status of relatives of pediatric cancer patients. All relatives are subsequently matched to the Swedish Cancer Register to identify cancer diagnoses among relatives.

Study I

The 543 children with cancer included in the ongoing LCCG study as of October 2014 were included in this study. Through the Swedish National Population Register and the Swedish Cancer Register, all childhood cancer diagnoses in their families were identified and/or confirmed. All relatives up to the third degree were

included. As childhood cancer cases were reported in relatives of a higher degree, the pedigrees were expanded to establish the degree of relationship with the study patient. Childhood cancer patients in the same family up to the fifth degree of relation were considered. The other children with cancer included in the LCCG study were used as a reference group.

Study II

As of December 31st, 2015, a total of 757 children with cancer had been enrolled in the LCCG study. Altogether 16 430 relatives up to the third degree were identified through the National Population Register. Of these, 250 (1.5%) were excluded due to invalid personal numbers, the majority because of emigration or death having occurred too long previously for records to be available. Finally, a further 43 relatives (0.3%) were excluded as they had died before 1958, when the National Cancer Register was initiated. This resulted in 16 137 relatives up to the third degree whose identity could be confirmed, totaling 606 558 person years at risk.

Study III

All 797 children in the LCCG study who had provided blood samples before December 31st, 2016, were included in this study. All were under the age of 18 at diagnosis and the most prevalent cancers were leukemia and CNS tumors. Compared to the distribution of pediatric cancers in the general Swedish population, the LCCG cohort with available blood samples contained a lower proportion of CNS tumors (19% vs. 28%), germ cell tumors, RBs, and carcinomas, and higher proportions of lymphomas (17% vs. 12%) and bone tumors.

At least two replicate sequencing libraries were prepared and sequenced for each of the 797 DNA samples. Less than 90% of the assay target region was covered by 30 high quality aligned reads in seven samples. These seven samples were therefore excluded from further analysis. In the remaining 790 samples, we performed targeted sequencing of the 22 genes with pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants reported by Zhang et al. (12).

Registers

Swedish National Population Register

Since 1991, the Swedish Tax Agency (Skatteverket) has been responsible for the Population Registry in Sweden. Since 1947, all residents in Sweden have been allocated a personal identification number. The number is based on date of birth (first six digits), a birth number (three digits), and a control number (last digit, introduced in 1967). The identification number is permanent and unique to the individual. The register contains the person's name, place of residence, place of birth, family relations, marital status, migration status, and place of burial.

Swedish Cancer Register

The Swedish Cancer Registry was established in 1958. In Sweden, it is mandatory to report all cancer diagnoses confirmed both by the clinician and the pathologist, which in many cases results in (an intended) double reporting of newly diagnosed cancers. It is estimated that 96% of all cancers in Sweden are registered in the Swedish Cancer Register. The registry is divided into six sections, correlating to the six medical regions in Sweden and their oncology centers. The regional centers provide their information of newly diagnosed cancers to the Swedish Cancer Registry.

The following diagnoses are mandatory to report: all malignant tumors, all carcinoid tumors, all tumors of the CNS, all endocrine gland tumors (excluding benign tumors of the thyroid gland), and some specific premalignant diagnoses.

Cause of Death Register

The Swedish Cause of Death Register includes all deceased persons who were registered in Sweden at their time of death. It includes time, place, and cause of death. The register was established in 1961.

DNA extraction and sequencing

DNA was extracted from blood samples using the Qiagen QIAmp DNA Maxi Kit. Using primers specific for the 22 previously defined genes, DNA libraries were prepared with the Fluidigm Juno targeted DNA sequencing library preparation system (see Study III). For every sample, a minimum of two libraries were prepared to allow for quality control. The libraries were then sequenced using the Illumina HihSeq 2500 system and the generated genes were aligned to the GRCh37 reference genome. Comparing the genes from the sample with the reference genome allowed identification of variants. These variants were then classified for pathogenicity according to the American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics (ACMG) and American College of Pathology (AMP) framework for variant classification, in consultation with experts in Clinical Genetics and Oncology at Lund University and the University of Amsterdam, the Netherlands. Identified pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants were validated using Sanger sequencing.

Statistical analysis

For statistical analyses within the cohort, SPSS 22.0 was used (IBM, Armonk, NY, USA). For comparison of continuous variables, such as age at diagnosis and time since diagnosis, Student's t-test was applied. For cohort comparison regarding diagnosis distribution, Fisher's exact test was used. Results were adjusted for gender, date of birth, age, and degree of relation. P-values were two-sided and a significance level of p<0.05 was used.

For calculation of cancer risk over time, the Poisson distribution was applied. Cancer diagnoses were coded according to the ICD-7. The number of person years at risk was calculated as the difference between the date of birth, or January 1st, 1958 (in cases where individuals were born before January 1st, 1958), and date of death/emigration or end of follow-up on December 31st, 2015. Person years at risk were stratified by age, sex, and calendar year, and multiplied by year-, age-, and sex-specific rates of cancer types obtained from the Swedish Cancer Register, to yield the expected rates of each cancer type. Standardized incidence ratios (SIRs), observed/expected ratios, 95% confidence intervals (CIs), and p-values were computed. Correction for false discovery rates (FDRs) and Bonferroni correction was applied to account for multiple testing.

Results and Discussion

Study I

The aim of Study I was to investigate the characteristics of childhood cancer cases within the same family, and to study patterns indicating a hereditary component.

Forty-seven out of the 543 study patients in the LCCG study at the time of the study had a relative with childhood cancer, which resulted in 528 families with childhood cancer. Six study patients were related to another study patient who was already included in the study. Consequently, 41/528 (7.8%) families had more than one case of childhood cancer and 47/534 (8.8%) of all children had a relative with childhood cancer. When restricting inclusion to relatives up to third degree, 23/528 (4.4%) families had more than one case of childhood cancer.

When comparing diagnosis distribution in families with multiple childhood cancer cases to families with only one case, we found no significant difference in diagnostic distribution. There was also no difference in age at onset between these two patient cohorts.

In the 41 families with more than one case of childhood cancer, 86 children had cancer. The patient who was included first in the LCCG study was defined as "study patient," and the childhood cancer patients in the same family were defined as "relatives." Therefore, we had 41 study patients and 45 relatives.

When comparing the diagnosis of the relatives to that of the study patient we saw a correlation in the type of diagnosis. Sixty-nine percent (9/13) of the study patients with leukemia had a relative with childhood leukemia and 60% (6/10) of the study patients with a CNS tumor had a relative with a CNS tumor. This was more than twice as much as would be expected regarding diagnosis distribution of the cohort compared to the general population.

We observed a predominance of girls with cancer among those who had a relative with childhood cancer, and this was especially prominent for children with leukemia (Table 2).

Index	patient		Relative of index patient				
No	Diagnosis	Gender	Age	Diagnosis	Gender	Age	Degree of relative
1	ALL	m	4.3	ALL	m	4.2	5
				ALL	f	3.9	5
2	ALL	f	2.1	ALL	f	5.6	5
				ALL	f	7.5	5
3	ALL	f	6.0	ALL	f	14.1	3
4	ALL	f	4.4	ALL	f	5.3	1
5	ALL	f	2.3	ALL	f	1.3	4
6	ALL	f	3.2	Leukemia	f	13.0	2
7	ALL	f	8.1	AML	m	17.7	2
8	ALL	f	3.4	HL	m	10.5	4
9	ALL	f	2.1	Ganglioglioma	m	7.0	1
10	ALL	f	8.6	Ewing sarcoma	f	8.2	5
11	ALL	f	1.6	RB	f	2.1	3
12	AML	f	12.4	ALL	f	4.5	4
13	AML	f	2.3	AML	m	0.3	4

Table 2. Characteristics of index persons with childhood leukemia and relatives in families with multiple cases of childhood cancer

Abbreviations: ALL = acute lymphocytic leukemia; AML = acute myeloid leukemia; RB = retinoblastoma; HL = Hodgkin lymphoma

The gender difference was especially prominent among leukemia patients, where 77% (23/30) of the children with cancer were female, and for CNS tumors, where 65% (15/23) were female.

Out of all childhood cancer cases in families with more than one case of childhood cancer, regardless of diagnosis, 62% were female. This percentage is significantly higher than that in families with only one case of childhood cancer (40%, 197/487), also when compared to the general public where on average 46% of childhood cancer patients are female.

When redoing our calculations during 2020 for the extended cohort in Study II, the results remained significant, but to a lesser degree, both for gender distribution and for matching childhood cancer diagnosis in the same family.

The increased probability of having two children with cancer diagnoses in families with more than one case of childhood cancer indicates that there might be a hereditary component specific for these types of cancers. The predominance of girls in these specific families (families with CNS tumors and leukemia) indicates that this hereditary component could be linked to gender. This is a novel finding and has, to our knowledge, not been reported before. It is well known that childhood cancer risk differs between the sexes (1, 44). However, a sex-linked inherited childhood cancer predisposition has not previously been studied. Larger cohorts would be needed to verify these findings, but it could lay the ground for targeted WGS for members of these specific families.

Study II

In Study II, we aimed to investigate the risk for childhood and adult cancer among relatives of children with cancer. This has previously been done; however, very few authors have included relatives up to the third degree (202). With a cohort including 757 families, we also aimed to investigate the difference in cancer risk depending on gender and diagnosis of the child with cancer.

The results showed that children up to the third degree of relation had a 48% higher risk for cancer compared to the general population, which is less than reported by some previous studies (200, 202) but in line with the most recent (201). We believe our estimated risk to be close to the true increased risk.

For adult cancer among relatives up to third degree, there was a moderate but significantly increased cancer risk of 7%. First-degree relatives had the highest risk, with 22%; third-degree relatives had a 10% increased risk while second-degree relatives showed no increase in risk (Table 3).

The increased cancer risk for first-degree relatives seems mainly to affect female relatives, which is in accordance with previous studies (199, 201, 203). By contrast, for third-degree relatives, we found a significantly increased risk for male, but not female, relatives.

relation.						
Gender of relative						
Male		Female		Total		
SIR	p	SIR	p	SIR	p	
1.17	0.106	1.27	0.020	1.22	0.009	
1.06	0.079	0.97	0.293	1.02	0.268	
1.14	<0.001	1.05	0.112	1.10	<0.001	
	SIR 1.17 1.06 1.14	Gende Male SIR p 1.17 0.106 1.06 0.079 1.14 <0.001	Gender of relative Male F SIR p SIR 1.17 0.106 1.27 1.06 0.079 0.97 1.14 <0.001	Gender of relative Male Female SIR p SIR p 1.17 0.106 1.27 0.020 1.06 0.079 0.97 0.293 1.14 <0.001	Gender of relative Male Female SIR SIR p SIR p SIR 1.17 0.106 1.27 0.020 1.22 1.06 0.079 0.97 0.293 1.02 1.14 <0.001	

Table 3. Standard incidence ratios (SIRs) for cancer risk in relatives of children with cancer, by degree of relation.

Abbreviations: SIR = Standardized insidence ration

The increased risk for adult relatives mainly concerned cancer of the gastrointestinal tract and lung cancer, with a 24% and 21% increased risk, respectively. Men and women showed an increased risk for different cancer diagnoses.

Relatives of both girls and boys with cancer showed an increased risk for adult cancer. For relatives of girls with cancer, the risk was only increased for male relatives. Among relatives of boys with cancer, both male and female relatives showed an increased risk, but this was only significant for male relatives (Table 4).

Gender of relative							
Gender of child	Male		F	Female		Total	
	SIR	р	SIR	р	SIR	р	
Girl	1.14	0.002	0.99	0.401	1.22.06	0.026	
Boy	1.08	0.023	1.06	0.058	1.07	0.006	

Table 4. Standard incidence ratios (SIR) for cancer risk in relatives of children with cancer, by gender of the child with cancer.

Abbreviations: SIR = Standardized insidence ration

Finally, we studied whether cancer risk in adult relatives varied by the cancer diagnosis of the child. Relatives of children with CNS tumors and lymphomas showed an overall increased risk; male relatives of children with leukemia had the highest significantly increased risk (Table 5).

Table 5. Standard incidence ratio (SIR) for cancer risk among relatives of children with cancer, by diagnosis of the children.

	Gender of relative					
Diagnosis of child	Male		Female		Total	
	SIR	p	SIR	p	SIR	p
Leukemia	1.15	0.002	0.96	0.239	1.06	0.061
CNS tumor	1.10	0.065	1.12	0.029	1.11	0.008
Lymphoma	1.13	0.066	1.07	0.212	1.10	0.049
Other	1.20	0.051	1.03	0.402	1.11	0.086

Abbreviations: SIR = Standardized insidence ration; CNS = central nervous system.

The increased cancer risk among relatives was also calculated for each specific type of adult cancer. Generally, an increased risk was seen mainly for cancers of the gastrointestinal tract. However, these findings are only hypothesis-forming and need to be verified in an independent study.

To investigate whether the increased cancer risk was caused by known pathogenic variants we excluded the patients who had tested positive for such variants in our parallel, then ongoing Study III, and observed that the increased cancer risk among

relatives remained unchanged. Therefore, the increased cancer risk is more likely explained by unknown pathogenetic variants or, even more likely, a combination of multiple low penetrance genes.

With this study, we confirmed previous notions that the increased cancer risk for adult relatives of children with cancer reaches as far as the third degree of relation. We also confirmed a generally increased risk for childhood cancer among relatives of children with cancer.

In addition, we observed a difference in the pattern of adult cancer diagnoses among relatives depending on the gender of the related child with cancer. If the child with cancer is a girl this increases the cancer risk for adult male relatives. Childhood leukemia is associated with increased cancer risk for adult male, but not female, relatives. These findings strengthen the hypothesis from our first study where we identified families with multiple cases of childhood leukemia as potential targets for genetic studies.

Study III

We aimed to investigate the prevalence of cancer predisposing germline variants in the childhood cancer population in the Southern health care region of Sweden, and to validate results from two recent publications on WGS in a mainly pediatric US and German population. In a study from the US by Zhang et al., including 1120 childhood and young adult cancer patients (12), WGS and WES showed that 8.5% of the cohort had a genetic variant that was likely pathogenic. A similar, German study, by Gröbner et al., with a cohort of 914 childhood cancer patients and young adults with cancer, showed a cancer prevalence of 7.6% (13).

We used targeted sequencing on the same 22 predisposition genes identified in the US study for 790 childhood cancer patients included in the cohort. When analyzing these 22 genes we found pathogenic germline variants in 3.8% of the cases of the cohort. Likely pathogenic mutations in the NF1 gene were the most frequent, followed by TP53 and BRCA2 (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Distribution of germline pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants in patients with different pediatric diagnoses in the Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic (LCCG) cohort.

The childhood cancer diagnosis with highest prevalence of germline mutations was RB, with 60% of the cases carrying a germline variant. This was followed by neuroblastoma, with 8%, and soft tissue sarcoma and CNS tumors, which both showed 5% prevalence. Leukemia had a prevalence of 1.5%. The 3.8% prevalence of predisposing genetic variants is significantly less than that reported in previous studies (12, 13), due to the different diagnosis distributions of the study cohorts.

The Swedish cohort was underrepresented regarding CNS tumors, known to be caused by relatively high prevalence of pathogenic variants, and had a minor overrepresentation of leukemia cases, with a relatively low prevalence of pathogenic variants. The US study had an overrepresentation of leukemia, and also the rare hypodiploid leukemia and adrenocortical tumors (ACTs). In the German study there was an overrepresentation of CNS tumors. Therefore, CNS tumors,

hypodiploid leukemias and ACTs, diagnoses which are often caused by germline pathogenic variants (132), increased the total prevalence for these cohorts.

The two previous studies were not population-based and included patients above 18 years of age, and the diagnosis distribution were less representative of the pediatric cancer population compared to our study. We therefore compared the prevalence of pathogenic variants for each type of childhood cancer separately. When doing this, there was no statistical difference between the studies.

When comparing the prevalence of pathogenic variants for each individual gene, we found a significant difference regarding TP53 mutations only, a prevalence of 0.6%, compared to 4.3% in Zhang et al.'s cohort (12) and 2.6% in Gröbner et al.'s cohort (13). This could partly be explained by a more stringent definition of "pathogenic" and "likely pathogenic" in our study compared to Zhang et al. (12). When reclassifying their results according to our criteria, we redefined six out of 48 TP53 variants as being of uncertain significance. However, even when excluding these six variants, a significant difference remained. Information needed for reclassification of variants in the study by Gröbner et al. was lacking (13).

Both the US and the German cohort had a high representation of ACTs, which is very likely to have been caused by pathogenic variants in the TP53 gene. When excluding this diagnosis, no statistical difference was found in prevalence of TP53 mutations.

To match the study design from the US study, we investigated the prevalence of a family history of cancer (defined as cancer in a first- or second-degree relative) between children with a germline mutation and children without. We found that 46% of patients with a germline mutation had a first-degree relative with cancer, compared to 28% of the patients without a germline mutation. When including up to second-degree relatives, the percentage of those who had a family history of cancer increased to 96% and 82%, respectively. There was no significant difference between the groups, which is in accordance with the findings of the US study (12).

We reported a pathogenic germline variant in 3.8% of the childhood cancer cases. This is likely an underestimate of the real percentage in the general population. We focused on the 22 genes identified by Zhang et al. (12), thus we excluded other potential variants that by chance were not included in their cohorts. To avoid this bias, WGS would be required. Moreover, we had a slightly skewed diagnosis distribution, with an overrepresentation of leukemia, which has a relatively low prevalence of germline variants compared to CNS tumors and other diagnoses. When correcting our diagnosis distribution to that of the Swedish Childhood Cancer Registry we obtained a prevalence of 4.9%, which is probably closer to the true figure.

With the overrepresentation of rare diagnoses in the US study, there is a risk of overestimation of the real prevalence of pathogenic germline variants, as the authors themselves have acknowledged (12). Removing these diagnoses decreases their estimate of their germline mutation rate to 5.6%, which is more likely closer to the true value. Moreover, the German study had a very skewed diagnosis distribution, with a large underrepresentation of leukemia, which is likely to result in an overestimate of the germline mutation rate in the general population (13), when they corrected for this they got an estimated rate of 6%.

To date, there is unfortunately no large population-based study on prevalence of pathogenic germline variants in childhood cancer, as neither Zhang et al. (12) nor Gröbner et al. (13) had a population-based cohort. Given the possibility to perform WGS, the LCCG cohort could be included in such research in the future. In addition, as the LCCG cohort also could include sequencing of parenteral blood samples, we could determine the proportion of inherited and de-novo mutations in future studies.

We observed no significant difference in family history of cancer between patients with and patients without an identified pathogenic germline variant. This is not surprising as it is not likely that inherited cancer predispositions are restricted to inherited single-gene variants. It is possible that they are caused by accumulation of multiple low penetrance variants which will not be detected by our methods.

Strengths and limitations

The strengths and limitations of each study are summarized in Table 6.

When conducting research on rare diseases, a small cohort size will limit conclusive results. Through continuous inclusion of patients since 2008, the LCCG study has grown to a respectable size, comparable to cohorts from similar studies (12, 13), and outsizing some (11). However, the results presented in this thesis were frequently limited due to weak statistical significance. This was especially clear when examining subgroups of the patient cohort regarding variables known to be rare.

As previously mentioned, Sweden is divided into six different geographic health care regions. The studies from the LCCG study presented in this thesis are based on patients treated and followed for pediatric cancer in the Southern health care region, Thus the cohort is population-based, with consideration given to the likelihood that patients of different ages, gender, and types of cancer may be more or less inclined to join the study. This has allowed us to generalize our findings to an extent that previous studies of the same size have not.

Through national population registers, valid data on family relations can be retrieved without being dependent on information reported by the patient or parents. Even if reported information was often correct, on multiple occasions it was shown to be different from the national registry. This was also shown in a previous study based on the LCCG cohort (202), where self-reporting of cancer missed 15% of all identified cancer cases.

The comprehensive national registries allowed us to extend our studies by including information on relatives up to the third degree of relation, something that is deemed the "golden standard" for medical genetics, genetic counseling, and research settings (226). It is a great advantage to include more distant relatives. This can enable us to identify low penetrance variants or those with atypical inheritance patterns such as imprinting errors.

At the time of the study, WGS was not yet possible to perform due to limited economic resources and timing. Instead, we selected a panel of 22 genes reported to be pathogenic in a large young cancer patient cohort (12). This has limited us

greatly as we have been unable to identify any genes outside of those. The rarity of these pathogenic variants makes it very unlikely that all variants present in the national childhood cancer population can be identified in a cohort of approximately 1000 patients. Therefore, by limiting the study to the genes identified by Zhang et al. (12), there is likely an underestimated prevalence of germline mutations among childhood cancer patients in our cohort.

	Strengths	Limitations
Study I	 Confirmed diagnoses through national registers and patient files Confirmed degree of relation through national registers Known predisposing hereditary syndromes in patient files Population-based cohort; all children treated at the same clinic The majority of childhood cancer diagnoses classified by microscopic diagnosis 	 Cohort size limited statistical significance for less common childhood cancer diagnoses Risk of unknown relatives with childhood cancer being excluded Older diagnoses lacked specified typing, e.g., leukemia instead of ALL/AML Potential survivor bias due to patient inclusion from the Late Effect Clinic
Study II	 Inclusion of family members up to the third degree of relation National register-based family cohort Confirmed diagnoses and identities of all patients and relatives Population-based cohort; all children treated at the same clinic Pathogenic germline variants tested for the majority of the cohort Estimation of cancer incidence in relatives compared to national Cancer Register data 	 Statistical comparison based on estimated numbers instead of a control cohort Underrepresentation of CNS tumors compared to the general population Potential survivor bias due to patient inclusion from the Late Effect Clinic
Study III	 Population-based study cohort Family history of cancer up to the third degree of relation available Stringent definition of likely pathogenic variant 	 Targeted sequencing instead of WGS Limited number of pathogenic variants analyzed Potential survivor bias due to patient inclusion from the Late Effect Clinic

Table 6.	Strengths and	limitations o	f Studies	1–111

ALL = acute lymphocytic leukemia; AML = acute myeloid leukemia; CNS = central nervous system; WGS = whole genome sequencing.

Conclusions and future aspects

Study I

We investigated the childhood cancer distribution and basic characteristics of 41 families with more than one pediatric cancer case compared to 487 families with only one. We found that 8.8% of all children with cancer were related to another child with cancer, and that these children often had the same diagnosis in cases with leukemia and childhood CNS tumors. Had we had a larger cohort, it is possible that more rare pediatric cancer diagnoses would show similar patterns. We also observed that there was a predominance of girls with cancer in families with multiple childhood cancer cases. This may indicate a hereditary gender-specific risk factor in these families. These results remained when analyzing the larger study cohort (Study II).

- Families with multiple cases of leukemia or CNS tumors are interesting targets for WGS with focus on potential gender-specific alterations.
- A larger and independent cohort is required to confirm whether girls are at higher risk for familial cancer.

Study II

In this study of familial cancer risk in the LCCG cohort of 757 families compared to the general population, we conclude that adult relatives of children with cancer up to the third degree of relation have an at average increased cancer risk of 7%. Among distant relatives, the increased risk was more prominent for men. The gender and diagnosis of the child with cancer affected the risk of cancer among their relatives. Known germline mutations could not explain the increased cancer

risk among relatives, and the increased risk could be due to hereditary factors not yet identified.

- Extended family trees are useful to identify patterns of heredity that are not explained by high penetrance, dominant inherited pathogenic germline variants.
- A larger and/or independent cohort would be needed to confirm the observed difference in cancer risk for relatives of children with different types of cancer.
- Relatives had a higher increased risk of cancers of the gastrointestinal tract compared to other diagnoses. These results need to be verified in an independent cohort, as our study of specific diagnoses was hypothesis forming.

Study III

In this study of targeted germline sequencing of 790 children with cancer included in the LCCG cohort, we conclude that 3.8% of the children had a pathogenic germline variant. This estimate is lower than in the general population due to the limited selection of genes studied. The prevalence of pathogenic variants for each type of childhood cancer was in line with previous studies. However, a larger cohort would be needed to identify any true underlying differences in prevalence between the studies

Family history of cancer was more common in patients with identified pathogenic variants, although this did not reach statistical significance.

- In future studies, WGS would provide an exact estimate of the prevalence of pathogenic variations in the study cohort, which would provide the first data from a population-based study.
- Further studies with inclusion of sequencing of samples also from parents of children with cancer would help to distinguish between inherited and de novo mutations as well as analyze and compare the family history of cancer in these two sub-cohorts.

• Sequencing of parents' samples could reveal inheritance of benign single mutations from both parents, affecting the same cancer-causing pathway.

In conclusion, this study supports the role of genetics in the etiology of childhood cancer. It also supports a connection between the heredity of adult and childhood cancer, and that relatives of children with cancer have an inherited risk for both childhood and adult cancer. The currently known pathogenic germline variants that cause cancer can only explain a minority of pediatric cancer cases as they are present in only a fraction of the childhood cancer cases.

There is indeed an increased cancer risk for family members of children with cancer, a risk that is unlikely to be explained by shared environment as it reaches relatives up to the third degree. Likewise, known cancer syndromes and pathogenic variants do not explain the increased risk as the risk remains when families with pathogenic germline genetic aberrations are excluded.

Interestingly, leukemia, the diagnosis with the highest female predominance in families with multiple childhood cancer cases was also associated with the highest probability to have a matching diagnosis within the family (Study I). In addition, in these families we found the highest significantly increased risk for adult cancer among male relatives (no increased risk for female relatives) (Study II). These patterns could indicate underlying genetic aberrations. However, leukemia showed the lowest prevalence of pathogenic genetic variants (Study III). If these patterns in families of children with leukemia indeed are due to hereditary factors, then it is likely that these patients have genetic aberrations predisposing for childhood cancer that have yet not been identified.

Traditionally, we have studied single pathogenic variants and how they correlate with an increased cancer risk. However, it is rare that mutations in single genes create a phenotype; instead, phenotypes are created as a result of multiple genes acting in concert. Thus, the methods currently available may not be sufficient to identify the hereditary background to childhood cancer. By studying the accumulative effect of multiple germline mutations, we may reveal new information.

To further explore familial cancer, WSG of patients and parents included in the LCCG study is planned. With knowledge of which parent carries a cancer predisposing genetic variation, more precise estimates of the impact of family history of cancer can potentially be made. For families with multiple cases of childhood cancer, potential shared variants can be studied. Furthermore, with parallel analysis of blood samples from parents of children with cancer, we may be able to identify genetic variants that alone do not lead to cancer but might, when both are inherited by the child, affect cancer-promoting pathways.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning

Barncancer är en ovanlig sjukdom som drabbar cirka 350 barn under 18 års ålder varje år i Sverige. Det är en skrämmande diagnos för många föräldrar och har genom historien varit associerad med en hög risk för död. Som tur är har det senaste halvseklet visat en drastisk förbättring i överlevnad. Tack vare utveckling av behandlingsmetoder, såsom cellgifter och strålbehandling, samt internationella samarbeten och standardiserade behandlingsprotokoll som möjliggör utvärdering, och en förbättring av behandling, så överlever fler barn med cancer än någonsin förr.

Det verkar dock som om vi behöver nya metoder för att hjälpa de barn som inte svarar tillräckligt bra på konventionell behandling. De senaste decennierna har forskningen börjat rikta in sig på kompletterande behandling som är mer *riktad* jämfört med mer konventionell behandling. Det innebär t.ex. läkemedel som riktar sig mot specifika protein som cancercellerna är beroende av.

För att förbättra behandlingen mot barncancer fokuserar vissa forskare på genetiken i cancerceller och i friska celler hos personer med cancer. Dels för att kunna identifiera vilka gener, och deras motsvarande protein, som kan vara måltavlor för nya behandlingar, men även för att identifiera medfödda variationer i genomet som kan innebära en ökad cancerrisk. Genom att hitta förändringar i generna som medför en ökad risk för cancer kan man ibland via regelbundna kontroller påvisa cancer i ett tidigare skede och på så sätt förbättra behandlingsresultat och överlevnad.

Mitt doktorandarbete har fokuserat på att undersöka släkter med kända fall av barncancer för att försöka identifiera de som verkar ha genetiskt ökad risk för att utveckla barn- och vuxencancer. Vi har tittat på hur släkter med flera fall av barncancer skiljer sig från släkter med ett fall av cancer, hur risken för cancer ser ut bland släktingar till barn med cancer och hur den genetiska bilden ser ut för barn med cancer. För att göra detta använde vi oss av LCCG (Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic) studien, som är en pågående studie sedan 2008 som inkluderar barn som behandlas för barncancer på Lunds universitetssjukhus. Familjer som går med i studien tillåter att vi släktforskar samt förälder och det cancerdrabbade barnet lämnar ett blodprov som kan användas för genetiska studier. Med hjälp av nationella populationsregistret och cancerregistret kan vi räkna ut om det finns en ökad risk för cancer hos släktingar till barn med cancer. Blodprover på barnen använde vi för att göra en typ av DNA-analys på 22 specifika gener som vi vet ofta är avvikande hos barn med cancer.

I de släkter som hade flera fall av barncancer såg vi att det var mycket vanligare att flickor fick cancer än pojkar, när vi jämförde med släkter med ett fall av barncancer. Vi såg också att barn med cancer som var släkt ofta hade matchande cancer diagnos. Det här var tydligast för barn med blodcancer, leukemi, men sågs även för barn med hjärncancer.

Vi fann en ökad cancerrisk för släktingar till barn med cancer, en ökning med 22% för förstagradssläktingar och en ökning med 7% om man inkluderar alla upp till tredjegradssläktingar. Vi såg att risken skiljde sig mellan kvinnliga och manliga släktingar och att den varierade beroende på vilken diagnos och kön barnet med cancer hade. Det var störst ökning i risk för cancer i mag-tarmsystemet. Den ökade risken bland släktingar förblev den samma även när vi exkluderade alla släkter som visade sig ha en sannolik cancerorsakande variation i de gener som vi testade.

De 22 gener som vi kontrollerade för ärftliga variationer som kan orsaka barncancer fann vi att 3,8% av alla barncancerfall bar på en variation som sannolikt bidragit till utvecklingen av cancer. Detta varierade mycket mellan olika typer av barncancer vilket man också har sett i tidigare studier. När vi jämförde resultaten med tidigare studier skiljde sig därför den totala andelen, men inte när vi jämförde varje barncancerdiagnos för sig. När vi korrigerar för hur vanliga olika typer av barncancer är i Sverige uppskattar vi att 4,9 % av alla barncancerpatienter i Sverige har en av dessa genetiska avvikelser som orsak till cancern.

Våra resultat tyder på att det finns ärftliga aspekter inom barncancer som inte kan förklaras med de genetiska förändringar som redan är kända. Då en ökad cancerrisk för släktingar kvarstod även när vi exkluderar de vanligaste kända genetiska förändringarna är det sannolikt att det finns andra genetiska variationer som vi ännu inte känner till, som i alla fall delvis förklarar den ökade cancerrisken. Framför allt släkter med flickor med leukemi är intressanta för vidare genetisk forskning. Flickor med leukemi var ofta släkt med andra flickor med leukemi vilket tyder på att det kan finnas en ärftlig faktor involverad, men barn med leukemi hade en av de lägsta andelarna genetiska variationer. Det är möjligt att det gömmer sig okända genetiska förändringar i dessa släkter som förklarar bilden. Med så kallad helgenomssekvensering och genom att jämföra föräldrars genetiska bild med den genetiska bilden från deras cancerdrabbade barn hade det varit möjligt att identifiera sådana nya genetiska förändringar som skulle kunna hjälpa oss vidare i vår förståelse om barncancer, dess uppkomst och eventuellt utveckla nya metoder för att förbättra behandlingen av barncancer.

Acknowledgments

All research is conducted through the combined effort of multiple individuals and I owe a sincere gratitude to everyone who has helped me make this thesis come to fruition. I would especially like to thank:

Ingrid Øra, my main supervisor and my greatest support during these last years. Your dedication and involvement have taken my work to a level that would never otherwise have been possible. I will always be grateful for the immense amount of energy and time that you have shared.

Håkan Olsson, my co-supervisor, and manager of the LCCG team. None of this research would have been possible were it not for you. Thank you for your sharp intellect, vast knowledge, and drive. It has been humbling to work with you. You will be very much missed, and we will continue the work with the LCCG cohort in your spirit.

Kristoffer von Stedingk, my co-supervisor. Thank you for your support and willingness to share your knowledge. You have been a practical and moral support during these years that I would not have managed without.

Ulf Kristofferson and Marie Stenmark-Askmalm, for all your time and effort in teaching me genetics. Ulf, your sharp mind, elegant handling of language, and knowledge has been of great help. Marie, your patience and willingness to help will always be appreciated.

Lars Hjort, for your on-point feedback and well-constructed criticism, but mainly for your ability to keep me calm and for reminding me of what's important.

Thomas Wiebe, for introducing me to research and the basic qualities of a good researcher. I have strived, and will continue to strive, to uphold those values.

Anita Schmidt Zander, for handling all bio samples and data collection. Without your help, nothing would have been possible. Your warm heart and attitude have made working with you a joy.

Bo Midberg, for helping me with everything that no one else understands. Your technical support and data management have been of great value.

The Childhood Cancer Registry, for funding this project and my work as a PhD-student.

Finally, I wish to express my humble appreciation to all patients and parents in the LCCG study. Without your participation and support, none of this would ever have been possible. You are the foundation of all clinical research.

References

- 1. Mats Heyman GG, Per Kogner. Childhood Cancer incidence and Survival in Sweden 1984-2010. Karolinska Institutet; 2013.
- 2. Saletta F, Seng MS, Lau LM. Advances in paediatric cancer treatment. Transl Pediatr. 2014;3(2):156-82.
- 3. Blaney S APaHL. Pizzo and Poplack's Pediatric Oncology. Blaney S APaHL, editor: Wolters Kluwer; 2021.
- Gatta G, Capocaccia R, Stiller C, Kaatsch P, Berrino F, Terenziani M, et al. Childhood cancer survival trends in Europe: a EUROCARE Working Group study. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2005;23(16):3742-51.
- Gatta G, Zigon G, Capocaccia R, Coebergh JW, Desandes E, Kaatsch P, et al. Survival of European children and young adults with cancer diagnosed 1995-2002. European journal of cancer. 2009;45(6):992-1005.
- Smith MA, Seibel NL, Altekruse SF, Ries LA, Melbert DL, O'Leary M, et al. Outcomes for children and adolescents with cancer: challenges for the twenty-first century. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(15):2625-34.
- Strahm B, Malkin D. Hereditary cancer predisposition in children: genetic basis and clinical implications. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2006;119(9):2001-6.
- 8. Pakakasama S, Tomlinson GE. Genetic predisposition and screening in pediatric cancer. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2002;49(6):1393-413.
- 9. Garber JE, Offit K. Hereditary cancer predisposition syndromes. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(2):276-92.
- 10. Mody RJ, Wu YM, Lonigro RJ, Cao X, Roychowdhury S, Vats P, et al. Integrative Clinical Sequencing in the Management of Refractory or Relapsed Cancer in Youth. JAMA. 2015;314(9):913-25.
- 11. Parsons DW, Roy A, Yang Y, Wang T, Scollon S, Bergstrom K, et al. Diagnostic Yield of Clinical Tumor and Germline Whole-Exome Sequencing for Children With Solid Tumors. JAMA Oncol. 2016;2(5):616-24.
- Zhang J, Walsh MF, Wu G, Edmonson MN, Gruber TA, Easton J, et al. Germline Mutations in Predisposition Genes in Pediatric Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(24):2336-46.

- Grobner SN, Worst BC, Weischenfeldt J, Buchhalter I, Kleinheinz K, Rudneva VA, et al. The landscape of genomic alterations across childhood cancers. Nature. 2018;555(7696):321-7.
- 14. Enciso-Mora V, Hosking FJ, Sheridan E, Kinsey SE, Lightfoot T, Roman E, et al. Common genetic variation contributes significantly to the risk of childhood B-cell precursor acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia. 2012;26(10):2212-5.
- 15. Jongmans MC, Loeffen JL, Waanders E, Hoogerbrugge PM, Ligtenberg MJ, Kuiper RP, et al. Recognition of genetic predisposition in pediatric cancer patients: An easy-to-use selection tool. Eur J Med Genet. 2016;59(3):116-25.
- 16. Garraway LA. Genomics-driven oncology: framework for an emerging paradigm. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2013;31(15):1806-14.
- 17. Gibson BE, Wheatley K, Hann IM, Stevens RF, Webb D, Hills RK, et al. Treatment strategy and long-term results in paediatric patients treated in consecutive UK AML trials. Leukemia. 2005;19(12):2130-8.
- 18. Grimwade D, Walker H, Oliver F, Wheatley K, Harrison C, Harrison G, et al. The importance of diagnostic cytogenetics on outcome in AML: analysis of 1,612 patients entered into the MRC AML 10 trial. The Medical Research Council Adult and Children's Leukaemia Working Parties. Blood. 1998;92(7):2322-33.
- 19. Rubnitz JE. Childhood acute myeloid leukemia. Curr Treat Options Oncol. 2008;9(1):95-105.
- 20. Kleinerman RA. Radiation-sensitive genetically susceptible pediatric subpopulations. Pediatr Radiol. 2009;39 Suppl 1:S27-31.
- 21. Plon SE, Nathanson K. Inherited susceptibility for pediatric cancer. Cancer journal. 2005;11(4):255-67.
- American Society of Clinical O. American Society of Clinical Oncology policy statement update: genetic testing for cancer susceptibility. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2003;21(12):2397-406.
- 23. Clericuzio CL. Recognition and management of childhood cancer syndromes: a systems approach. Am J Med Genet. 1999;89(2):81-90.
- 24. Rao A, Rothman J, Nichols KE. Genetic testing and tumor surveillance for children with cancer predisposition syndromes. Current opinion in pediatrics. 2008;20(1):1-7.
- 25. Yeh JM, Stout NK, Chaudhry A, Christensen KD, Gooch M, McMahon PM, et al. Universal newborn genetic screening for pediatric cancer predisposition syndromes: model-based insights. Genet Med. 2021.
- 26. Spector LG, Pankratz N, Marcotte EL. Genetic and nongenetic risk factors for childhood cancer. Pediatr Clin North Am. 2015;62(1):11-25.
- 27. Vogelstein B, Papadopoulos N, Velculescu VE, Zhou S, Diaz LA, Jr., Kinzler KW. Cancer genome landscapes. Science. 2013;339(6127):1546-58.
- Yang Y, Muzny DM, Reid JG, Bainbridge MN, Willis A, Ward PA, et al. Clinical whole-exome sequencing for the diagnosis of mendelian disorders. N Engl J Med. 2013;369(16):1502-11.

- Yang Y, Muzny DM, Xia F, Niu Z, Person R, Ding Y, et al. Molecular findings among patients referred for clinical whole-exome sequencing. JAMA. 2014;312(18):1870-9.
- Goldgar DE, Easton DF, Cannon-Albright LA, Skolnick MH. Systematic populationbased assessment of cancer risk in first-degree relatives of cancer probands. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1994;86(21):1600-8.
- 31. Friedman DL, Kadan-Lottick NS, Whitton J, Mertens AC, Yasui Y, Liu Y, et al. Increased risk of cancer among siblings of long-term childhood cancer survivors: a report from the childhood cancer survivor study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2005;14(8):1922-7.
- Raynor LA, Pankratz N, Spector LG. An analysis of measures of effect size by age of onset in cancer genomewide association studies. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 2013;52(9):855-9.
- 33. Andersson A, Enblad G, Tavelin B, Bjorkholm M, Linderoth J, Lagerlof I, et al. Family history of cancer as a risk factor for second malignancies after Hodgkin's lymphoma. British journal of cancer. 2008;98(5):1001-5.
- 34. Plon SE, Wheeler DA, Strong LC, Tomlinson GE, Pirics M, Meng Q, et al. Identification of genetic susceptibility to childhood cancer through analysis of genes in parallel. Cancer Genet. 2011;204(1):19-25.
- 35. Knapke S, Nagarajan R, Correll J, Kent D, Burns K. Hereditary cancer risk assessment in a pediatric oncology follow-up clinic. Pediatric blood & cancer. 2012;58(1):85-9.
- 36. Schlumberger HG, Lucke BH. Tumors of fishes, amphibians, and reptiles. Cancer Res. 1948;8(12):657-753.
- Moodie RL. Studies in Paleopathology. I. General Consideration of Evidence of Pathological Conditions Found among Fossil Animals. Ann Med Hist. 1917;1(4):374-93.
- Moodie RL. Synthesis of Paleontology and Medical History. Science. 1918;48(1251):619-20.
- 39. Sudhakar A. History of Cancer, Ancient and Modern Treatment Methods. J Cancer Sci Ther. 2009;1(2):1-4.
- 40. Capasso LL. Antiquity of cancer. Int J Cancer. 2005;113(1):2-13.
- 41. Wolff JA. History of pediatric oncology. Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 1991;8(2):89-91.
- 42. Farber S, Diamond LK. Temporary remissions in acute leukemia in children produced by folic acid antagonist, 4-aminopteroyl-glutamic acid. N Engl J Med. 1948;238(23):787-93.
- 43. Steliarova-Foucher E, Stiller C, Kaatsch P, Berrino F, Coebergh JW, Lacour B, et al. Geographical patterns and time trends of cancer incidence and survival among children and adolescents in Europe since the 1970s (the ACCISproject): an epidemiological study. Lancet. 2004;364(9451):2097-105.
- 44. Steliarova-Foucher E, Colombet M, Ries LAG, Moreno F, Dolya A, Bray F, et al. International incidence of childhood cancer, 2001-10: a population-based registry study. Lancet Oncol. 2017;18(6):719-31.

- 45. Lähteenmäki P. Barncancerfondens årsrapport 2019. Swedish Childhood Cancer Registry; 2020.
- 46. Epidemiology Co. Cancer Incidence in Sweden 2019. https://www.socialstyrelsen.se: National Board of Health and Welfare. Official Statistics

of Sweden; 2020.

- 47. Kaatsch P. Epidemiology of childhood cancer. Cancer Treat Rev. 2010;36(4):277-85.
- 48. Barncancervården. Barncancervården, översyn av kompetensförsörjningen inom barncancervården på kort och lång sikt. Sveriges kommuner och landsting; 2017.
- 49. Devita VT, Jr., Serpick AA, Carbone PP. Combination chemotherapy in the treatment of advanced Hodgkin's disease. Ann Intern Med. 1970;73(6):881-95.
- 50. Lander ES, Linton LM, Birren B, Nusbaum C, Zody MC, Baldwin J, et al. Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature. 2001;409(6822):860-921.
- 51. Venter JC, Adams MD, Myers EW, Li PW, Mural RJ, Sutton GG, et al. The sequence of the human genome. Science. 2001;291(5507):1304-51.
- 52. Schultz KR, Bowman WP, Aledo A, Slayton WB, Sather H, Devidas M, et al. Improved early event-free survival with imatinib in Philadelphia chromosomepositive acute lymphoblastic leukemia: a children's oncology group study. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2009;27(31):5175-81.
- 53. Signorovitch J, Ayyagari R, Reichmann WM, Wu EQ, Chen L. Major molecular response during the first year of dasatinib, imatinib or nilotinib treatment for newly diagnosed chronic myeloid leukemia: a network meta-analysis. Cancer treatment reviews. 2014;40(2):285-92.
- 54. Inaba H, Rubnitz JE, Coustan-Smith E, Li L, Furmanski BD, Mascara GP, et al. Phase I pharmacokinetic and pharmacodynamic study of the multikinase inhibitor sorafenib in combination with clofarabine and cytarabine in pediatric relapsed/refractory leukemia. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2011;29(24):3293-300.
- 55. Goldman S, Smith L, Anderson JR, Perkins S, Harrison L, Geyer MB, et al. Rituximab and FAB/LMB 96 chemotherapy in children with Stage III/IV B-cell non-Hodgkin lymphoma: a Children's Oncology Group report. Leukemia. 2013;27(5):1174-7.
- 56. Meinhardt A, Burkhardt B, Zimmermann M, Borkhardt A, Kontny U, Klingebiel T, et al. Phase II window study on rituximab in newly diagnosed pediatric mature B-cell non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and Burkitt leukemia. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2010;28(19):3115-21.
- 57. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. The hallmarks of cancer. Cell. 2000;100(1):57-70.
- 58. Rangarajan A, Hong SJ, Gifford A, Weinberg RA. Species- and cell type-specific requirements for cellular transformation. Cancer Cell. 2004;6(2):171-83.
- 59. Stratton MR, Campbell PJ, Futreal PA. The cancer genome. Nature. 2009;458(7239):719-24.
- 60. Renan MJ. How many mutations are required for tumorigenesis? Implications from human cancer data. Mol Carcinog. 1993;7(3):139-46.

- 61. Fearon ER, Vogelstein B. A genetic model for colorectal tumorigenesis. Cell. 1990;61(5):759-67.
- 62. Hahn WC, Counter CM, Lundberg AS, Beijersbergen RL, Brooks MW, Weinberg RA. Creation of human tumour cells with defined genetic elements. Nature. 1999;400(6743):464-8.
- 63. Hanahan D, Weinberg RA. Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation. Cell. 2011;144(5):646-74.
- 64. Scotting PJ, Walker DA, Perilongo G. Childhood solid tumours: a developmental disorder. Nat Rev Cancer. 2005;5(6):481-8.
- 65. Lakhoo K, Sowerbutts H. Neonatal tumours. Pediatr Surg Int. 2010;26(12):1159-68.
- 66. Anderson LM, Diwan BA, Fear NT, Roman E. Critical windows of exposure for children's health: cancer in human epidemiological studies and neoplasms in experimental animal models. Environmental health perspectives. 2000;108 Suppl 3:573-94.
- 67. Hawkins MM, Wilson LM, Stovall MA, Marsden HB, Potok MH, Kingston JE, et al. Epipodophyllotoxins, alkylating agents, and radiation and risk of secondary leukaemia after childhood cancer. BMJ. 1992;304(6832):951-8.
- 68. Pui CH, Relling MV. Topoisomerase II inhibitor-related acute myeloid leukaemia. Br J Haematol. 2000;109(1):13-23.
- 69. Tucker MA, Meadows AT, Boice JD, Jr., Stovall M, Oberlin O, Stone BJ, et al. Leukemia after therapy with alkylating agents for childhood cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1987;78(3):459-64.
- 70. Ron E, Modan B, Boice JD, Jr., Alfandary E, Stovall M, Chetrit A, et al. Tumors of the brain and nervous system after radiotherapy in childhood. N Engl J Med. 1988;319(16):1033-9.
- Tao Q, Robertson KD, Manns A, Hildesheim A, Ambinder RF. Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) in endemic Burkitt's lymphoma: molecular analysis of primary tumor tissue. Blood. 1998;91(4):1373-81.
- 72. Wright DH. Burkitt's lymphoma: a review of the pathology, immunology, and possible etiologic factors. Pathol Annu. 1971;6:337-63.
- 73. Greaves MF. Speculations on the cause of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia. 1988;2(2):120-5.
- 74. Infante-Rivard C, Fortier I, Olson E. Markers of infection, breast-feeding and childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Br J Cancer. 2000;83(11):1559-64.
- 75. Kwan ML, Buffler PA, Abrams B, Kiley VA. Breastfeeding and the risk of childhood leukemia: a meta-analysis. Public Health Rep. 2004;119(6):521-35.
- 76. Gilham C, Peto J, Simpson J, Roman E, Eden TO, Greaves MF, et al. Day care in infancy and risk of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia: findings from UK case-control study. BMJ. 2005;330(7503):1294.
- 77. Neglia JP, Linet MS, Shu XO, Severson RK, Potter JD, Mertens AC, et al. Patterns of infection and day care utilization and risk of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukaemia. Br J Cancer. 2000;82(1):234-40.

- 78. Van Maele-Fabry G, Lantin AC, Hoet P, Lison D. Residential exposure to pesticides and childhood leukaemia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Environ Int. 2011;37(1):280-91.
- 79. Turner MC, Wigle DT, Krewski D. Residential pesticides and childhood leukemia: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Cien Saude Colet. 2011;16(3):1915-31.
- 80. Wigle DT, Turner MC, Krewski D. A systematic review and meta-analysis of childhood leukemia and parental occupational pesticide exposure. Environ Health Perspect. 2009;117(10):1505-13.
- 81. Cheng J, Su H, Zhu R, Wang X, Peng M, Song J, et al. Maternal coffee consumption during pregnancy and risk of childhood acute leukemia: a metaanalysis. Am J Obstet Gynecol. 2014;210(2):151 e1- e10.
- Latino-Martel P, Chan DS, Druesne-Pecollo N, Barrandon E, Hercberg S, Norat T. Maternal alcohol consumption during pregnancy and risk of childhood leukemia: systematic review and meta-analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2010;19(5):1238-60.
- 83. Goh YI, Bollano E, Einarson TR, Koren G. Prenatal multivitamin supplementation and rates of pediatric cancers: a meta-analysis. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2007;81(5):685-91.
- Klimentopoulou A, Antonopoulos CN, Papadopoulou C, Kanavidis P, Tourvas AD, Polychronopoulou S, et al. Maternal smoking during pregnancy and risk for childhood leukemia: a nationwide case-control study in Greece and meta-analysis. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;58(3):344-51.
- 85. Milne E, Greenop KR, Scott RJ, Bailey HD, Attia J, Dalla-Pozza L, et al. Parental prenatal smoking and risk of childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Am J Epidemiol. 2012;175(1):43-53.
- 86. Auger N, Bilodeau-Bertrand M, Marcoux S, Kosatsky T. Residential exposure to electromagnetic fields during pregnancy and risk of child cancer: A longitudinal cohort study. Environ Res. 2019;176:108524.
- 87. Milne E, Greenop KR, Metayer C, Schuz J, Petridou E, Pombo-de-Oliveira MS, et al. Fetal growth and childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia: findings from the childhood leukemia international consortium. Int J Cancer. 2013;133(12):2968-79.
- 88. Hjalgrim LL, Rostgaard K, Hjalgrim H, Westergaard T, Thomassen H, Forestier E, et al. Birth weight and risk for childhood leukemia in Denmark, Sweden, Norway, and Iceland. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2004;96(20):1549-56.
- 89. Hjalgrim LL, Westergaard T, Rostgaard K, Schmiegelow K, Melbye M, Hjalgrim H, et al. Birth weight as a risk factor for childhood leukemia: a meta-analysis of 18 epidemiologic studies. Am J Epidemiol. 2003;158(8):724-35.
- 90. Harder T, Plagemann A, Harder A. Birth weight and subsequent risk of childhood primary brain tumors: a meta-analysis. Am J Epidemiol. 2008;168(4):366-73.
- 91. Harder T, Plagemann A, Harder A. Birth weight and risk of neuroblastoma: a metaanalysis. Int J Epidemiol. 2010;39(3):746-56.
- 92. Chu A, Heck JE, Ribeiro KB, Brennan P, Boffetta P, Buffler P, et al. Wilms' tumour: a systematic review of risk factors and meta-analysis. Paediatr Perinat Epidemiol. 2010;24(5):449-69.

- 93. Ross JA, Perentesis JP, Robison LL, Davies SM. Big babies and infant leukemia: a role for insulin-like growth factor-1? Cancer Causes Control. 1996;7(5):553-9.
- 94. Lunde A, Melve KK, Gjessing HK, Skjaerven R, Irgens LM. Genetic and environmental influences on birth weight, birth length, head circumference, and gestational age by use of population-based parent-offspring data. Am J Epidemiol. 2007;165(7):734-41.
- 95. Johnson KJ, Carozza SE, Chow EJ, Fox EE, Horel S, McLaughlin CC, et al. Parental age and risk of childhood cancer: a pooled analysis. Epidemiology. 2009;20(4):475-83.
- 96. Murphy MF, Whiteman D, Hey K, Griffith M, Gill L, Goldacre MJ, et al. Childhood cancer incidence in a cohort of twin babies. Br J Cancer. 2001;84(11):1460-2.
- 97. Botto LD, Flood T, Little J, Fluchel MN, Krikov S, Feldkamp ML, et al. Cancer risk in children and adolescents with birth defects: a population-based cohort study. PLoS One. 2013;8(7):e69077.
- 98. Carozza SE, Langlois PH, Miller EA, Canfield M. Are children with birth defects at higher risk of childhood cancers? Am J Epidemiol. 2012;175(12):1217-24.
- Lupo PJ, Schraw JM, Desrosiers TA, Nembhard WN, Langlois PH, Canfield MA, et al. Association Between Birth Defects and Cancer Risk Among Children and Adolescents in a Population-Based Assessment of 10 Million Live Births. JAMA Oncol. 2019;5(8):1150-8.
- Fisher PG, Reynolds P, Von Behren J, Carmichael SL, Rasmussen SA, Shaw GM. Cancer in children with nonchromosomal birth defects. The Journal of pediatrics. 2012;160(6):978-83.
- 101. Narod SA, Hawkins MM, Robertson CM, Stiller CA. Congenital anomalies and childhood cancer in Great Britain. Am J Hum Genet. 1997;60(3):474-85.
- 102. Agha MM, Williams JI, Marrett L, To T, Dodds L. Determinants of survival in children with congenital abnormalities: a long-term population-based cohort study. Birth Defects Res A Clin Mol Teratol. 2006;76(1):46-54.
- 103. Merks JH, Ozgen HM, Koster J, Zwinderman AH, Caron HN, Hennekam RC. Prevalence and patterns of morphological abnormalities in patients with childhood cancer. JAMA. 2008;299(1):61-9.
- 104. Bjorge T, Cnattingius S, Lie RT, Tretli S, Engeland A. Cancer risk in children with birth defects and in their families: a population based cohort study of 5.2 million children from Norway and Sweden. Cancer epidemiology, biomarkers & prevention : a publication of the American Association for Cancer Research, cosponsored by the American Society of Preventive Oncology. 2008;17(3):500-6.
- 105. Moore SW. Developmental genes and cancer in children. Pediatric blood & cancer. 2009;52(7):755-60.
- 106. Society AC. Early Theories about Cancer Causes https://www.cancer.org/cancer/cancer-basics/history-of-cancer/cancer-causestheories-throughout-history.html: American Cancer Society; 2021 [updated June 12, 2014.

- 107. Hansemann D. Ueber asymmetrische Zelltheilung in Epithelkrebsen und deren biologische Bedeutung. Archiv f
 ür pathologische Anatomie und Physiologie und f
 ür klinische Medicin. 1890;119(2):299-326.
- T. B. Zur Frage der Entstehung Maligner Tumoren. In: Fischer G, editor.1914. p. pp. 1–64.
- 109. Avery OT, Macleod CM, McCarty M. Studies on the Chemical Nature of the Substance Inducing Transformation of Pneumococcal Types : Induction of Transformation by a Desoxyribonucleic Acid Fraction Isolated from Pneumococcus Type Iii. J Exp Med. 1944;79(2):137-58.
- 110. Watson JD, Crick FH. Molecular structure of nucleic acids; a structure for deoxyribose nucleic acid. Nature. 1953;171(4356):737-8.
- 111. Loeb LA, Harris CC. Advances in chemical carcinogenesis: a historical review and prospective. Cancer research. 2008;68(17):6863-72.
- 112. Hungerford PCNaDA. A Minute Chromosome in Human Chronic Granulocytic Leukemia. Science. 1960;132 p. 1497.
- 113. Nowell PC, Hungerford DA. Chromosome studies on normal and leukemic human leukocytes. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1960;25:85-109.
- 114. Lane DP, Crawford LV. T antigen is bound to a host protein in SV40-transformed cells. Nature. 1979;278(5701):261-3.
- Linzer DI, Levine AJ. Characterization of a 54K dalton cellular SV40 tumor antigen present in SV40-transformed cells and uninfected embryonal carcinoma cells. Cell. 1979;17(1):43-52.
- 116. Kress M, May E, Cassingena R, May P. Simian virus 40-transformed cells express new species of proteins precipitable by anti-simian virus 40 tumor serum. J Virol. 1979;31(2):472-83.
- 117. Melero JA, Stitt DT, Mangel WF, Carroll RB. Identification of new polypeptide species (48-55K) immunoprecipitable by antiserum to purified large T antigen and present in SV40-infected and -transformed cells. Virology. 1979;93(2):466-80.
- 118. Smith AE, Smith R, Paucha E. Characterization of different tumor antigens present in cells transformed by simian virus 40. Cell. 1979;18(2):335-46.
- Malkin D, Li FP, Strong LC, Fraumeni JF, Jr., Nelson CE, Kim DH, et al. Germ line p53 mutations in a familial syndrome of breast cancer, sarcomas, and other neoplasms. Science. 1990;250(4985):1233-8.
- 120. Li FP, Fraumeni JF, Jr. Soft-tissue sarcomas, breast cancer, and other neoplasms. A familial syndrome? Ann Intern Med. 1969;71(4):747-52.
- 121. Friend SH, Bernards R, Rogelj S, Weinberg RA, Rapaport JM, Albert DM, et al. A human DNA segment with properties of the gene that predisposes to retinoblastoma and osteosarcoma. Nature. 1986;323(6089):643-6.
- 122. Knudson AG, Jr. Mutation and cancer: statistical study of retinoblastoma. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1971;68(4):820-3.

- 123. Wallace MR, Marchuk DA, Andersen LB, Letcher R, Odeh HM, Saulino AM, et al. Type 1 neurofibromatosis gene: identification of a large transcript disrupted in three NF1 patients. Science. 1990;249(4965):181-6.
- 124. Groden J, Thliveris A, Samowitz W, Carlson M, Gelbert L, Albertsen H, et al. Identification and characterization of the familial adenomatous polyposis coli gene. Cell. 1991;66(3):589-600.
- 125. Miyoshi H, Shimizu K, Kozu T, Maseki N, Kaneko Y, Ohki M. t(8;21) breakpoints on chromosome 21 in acute myeloid leukemia are clustered within a limited region of a single gene, AML1. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1991;88(23):10431-4.
- 126. Nicolaides NC, Papadopoulos N, Liu B, Wei YF, Carter KC, Ruben SM, et al. Mutations of two PMS homologues in hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer. Nature. 1994;371(6492):75-80.
- 127. Miki Y, Swensen J, Shattuck-Eidens D, Futreal PA, Harshman K, Tavtigian S, et al. A strong candidate for the breast and ovarian cancer susceptibility gene BRCA1. Science. 1994;266(5182):66-71.
- 128. Wooster R, Bignell G, Lancaster J, Swift S, Seal S, Mangion J, et al. Identification of the breast cancer susceptibility gene BRCA2. Nature. 1995;378(6559):789-92.
- 129. Cazier JB, Tomlinson I. General lessons from large-scale studies to identify human cancer predisposition genes. J Pathol. 2010;220(2):255-62.
- Czene K, Lichtenstein P, Hemminki K. Environmental and heritable causes of cancer among 9.6 million individuals in the Swedish Family-Cancer Database. Int J Cancer. 2002;99(2):260-6.
- 131. Schiffman JD. Hereditary cancer syndromes: if you look, you will find them. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;58(1):5-6.
- 132. Malkin D SPS, Shiffman JD, Kratz CP and Frebourg T. Pizzo and Poplack's Pediatric Oncology. S. Blaney PAaLH, editor: Wolter Kluwer; 2021.
- 133. Rush JA, Younge BR, Campbell RJ, MacCarty CS. Optic glioma. Long-term followup of 85 histopathologically verified cases. Ophthalmology. 1982;89(11):1213-9.
- 134. Lohmann DR, Gallie BL. Retinoblastoma: revisiting the model prototype of inherited cancer. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet. 2004;129C(1):23-8.
- 135. Neumann HP, Bausch B, McWhinney SR, Bender BU, Gimm O, Franke G, et al. Germ-line mutations in nonsyndromic pheochromocytoma. N Engl J Med. 2002;346(19):1459-66.
- 136. Seif AE. Pediatric leukemia predisposition syndromes: clues to understanding leukemogenesis. Cancer Genet. 2011;204(5):227-44.
- 137. Ross JA, Spector LG, Robison LL, Olshan AF. Epidemiology of leukemia in children with Down syndrome. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2005;44(1):8-12.
- DeBaun MR, Tucker MA. Risk of cancer during the first four years of life in children from The Beckwith-Wiedemann Syndrome Registry. J Pediatr. 1998;132(3 Pt 1):398-400.
- 139. Kalish JM, Doros L, Helman LJ, Hennekam RC, Kuiper RP, Maas SM, et al. Surveillance Recommendations for Children with Overgrowth Syndromes and

Predisposition to Wilms Tumors and Hepatoblastoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2017;23(13):e115-e22.

- 140. Knudson AG. Two genetic hits (more or less) to cancer. Nat Rev Cancer. 2001;1(2):157-62.
- 141. Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW. Cancer genes and the pathways they control. Nat Med. 2004;10(8):789-99.
- 142. Lu KH, Wood ME, Daniels M, Burke C, Ford J, Kauff ND, et al. American Society of Clinical Oncology Expert Statement: collection and use of a cancer family history for oncology providers. J Clin Oncol. 2014;32(8):833-40.
- 143. D. SBM. Hereditary cancer predisposition in children: Genetic basis and clinical implications. International Journal of Cancer. 2006;119(9):2001-6.
- 144. MacCarthy A, Bayne AM, Draper GJ, Eatock EM, Kroll ME, Stiller CA, et al. Nonocular tumours following retinoblastoma in Great Britain 1951 to 2004. Br J Ophthalmol. 2009;93(9):1159-62.
- 145. Fletcher O, Easton D, Anderson K, Gilham C, Jay M, Peto J. Lifetime risks of common cancers among retinoblastoma survivors. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 2004;96(5):357-63.
- 146. Musarella MA, Gallie BL. A simplified scheme for genetic counseling in retinoblastoma. J Pediatr Ophthalmol Strabismus. 1987;24(3):124-5.
- 147. Kleihues P, Schauble B, zur Hausen A, Esteve J, Ohgaki H. Tumors associated with p53 germline mutations: a synopsis of 91 families. Am J Pathol. 1997;150(1):1-13.
- 148. Varley JM, McGown G, Thorncroft M, Santibanez-Koref MF, Kelsey AM, Tricker KJ, et al. Germ-line mutations of TP53 in Li-Fraumeni families: an extended study of 39 families. Cancer research. 1997;57(15):3245-52.
- 149. Garber JE, Goldstein AM, Kantor AF, Dreyfus MG, Fraumeni JF, Jr., Li FP. Followup study of twenty-four families with Li-Fraumeni syndrome. Cancer research. 1991;51(22):6094-7.
- 150. Li FP, Fraumeni JF, Jr., Mulvihill JJ, Blattner WA, Dreyfus MG, Tucker MA, et al. A cancer family syndrome in twenty-four kindreds. Cancer research. 1988;48(18):5358-62.
- 151. Varley JM, Thorncroft M, McGown G, Tricker K, Birch JM, Evans DG. A novel deletion within exon 6 of TP53 in a family with Li-Fraumeni-like syndrome, and LOH in a benign lesion from a mutation carrier. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 1996;90(1):14-6.
- 152. Venkatachalam S, Shi YP, Jones SN, Vogel H, Bradley A, Pinkel D, et al. Retention of wild-type p53 in tumors from p53 heterozygous mice: reduction of p53 dosage can promote cancer formation. EMBO J. 1998;17(16):4657-67.
- 153. Mosse YP, Laudenslager M, Longo L, Cole KA, Wood A, Attiyeh EF, et al. Identification of ALK as a major familial neuroblastoma predisposition gene. Nature. 2008;455(7215):930-5.
- 154. Horwitz M. The genetics of familial leukemia. Leukemia. 1997;11(8):1347-59.

- 155. Beri-Dexheimer M, Latger-Cannard V, Philippe C, Bonnet C, Chambon P, Roth V, et al. Clinical phenotype of germline RUNX1 haploinsufficiency: from point mutations to large genomic deletions. Eur J Hum Genet. 2008;16(8):1014-8.
- 156. Song WJ, Sullivan MG, Legare RD, Hutchings S, Tan X, Kufrin D, et al. Haploinsufficiency of CBFA2 causes familial thrombocytopenia with propensity to develop acute myelogenous leukaemia. Nat Genet. 1999;23(2):166-75.
- 157. Preudhomme C, Renneville A, Bourdon V, Philippe N, Roche-Lestienne C, Boissel N, et al. High frequency of RUNX1 biallelic alteration in acute myeloid leukemia secondary to familial platelet disorder. Blood. 2009;113(22):5583-7.
- 158. Haggitt RC, Reid BJ. Hereditary gastrointestinal polyposis syndromes. Am J Surg Pathol. 1986;10(12):871-87.
- 159. Garber JE, Li FP, Kingston JE, Krush AJ, Strong LC, Finegold MJ, et al. Hepatoblastoma and familial adenomatous polyposis. Journal of the National Cancer Institute. 1988;80(20):1626-8.
- 160. Cetta F, Montalto G, Gori M, Curia MC, Cama A, Olschwang S. Germline mutations of the APC gene in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis-associated thyroid carcinoma: results from a European cooperative study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2000;85(1):286-92.
- 161. Bertario L, Russo A, Sala P, Varesco L, Giarola M, Mondini P, et al. Multiple approach to the exploration of genotype-phenotype correlations in familial adenomatous polyposis. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 2003;21(9):1698-707.
- 162. Hirschman BA, Pollock BH, Tomlinson GE. The spectrum of APC mutations in children with hepatoblastoma from familial adenomatous polyposis kindreds. The Journal of pediatrics. 2005;147(2):263-6.
- 163. Aretz S, Koch A, Uhlhaas S, Friedl W, Propping P, von Schweinitz D, et al. Should children at risk for familial adenomatous polyposis be screened for hepatoblastoma and children with apparently sporadic hepatoblastoma be screened for APC germline mutations? Pediatric blood & cancer. 2006;47(6):811-8.
- 164. Gutmann DH, Aylsworth A, Carey JC, Korf B, Marks J, Pyeritz RE, et al. The diagnostic evaluation and multidisciplinary management of neurofibromatosis 1 and neurofibromatosis 2. JAMA. 1997;278(1):51-7.
- 165. Shearer P, Parham D, Kovnar E, Kun L, Rao B, Lobe T, et al. Neurofibromatosis type I and malignancy: review of 32 pediatric cases treated at a single institution. Medical and pediatric oncology. 1994;22(2):78-83.
- 166. King AA, Debaun MR, Riccardi VM, Gutmann DH. Malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumors in neurofibromatosis 1. Am J Med Genet. 2000;93(5):388-92.
- 167. Matsui I, Tanimura M, Kobayashi N, Sawada T, Nagahara N, Akatsuka J. Neurofibromatosis type 1 and childhood cancer. Cancer. 1993;72(9):2746-54.
- 168. Brodeur GM. The NF1 gene in myelopoiesis and childhood myelodysplastic syndromes. N Engl J Med. 1994;330(9):637-9.
- 169. O'Marcaigh AS, Shannon KM. Role of the NF1 gene in leukemogenesis and myeloid growth control. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol. 1997;19(6):551-4.
- 170. Shannon KM, O'Connell P, Martin GA, Paderanga D, Olson K, Dinndorf P, et al. Loss of the normal NF1 allele from the bone marrow of children with type 1 neurofibromatosis and malignant myeloid disorders. N Engl J Med. 1994;330(9):597-601.
- 171. Gutmann DH, Geist RT, Rose K, Wallin G, Moley JF. Loss of neurofibromatosis type I (NF1) gene expression in pheochromocytomas from patients without NF1. Genes Chromosomes Cancer. 1995;13(2):104-9.
- 172. Kraemer KH, Lee MM, Scotto J. DNA repair protects against cutaneous and internal neoplasia: evidence from xeroderma pigmentosum. Carcinogenesis. 1984;5(4):511-4.
- Kraemer KH, Lee MM, Scotto J. Xeroderma pigmentosum. Cutaneous, ocular, and neurologic abnormalities in 830 published cases. Arch Dermatol. 1987;123(2):241-50.
- 174. Gatti RA, Boder E, Vinters HV, Sparkes RS, Norman A, Lange K. Ataxiatelangiectasia: an interdisciplinary approach to pathogenesis. Medicine (Baltimore). 1991;70(2):99-117.
- 175. Hecht F, Hecht BK. Cancer in ataxia-telangiectasia patients. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 1990;46(1):9-19.
- 176. Sandoval C, Swift M. Treatment of lymphoid malignancies in patients with ataxiatelangiectasia. Medical and pediatric oncology. 1998;31(6):491-7.
- 177. Rabin KR, Whitlock JA. Malignancy in children with trisomy 21. Oncologist. 2009;14(2):164-73.
- 178. Hasle H, Clemmensen IH, Mikkelsen M. Risks of leukaemia and solid tumours in individuals with Down's syndrome. Lancet. 2000;355(9199):165-9.
- 179. Stiller CA, Eatock EM. Patterns of care and survival for children with acute lymphoblastic leukaemia diagnosed between 1980 and 1994. Arch Dis Child. 1999;81(3):202-8.
- 180. Pui CH, Raimondi SC, Borowitz MJ, Land VJ, Behm FG, Pullen DJ, et al. Immunophenotypes and karyotypes of leukemic cells in children with Down syndrome and acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Journal of clinical oncology : official journal of the American Society of Clinical Oncology. 1993;11(7):1361-7.
- 181. Canto P, Kofman-Alfaro S, Jimenez AL, Soderlund D, Barron C, Reyes E, et al. Gonadoblastoma in Turner syndrome patients with nonmosaic 45,X karyotype and Y chromosome sequences. Cancer Genet Cytogenet. 2004;150(1):70-2.
- Lau YF. Gonadoblastoma, testicular and prostate cancers, and the TSPY gene. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;64(4):921-7.
- 183. Saenger P, Wikland KA, Conway GS, Davenport M, Gravholt CH, Hintz R, et al. Recommendations for the diagnosis and management of Turner syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2001;86(7):3061-9.
- 184. Little M, Holmes G, Walsh P. WT1: what has the last decade told us? Bioessays. 1999;21(3):191-202.
- Huff V. Genotype/phenotype correlations in Wilms' tumor. Medical and pediatric oncology. 1996;27(5):408-14.

- 186. Pelletier J, Bruening W, Li FP, Haber DA, Glaser T, Housman DE. WT1 mutations contribute to abnormal genital system development and hereditary Wilms' tumour. Nature. 1991;353(6343):431-4.
- 187. Elliott M, Bayly R, Cole T, Temple IK, Maher ER. Clinical features and natural history of Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome: presentation of 74 new cases. Clin Genet. 1994;46(2):168-74.
- 188. Reik W, Constancia M, Dean W, Davies K, Bowden L, Murrell A, et al. Igf2 imprinting in development and disease. Int J Dev Biol. 2000;44(1):145-50.
- 189. Lee MP, DeBaun MR, Mitsuya K, Galonek HL, Brandenburg S, Oshimura M, et al. Loss of imprinting of a paternally expressed transcript, with antisense orientation to KVLQT1, occurs frequently in Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome and is independent of insulin-like growth factor II imprinting. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 1999;96(9):5203-8.
- Hemminki K, Li X, Czene K. Familial risk of cancer: data for clinical counseling and cancer genetics. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2004;108(1):109-14.
- 191. Wood ME, Rehman HT, Bedrosian I. Importance of family history and indications for genetic testing. Breast J. 2020;26(1):100-4.
- 192. Olsen JH, Boice JD, Jr., Seersholm N, Bautz A, Fraumeni JF, Jr. Cancer in the parents of children with cancer. N Engl J Med. 1995;333(24):1594-9.
- 193. Pang D, McNally R, Kelsey A, Birch JM. Cancer incidence and mortality among the parents of a population-based series of 2604 children with cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2003;12(6):538-44.
- 194. Brunetti D, Tamaro P, Cavallieri F, Stanta G. Malignant tumors in first-degree relatives of cancer patients aged 0-25 years (province of Trieste, Italy). Int J Cancer. 2003;106(2):252-9.
- 195. Winther JF, Sankila R, Boice JD, Tulinius H, Bautz A, Barlow L, et al. Cancer in siblings of children with cancer in the Nordic countries: a population-based cohort study. Lancet. 2001;358(9283):711-7.
- 196. Hawkins MM, Draper GJ, Smith RA. Cancer among 1,348 offspring of survivors of childhood cancer. Int J Cancer. 1989;43(6):975-8.
- 197. Hawkins MM, Draper GJ, Winter DL. Cancer in the offspring of survivors of childhood leukaemia and non-Hodgkin lymphomas. Br J Cancer. 1995;71(6):1335-9.
- 198. Sankila R, Olsen JH, Anderson H, Garwicz S, Glattre E, Hertz H, et al. Risk of cancer among offspring of childhood-cancer survivors. Association of the Nordic Cancer Registries and the Nordic Society of Paediatric Haematology and Oncology. N Engl J Med. 1998;338(19):1339-44.
- 199. Neale RE, Stiller CA, Bunch KJ, Milne E, Mineau GP, Murphy MF. Familial aggregation of childhood and adult cancer in the Utah genealogy. Int J Cancer. 2013;133(12):2953-60.
- 200. Curtin K, Smith KR, Fraser A, Pimentel R, Kohlmann W, Schiffman JD. Familial risk of childhood cancer and tumors in the Li-Fraumeni spectrum in the Utah Population Database: implications for genetic evaluation in pediatric practice. Int J Cancer. 2013;133(10):2444-53.

- 201. Heath JA, Smibert E, Algar EM, Dite GS, Hopper JL. Cancer risks for relatives of children with cancer. J Cancer Epidemiol. 2014;2014:806076.
- 202. Magnusson S, Wiebe T, Kristoffersson U, Jernstrom H, Olsson H. Increased incidence of childhood, prostate and breast cancers in relatives of childhood cancer patients. Fam Cancer. 2012;11(1):145-55.
- 203. Pang D, Alston RD, Eden TO, Birch JM. Cancer risks among relatives of children with Hodgkin and non-Hodgkin lymphoma. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2008;123(6):1407-10.
- 204. Draper GJ, Heaf MM, Kinnier Wilson LM. Occurrence of childhood cancers among sibs and estimation of familial risks. J Med Genet. 1977;14(2):81-90.
- 205. Miller RW. Deaths from childhood leukemia and solid tumors among twins and other sibs in the United States, 1960-67. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1971;46(1):203-9.
- 206. Perrillat F, Clavel J, Jaussent I, Baruchel A, Leverger G, Nelken B, et al. Family cancer history and risk of childhood acute leukemia (France). Cancer Causes Control. 2001;12(10):935-41.
- 207. Ripert M, Menegaux F, Perel Y, Mechinaud F, Plouvier E, Gandemer V, et al. Familial history of cancer and childhood acute leukemia: a French population-based case-control study. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2007;16(5):466-70.
- 208. Rudant J, Menegaux F, Leverger G, Baruchel A, Nelken B, Bertrand Y, et al. Family history of cancer in children with acute leukemia, Hodgkin's lymphoma or non-Hodgkin's lymphoma: the ESCALE study (SFCE). International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2007;121(1):119-26.
- Infante-Rivard C, Guiguet M. Family history of hematopoietic and other cancers in children with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Cancer Detect Prev. 2004;28(2):83-7.
- 210. Kuijten RR, Strom SS, Rorke LB, Boesel CP, Buckley JD, Meadows AT, et al. Family history of cancer and seizures in young children with brain tumors: a report from the Childrens Cancer Group (United States and Canada). Cancer Causes Control. 1993;4(5):455-64.
- 211. Searles Nielsen S, Mueller BA, Preston-Martin S, Holly EA, Little J, Bracci PM, et al. Family cancer history and risk of brain tumors in children: results of the SEARCH international brain tumor study. Cancer Causes Control. 2008;19(6):641-8.
- 212. Kadan-Lottick NS, Kawashima T, Tomlinson G, Friedman DL, Yasui Y, Mertens AC, et al. The risk of cancer in twins: a report from the childhood cancer survivor study. Pediatric blood & cancer. 2006;46(4):476-81.
- Buckley JD, Buckley CM, Breslow NE, Draper GJ, Roberson PK, Mack TM. Concordance for childhood cancer in twins. Medical and pediatric oncology. 1996;26(4):223-9.
- 214. Greaves MF, Maia AT, Wiemels JL, Ford AM. Leukemia in twins: lessons in natural history. Blood. 2003;102(7):2321-33.
- Chin YM, Wan Ariffin A, Lin HP, Chan YS. Concordant childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia in monozygotic twins. Med J Malaysia. 1996;51(1):145-8.
- 216. Birch JM. Genes and cancer. Arch Dis Child. 1999;80(1):1-3.

- 217. Migliorini G, Fiege B, Hosking FJ, Ma Y, Kumar R, Sherborne AL, et al. Variation at 10p12.2 and 10p14 influences risk of childhood B-cell acute lymphoblastic leukemia and phenotype. Blood. 2013;122(19):3298-307.
- 218. Perez-Andreu V, Roberts KG, Harvey RC, Yang W, Cheng C, Pei D, et al. Inherited GATA3 variants are associated with Ph-like childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia and risk of relapse. Nat Genet. 2013;45(12):1494-8.
- 219. Ellinghaus E, Stanulla M, Richter G, Ellinghaus D, te Kronnie G, Cario G, et al. Identification of germline susceptibility loci in ETV6-RUNX1-rearranged childhood acute lymphoblastic leukemia. Leukemia. 2012;26(5):902-9.
- 220. Bosse KR, Diskin SJ, Cole KA, Wood AC, Schnepp RW, Norris G, et al. Common variation at BARD1 results in the expression of an oncogenic isoform that influences neuroblastoma susceptibility and oncogenicity. Cancer Res. 2012;72(8):2068-78.
- 221. Diskin SJ, Capasso M, Diamond M, Oldridge DA, Conkrite K, Bosse KR, et al. Rare variants in TP53 and susceptibility to neuroblastoma. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2014;106(4):dju047.
- 222. Diskin SJ, Capasso M, Schnepp RW, Cole KA, Attiyeh EF, Hou C, et al. Common variation at 6q16 within HACE1 and LIN28B influences susceptibility to neuroblastoma. Nat Genet. 2012;44(10):1126-30.
- 223. Turnbull C, Perdeaux ER, Pernet D, Naranjo A, Renwick A, Seal S, et al. A genomewide association study identifies susceptibility loci for Wilms tumor. Nat Genet. 2012;44(6):681-4.
- 224. Savage SA, Mirabello L, Wang Z, Gastier-Foster JM, Gorlick R, Khanna C, et al. Genome-wide association study identifies two susceptibility loci for osteosarcoma. Nat Genet. 2013;45(7):799-803.
- 225. Postel-Vinay S, Veron AS, Tirode F, Pierron G, Reynaud S, Kovar H, et al. Common variants near TARDBP and EGR2 are associated with susceptibility to Ewing sarcoma. Nat Genet. 2012;44(3):323-7.
- 226. Wilson BJ, Qureshi N, Santaguida P, Little J, Carroll JC, Allanson J, et al. Systematic review: family history in risk assessment for common diseases. Ann Intern Med. 2009;151(12):878-85.

Study I

RESEARCH ARTICLE

BMC Cancer

Open Access



Predominance of girls with cancer in families with multiple childhood cancer cases

Karl-Johan Stjernfelt¹, Kristoffer von Stedingk^{1,2}, Thomas Wiebe¹, Lars Hjorth¹, Håkan Olsson^{3†} and Ingrid Øra^{1,4*†}

Abstract

Background: Recent studies indicate that one of four childhood cancers can be attributed to hereditary genetic abnormalities.

Methods: The Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study includes newly diagnosed childhood cancer patients as well as childhood cancer survivors visiting the Department of Pediatrics or the Late Effect Clinic at Skåne University Hospital, Lund, Sweden. Questionnaires regarding family history of cancer and blood samples were provided. Reported data were validated and extended by use of the Swedish Population- and Cancer Registries. Demographics in families with one case of childhood cancer (FAM1) were investigated and compared to families with multiple cases of childhood cancer (FAM > 1) as well as to childhood cancer in the general population.

Results: Forty-one out of 528 families (7.8%) had more than one case of childhood cancer. In 23 families the affected children were relatives up to a 3rd degree (4.4%). In FAM > 1, 69.2% of the children with leukemia and 60% of those with tumors in the central nervous system (CNS) had a childhood relative with matching diagnosis, both significantly higher than expected. Significantly more female than male patients were observed in FAM > 1 compared to FAM1. This female predominance was most striking in childhood leukemia (77% female) and also, yet to a lesser extent, in CNS tumors (68% female).

Conclusions: We conclude that the high proportion of children with leukemia or CNS tumors in FAM > 1 having a childhood relative with the same diagnosis suggests a hereditary background. Moreover, we report a female predominance in childhood leukemia and childhood CNS tumors in FAM > 1, which may indicate a hereditary gender-specific risk factor in these families.

Keywords: Pediatric cancer, Familial cancer predisposition, Hereditary cancer syndrome, Genetic cancer susceptibility

Background

The increased cancer risk amongst relatives of childhood cancer patients has been reported in several studies over the past decades. Although the reports are varying, they generally show an increased risk for cancer for both siblings [1–3] and parents [2–8]. In 1991, genetic conditions could explain 3.07% of childhood cancer cases but

Full list of author information is available at the end of the article



that number increased to 4.2% when data from family history was included [9]. More recent studies estimate heredity to account for 29% of childhood cancer cases [10, 11]. Several studies confirm that earlier onset cancers have a hereditary component [3, 4, 12–14], which is more pronounced if the child has a central nervous system (CNS) tumor [4–7]. In addition, women in families with childhood cancer have an increased cancer incidence, especially with regard to breast cancer [2, 4–7, 12]. A recent genome sequencing study of pediatric cancer cases showed that 8.5% had germline mutations in known cancer predisposition genes yet no obvious association to familial history of cancer up to second degree was

© The Author(s). 2017 **Open Access** This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons license, and indicate if changes were made. The Creative Commons Public Domain Dedication waiver (http://creativecommons.org/publicdomain/zero/1.0/) applies to the data made available in this article, unless otherwise stated.

^{*} Correspondence: ingrid.ora@med.lu.se

[†]Equal contributors

¹Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Oncology and Hematology, Lund University, Skane University Hospital, Lund, Sweden

⁴Department of Pediatrics, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Skane University Hospital. 22185 Lund, Sweden

seen [15]. Furthermore, many of the studies mentioned above showed that even when excluding already known familial syndromes an increased risk of cancer remained [1, 2, 4, 5, 12].

Multiple primary cancers are common in hereditary syndromes such as familial Wilms tumor and heritable retinoblastoma, where multifocal and bilateral tumors in paired organs are often observed [16-18]. Down syndrome is associated with an increased risk of acute leukemia during childhood with a ten- to twenty-fold higher risk than in the general population [19, 20]. The number of rare pediatric cancer syndromes is increasing and the importance of early cancer surveillance strategies to reduce morbidity and mortality is extensively debated in the pediatric oncology community [21, 22]. Clinically evident hereditary syndromes have, to a large extent, already been defined and genetically explained, however, subclinical syndromes and/or hereditary genetic aberrations may yet to be discovered. Taking this into consideration, studies using highthroughput genetic techniques characterizing subclinical genetic predisposition to childhood cancers are of great importance.

In the current study, we present work from the Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic (LCCG) study, aimed at investigating possible genetic predispositions in families with reported cases of childhood cancer. In the LCCG-study, data on family history of cancer and blood samples are collected from childhood cancer patients and childhood cancer survivors in the southern healthcare region of Sweden. The overall aim of this on-going study is to characterize cancer predisposing aberrations and/or associations through in depth germ-line analyses with correlation to detailed and verified family history of cancer. With focus on families with multiple cases of childhood cancer (FAM > 1), we describe characteristics in terms of age at diagnosis, sex, diagnoses and diagnosis distribution. Here we identify families with potential previously undiscovered hereditary syndromes, laying ground for future genetic analyses, which could shed light on novel hereditary factors.

Methods

The Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic (LCCG) study was initiated in 2008. Children with malignancies diagnosed, treated and followed at the Pediatric Oncology and Hematology ward, as well as childhood cancer survivors visiting the Late Effect Clinic at the Department of Oncology, Skåne University Hospital in Lund, Sweden are offered to participate.

The eligibility criteria for patient inclusion from the Pediatric Department are 1) diagnosis before 19 years of age with a malignancy with codes 140–209 according to the International classification of diseases 7th edition (ICD-7) *and* from the Late Effect Clinic 2) diagnosis

since 1 January 1970. Blood samples from both the patients and parents are collected. Patients and parents are requested to complete a standardized self-reported questionnaire, querying for name, date of birth and the national identification number, history of cancer amongst first, second, and third degree relatives. Information regarding specific type of cancer and date of/age at diagnosis inclusive outcome (if fatal, date of death) for each relative with a history of cancer is obtained. In addition, questions about cancer in more distant relatives are included. The questionnaire is explained and handed out by the study nurse/physician and returned by mail. Although all types of cancers (including adult) were reported, only childhood cancers were included and examined in the current study.

Pedigrees were created for every family with the patient included in the LCCG study as *study patient*, using the program Progeny 9 (Progeny Software, LLC).

The Population Registry in Sweden was used to 1) collect and/or validate the identification of all patient's relatives living in Sweden and to 2) extend pedigrees to include all relatives of the chosen degree and thereby supplement data lacking from questionnaires. All participants were crosschecked with the Population Registry for data on vital status, and the Swedish Cancer Registry to confirm reported cancer diagnosis or to identify any potential relatives with unreported cancer diagnoses. For relatives living abroad, only questionnaire-based information was available.

Pathology reports and patient charts were reviewed for study patients and any relative with a childhood cancer in order to validate the diagnosis and to check for possible hereditary syndromes and other cancer predisposing factors. Eight childhood cancer cases in relatives could not be verified microscopically due to diagnosis either before 1970 or outside of Sweden. Three patients were diagnosed with unspecified leukemia. Due to unspecified diagnoses and the relatively small cohort, all leukemia diagnoses inclusive ALL and acute myeloid leukemia (AML) were grouped together for subsequent analyses. We further investigated the cytogenetic subtype and risk group of the acute lymphatic leukemia (ALL) cases in the study.

Following data collection of all childhood cancer cases, FAM > 1 were identified for characterization in terms of age at diagnosis, sex, diagnosis and diagnosis distribution. All relatives to the third degree were included. When childhood cancer cases in relatives of a higher degree were reported, the pedigree was expanded to ensure correct degree of relationship with the study patient.

The NORDCAN database of all childhood cancer patients from all Nordic countries (1970–2013) [23] was used for demographic comparisons with childhood cancer in the general population. This database lacked information regarding age at diagnosis, therefore we used the data of age at diagnosis from a recent epidemiological review of European childhood cancer databases for comparative statistics [24].

Statistical analysis

The statistical software SPSS 22.0 was used for statistical analyses. Pearson's chi-squared test was used to compare categorical data (gender and diagnosis) between childhood cancer affected individuals in families with one case of childhood cancer (FAM1) and FAM > 1. For categorical data with smaller samples (n < 5) Fisher's exact test was used. Student T test was used to compare mean age at diagnosis. All analyses were two-sided and *p*-values <0.05 were considered significant. False discovery rate (FDR) correction was applied to account for multiple testing between patient groups (comparisons limited to patient groups with n > 5) regarding diagnostic distribution and gender (Fig. 1 and Table 3).

Results

As of October 2014, 534/679 (78.6%) patients in the study had returned the questionnaires with 31 (4.6%) patients actively declining participation. Approximately half of the study patients were included from the Pediatrics Department and half from Late Effect Clinic.

Forty-seven study patients in the LCCG-study, 8.8% of 534 (95% CI: 6.4-11.2%), had a relative with childhood cancer. Six study patients were related to another study patient that was already included in the study. These were classified as relatives in subsequent analyses. Accordingly, 41 study patients, 7.8% of 528 (95% CI: 5.5-10.0%) had a relative diagnosed with childhood cancer. In four families there were three cases of childhood cancer (FAM > 1) with a total of 86 children are described in Table 1. Two of these families had relatives of the 6th

Page 3 of 9

degree with a childhood cancer diagnosis, while the remaining 39 families had relatives up to the 5th degree (Table 1). In 23 of these families (4.4%, 95% CI: 2.6-6.1%) the study patient had a 1st to 3rd degree relative with a childhood cancer diagnosis.

When comparing the diagnosis distribution in the LCCG-study with the diagnosis distribution of childhood cancer in the Nordic countries, we observed a higher percentage of leukemia in the LCCG-study, 32% versus 24% (Fig. 1a). Furthermore, the percentage of CNS tumors was lower than that of the general childhood cancer population, 21% versus 26%, respectively. However, neither of these observations were significant after correction for multiple testing. There was no significant difference between the diagnosis distribution of FAM > 1 and the diagnosis distribution in FAM1 (Fig. 1b).

High proportion of multiple leukemia and CNS tumors in families with multiple childhood cancers

The 41 FAM > 1 were grouped according to the type of diagnosis of the study patient (Table 1). Out of the 13 study patients with leukemia, nine cases had a relative with childhood leukemia (69.2%) (Table 1), which is significantly higher portion than that of childhood cancer in the general population (p = 0.001). Two of these families had three cases of childhood ALL. Among patients with CNS tumors, six of the ten study patients (60%) had a relative with a childhood CNS tumor, which is also a higher portion than that of the general population (p = 0.025). Two families (Family 13 and 14) shared the same relative with a high-grade glioma, however, the two study patients were not related. In subgroup 3 (lymphomas) we found no relative with a childhood lymphoma. Of the four children with neuroblastoma (study patient or relative), three had a relative with a childhood CNS tumor. Four families had cases of both childhood lymphoma and childhood



Study patient			Relative of study patient						
Nr	Diagnosis	Gender	Age (years)	Diagnosis	Gender	Age (years)	Degree of relative		
Leuken	nia								
1	ALL	m	4.3	ALL	m	4.2	5		
				ALL	f	3.9	5		
2	ALL	f	2.1	ALL	f	5.6	5		
				ALL	f	7.5	5		
3	ALL	f	6.0	ALL	f	14.1	3		
4	ALL	f	4.4	ALL	f	5.3	1		
5	ALL	f	2.3	ALL	f	1.3	4		
6	ALL	f	3.2	Leukemia ^a	f	13.0	2		
7	ALL	f	8.1	AML	m	17.7	2		
8	ALL	f	3.4	Hodgkin lymphoma	m	10.5	4		
9	ALL	f	2.1	Ganglioglioma	m	7.0	1		
10	ALL	f	8.6	Ewing sarcoma	f	8.2	5		
11	ALL	f	1.6	Retinoblastoma	f	2.1	3		
12	AML	f	12.4	ALL	f	4.5	4		
13	AML	f	2.3	AML	m	0.3	4		
CNS tu	mors								
14	Ependymoma	m	11.7	High grade glioma	f	5.1	3		
15	Ependymoma	m	6.8	High grade glioma	f	5.1	4		
16	Ependymoma	f	10.2	CNS tumor ^a	f	13.1	2		
17	Astrocytoma	m	1.6	Neuroblastoma	f	0.9	1		
18	Astrocytoma	f	16.0	CNS undefined	f	7.1	5		
19	Astrocytoma	f	14.0	Hodgkins lymphoma	f	14.2	3		
20	Optic tract glioma	f	4.6	Ependymoma	f	0.8	4		
21	Optic tract glioma	m	2.2	Wilms tumor	f	1.6	6		
22	Ganglioglioma	f	14.9	Astrocytoma	m	14.5	2		
23	Adenoma hypophysis	f	12.8	Neuroblastoma	m	2.6	3		
Lymph	omas								
24	Hodgkin lymphoma	m	8.3	ALL	f	5.6	4		
25	Hodgkin lymphoma	m	13.5	ALL	f		4		
26	Hodgkin lymphoma	f	15.3	Wilms Tumor	f	13.2	3		
				Ewing sarcoma	m	13.2	3		
27	Hodgkin lymphoma	f	17.0	CNS tumor ^a	m	0.0	3		
28	Burkitt lymphoma	m	14.5	Astrocytoma	f	0.9	5		
29	Burkitt lymphoma	m	16.1	Rhabdomyosarcoma	m	9.1	2		
30	Anaplastic large cell lymphoma	m	12.9	Hepatoblastoma	m	0.9	5		
31	Diffuse large B-cell lymphoma	m	16.5	AML	m	8.0	3		
Other a	diagnoses								
32	Hepatoblastoma	f	2.6	Hodgkin lymphoma	m	11.7	3		
33	Langerhans cell histiocytosis	m	4.3	Langerhans cell histiocytosis	m	2.7	1		
34	Wilms tumor	m	3.5	ALL	m	5.3	2		
35	Neuroblastoma	f	0.3	CNS tumor ^a	f	9.8	6		
36	Ganglioneuroblastoma	f	2.7	Osteosarcoma	f	19.0	2		

Table 1 Characteristics of study patients and corresponding relatives in families with more than one childhood cancer (FAM > 1)

Study patient			Relative of study patient							
Nr	Diagnosis	Gender	Age (years)	Diagnosis	Gender	Age (years)	Degree of relative			
37	Rhabdomyosarcoma	m	2.2	CNS tumor ^a	f	6.0	5			
				Malign melanoma ^a	f	17.5	4			
38	Rhabdomyosarcoma	m	4.4	Astrocytoma	f	3.9	5			
39	Retinoblastoma	f	0.4	Retinoblastom	m	0.3	1			
40	Hepatoblastoma	f	2.5	Leukemia ^a	m	<19 ^b	4			
41	Dysgerminoma	f	12.6	Leukemia ^a	f	5.0	4			

Table 1 Characteristics of study patients and corresponding relatives in families with more than one childhood cancer (FAM > 1) (Continued)

Abbreviations: ALL acute lymphatic leukemia, AML acute myeloid leukemia, CNS central nervous system, m male, f female, age age at diagnosis "microscopic diagnosis not confirmed

^bexact age unknown

leukemia, of which three cases were Hodgkin's lymphomas. As for other cancer diagnoses, there were no observed diagnosis patterns (Table 1).

Age distribution in families with multiple cases of childhood cancer

There was no significant difference in mean age at diagnosis between a) study patients combined with their affected relatives in FAM > 1 (n = 86), b) study patients in FAM1 and c) study patients in the LCCG-study (Table 2). In addition, no differences were observed when comparing age at diagnosis between all LCCG-patients with the general childhood cancer population.

Female predominance in families with multiple childhood cancers

Significantly more female than male childhood cancer patients were observed in FAM > 1, female = 53 (61.6%) and male = 33 (38.4%), than in FAM1, female = 197 (40.5%) and male = 290 (59.5%)(p = 0.001)(Table 1). The greatest gender difference was found among childhood leukemia cases (relatives with childhood leukemia included) in FAM > 1, female = 23 (76.7%) and male = 7 (23.3%)(p < 0.001, *FDR* p = 0.004) (Tables 1 and 3).

Among all 82 female childhood leukemia cases in the LCCG-study, 15 had an additional case of childhood cancer (18.3%, 95% CI: 9.9–26.6%). This observation is significantly higher than the 7.1% risk observed in the

Table 2 Age at diagnosis of pediatric cancer in families with one - or multiple children with cancer

	Mean age at diagnosis									
	FAM > 1	FAM1	FAM1			Gen. Pop.				
Diagnosis	years \pm SD (n)	years \pm SD (n)	р	years \pm SD (n)	p	years [24]				
All diagnoses	7.1 ± 5.2 (86)	7.2 ± 5.0 (487)	0.842	7.2 ± 5.1 (534)	0.997					
Leukemia	5.9 ± 4.2 (30)	5.8 ± 4.3 (154)	0.974	5.8 ± 4.2 (170)	0.941	5.0				
CNS tumor	7.6 ± 5.1 (22)	8.4 ± 4.5 (100)	0.506	8.4 ± 4.6 (110)	0.449	7.0				
Lymphoma	13.7 ± 2.7 (11)	11.0 ± 4.7 (72)	0.067	11.3 ± 4.6 (81)	0.101	10.8				
Histiocytosis	3.5 + 1.2 (2)	4.3 ± 3.7 (11)	0.783	4.2 ± 3.5 (12)	0.770	-				
Neuroblastoma	1.6 ± 1.2 (4)	2.1 ± 2.7 (22)	0.721	2.1 ± 2.7 (24)	0.740	1.3				
Retinoblastoma	0.9 ± 1.0 (3)	1.4 ± 1.0 (2)	0.652	0.9 ± 0.8 (4)	0.935	1.3				
Bone tumor	13.4 ± 5.4 (3)	10.8 ± 4.9 (40)	0.370	10.8 ± 4.9 (40)	0.370	11.6				
Hepatic tumor	2.0 ± 1.0 (3)	0.7 ± 0.9 (3)	0.179	1.4 ± 1.1 (6)	0.429	1.1				
Soft tissue sarcoma	5.3 ± 3.5 (3)	5.7 ± 4.2 (28)	0.863	5.5 ± 4.1 (30)	0.910	6.5				
Germ-cell tumors	12.6 (1)	8.9 ± 6.8 (11)	0.611	9.2 ± 6.5 (12)	0.627	8.7				
Carcinomas	6.0 (1)	9.2 ± 4.3 (5)	0.532	9.2 ± 4.3 (5)	0.532	111				
Wilms' tumor	6.1 ± 6.2 (3)	3.6 ± 3.3 (34)	0.238	3.6 ± 3.2 (35)	0.231	3.3				
Others	- (0)	- (5)	-	- (5)	-	-				

Abbreviations: FAM > 1 families with multiple cases of childhood cancer, FAM1 families with one case of childhood cancer, LCCG Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic, Gen.Pop General childhood cancer population, CNS central nervous system

Diagnosis	FAM > 1 (n)	FAM1 (n)	LCCG-study (n)	General population [23]
All diagnoses	0.62 ^{a,b} (86)	1.47 (487)	1.36 (534)	1.2
Leukemia	0.30 ^{a,b} (30)	1.30 (154)	1.07 (170)	1.2
CNS tumors	0.47 ^a (22)	1.63 (100)	1.50 (110)	1.2
Lymphoma	2.67 (11)	1.67 (72)	1.79 (81)	1.6
Histiocytosis	males only (2)	1.75 (11)	2.00 (12)	-
Neuroblastoma	0.33 (4)	1.75 (22)	1.40 (24)	1.2
Retinoblastoma	0.33 (3)	1.00 (2)	1.00 (4)	1.1
Bone tumor	0.50 (3)	1.50 (40)	1.50 (40)	1.4
Hepatic tumor	0.50 (3)	2.00 (3)	1.00 (6)	1.4
Soft tissue sarcoma	males only (3)	2.50 (28)	2.75 (30)	1.2
Germ-cell tumors	females only (1)	0.83 (11)	0.71 (12)	-
Carcinomas	males only (1)	1.50 (5)	1.50 (5)	-
Wilms tumor	0.50 (3)	1.27 (34)	1.33 (35)	0.9
Others	- (0)	0.25 (5)	0.25 (5)	-

All units are representative of the male-to-female ratio. Significant observations are marked as bold

Abbreviations: FAM > 1 families with multiple cases of childhood cancer, FAM1 families with one case of childhood cancer, LCCG Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic, CNS central nervous system, FDR false discovery rate

^aFDR adjusted p < 0.05 when compared to childhood cancer in FAM1

^bFDR adjusted p < 0.05 when compared to childhood cancer in the general population

rest of the LCCG-study (p = 0.004) (Table 1). In contrast, of the 88 males with leukemia in the study, only two had a relative with a childhood cancer.

A female predominance was also found among patients with childhood CNS tumors in FAM > 1 compared to FAM1; female = 15 (65.2%) versus male = 8 (34.8) (Tables 1 and 3; p = 0.010, *FDR* p = 0.020). Among the 44 families with a female case of CNS tumors in the LCCG-study, 13.6% (n = 6/44) had two cases of childhood cancer. In families where a male child had a CNS tumor, 7.6% (5/66) had an additional case of childhood cancer.

The male-to-female ratio in the LCCG-study was in line with that of the childhood cancer in the general population except for soft tissue sarcoma where the LCCG-study had a higher ratio (p = 0.033, *FDR* p = 0.297) (Table 3). This observation, however, was not significant after adjusting for multiple testing. Interestingly, the male-to-female ratio of all identified individuals in the pedigrees of FAM > 1 (including those without a childhood cancer diagnosis) was 1.04 (female: 667, male: 697), therefore not accounting for the observed female predominance.

Cytogenetic characteristics of ALL

Data regarding cytogenetic typing of older cases of ALL or patients with ALL diagnosed abroad could not be achieved. Cytogenetic data was available for 15/22 and 120/132 cases in FAM > 1 and FAM1, respectively. Furthermore, data on risk group was available in 16/22 and 128/132 cases in FAM > 1 and FAM1, respectively. There was no observed difference in the cytogenetic type of ALL between FAM1 and FAM > 1. However, in FAM > 1,

there were no cases of high- or very high-risk leukemia. In contrast, in FAM1 21.4% of ALL (p = 0.025) were defined as high- or very high risk.

Cancer predisposition syndromes in families with multiple childhood cancers

A cancer predisposition syndrome was present in four of the study patients in FAM > 1. Two patients with optic nerve glioma were diagnosed with neurofibromatosis type 1. One patient with ALL was diagnosed with Down's syndrome. Interestingly, one study patient with bilateral retinoblastoma tested negative for any known hereditary mutations in the *RB* gene. However, this patient had a first degree relative with bilateral retinoblastoma and therefore both cases were defined as being hereditary.

Discussion

Here, we show that in the LCCG population, 4.4% of childhood cancer patients have a relative with a childhood tumor amongst relatives to a 3rd degree, which is in line with previous studies [2, 3]. Interestingly, we further examined relatives to a 6th degree, which displayed a 7.8% incidence of multiple childhood cancers within a family, indicating that our study may detect heritable genetic factors of low penetrance. Both these percentages are higher than that observed in the general childhood cancer population, which supports the observations that relatives of childhood cancer.

There was a difference between the percentage of leukemia cases in the full LCCG-study and in the general

population. The higher proportion of patients with childhood leukemia in our cohort may be due to the inclusion of childhood cancer survivors, the majority of which are patients with leukemia. We found a lower proportion of CNS tumors in the LCCG-study compared to the general population, which could be due to lower participation rates of these patients compared to patients with other tumors (Table 1).

The majority of study patients with a childhood leukemia or CNS tumor in FAM > 1 had a relative with a matching diagnosis. This is a higher proportion than expected when compared to the general childhood cancer population. Our study is in line with previous studies that have observed a generally increased risk for cancer in relatives of children with leukemia or CNS tumors [3–5, 7, 25].

Curtin et al. 2013 [3] recently described an increased risk of childhood cancer amongst relatives of patients with childhood leukemia, however the types of diagnoses amongst relatives were not specified. The high ratio of ALL among relatives of children with leukemia in our study suggests that ALL might be responsible for a part of the increased risk showed by Curtin et al. Interestingly, no ALL case in FAM > 1 were classified as high risk, and we can speculate as to whether the different ALL risk types are related to specific genetic predispositions.

The high probability of matching diagnoses in relatives of children with childhood leukemia or CNS tumors suggests that there might be a higher degree of heredity in these diseases compared to other childhood cancer types. This is further supported by two studies on siblings with childhood cancer from 1977 and 1996, where Draper et al. observed that the number of sibling pairs where both had the same childhood cancer diagnosis was especially high for siblings with leukemia and CNS tumors [25]. However, the portion of siblings with matched diagnoses was much lower than siblings with different diagnoses. In contrast, our present study showed that a majority of the leukemia and CNS tumor cases in FAM > 1 had a relative with a matching diagnosis. This discrepancy between studies is most likely attributed to the fact that our study included distant relatives while Draper et al. focused solely on siblings. With this in consideration, our study may shed new and broader light on the potential for hereditary factors in CNS tumors and leukemia.

Three of four patients with neuroblastoma had a relative with a childhood CNS tumor. Even though the group is too small to draw any conclusions it could be of interest to study the connection between neuroblastoma and CNS tumors in a larger study. To our knowledge no such observation has previously been made.

Patients with a childhood cancer diagnosis in FAM > 1had a significantly higher proportion of females than those in FAM1. This disparity was only observed among Page 7 of 9

families with childhood leukemia and CNS tumors (Table 3). It should also be noted that the male-tofemale ratio of the entire LCCG-study as well as all individuals (patients and relatives) in FAM > 1 was greater than 1, and therefore does not account for the female predominance. Previous publications have shown that infants with leukemia are predominantly female [26, 27]. However, the mean onset age of childhood leukemia in FAM > 1 in the current study was five years of age (Table 2) and only one female FAM > 1 patient with childhood leukemia was younger than 2 years (Table 1). Interestingly, in a study of cancer heredity of 1st degree siblings the Swedish population, the six twins with ALL were all female [28]. A comprehensive review of all twin cases with ALL published in 2003 gives no data on gender [29]. Another study showed that daughters to mothers with multiple sclerosis (MS) had an increased risk for leukemia [30], however no cases of MS were identified among mothers of children with leukemia in FAM > 1.

Furthermore, in a study by Magnusson et al. published in 2011, a female predominance among childhood cancer patients in FAM > 1 was also observed, however these findings were considered coincidental due to the small size of their cohort [2]. As the cohort in the current study has been substantially expanded, we can strengthen the relevance of the observed female predominance in FAM > 1, specifically amongst leukemia and CNS tumors. In addition, the fact that we observe a higher risk for female patients with either leukemia or a CNS tumor to have a relative with a childhood cancer diagnosis (18.3% and 13.6%, respectively) could potentially indicate sex- dependent risk factors. Genetic analyses on females and males with childhood leukemia or CNS tumors in FAM > 1 are now in progress.

The comprehensive Swedish national registries allow us to extend the pedigrees to 3rd degree relatives, which has previously been done in a limited number of studies [2, 3]. As this study expands up to 6th degree it increases the chance of locating hereditary factors with a low penetrance, which may explain observed trends in our study that have previously been overlooked.

The fact that only 4.6% of all eligible individuals actively declined participation is encouraging. Adding those not returning the quite extensive questionnaire, despite intent of participation and providing blood samples, we here present a participation rate of 79%. This number suggests that our cohort is representative of the southern healthcare region in Sweden. The fact that we include both newly diagnosed patients and cancer survivors in the cohort might screw the results toward survivors' characteristics, but this should not influence the results presented here. The relative small number of families with more than one childhood cancer case is a limitation for results regarding smaller diagnostic groups.

Conclusions

Here we show that families with a case of childhood leukemia or CNS tumor have an increased risk of having a childhood relative with the same diagnosis. That this risk is higher if the patient is female could indicate genderspecific genetic factors responsible for a heritability of the disease. This study therefore serves to identify families suitable for further genetic analyses, which are currently underway.

Abbreviations

ALL: acute lymphatic leukemia; AML: acute myeloid leukemia; CNS: central nervous system; FAM > 1: families with multiple cases of childhood cancer; FAM1: families with one case of childhood cancer; FDR: false discovery rate; ICD-7: the International classification of diseases 7th edition; LCCG-study: Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic study

Acknowledgements

Research nurses Anita Schmidt Zander, Ingrid Hagelin and Charlotte Castor are gratefully acknowledged for continuous and skillful assistance and co-administration of the study during many years, and Dr. Susanne Magnusson for her support.

Funding

This work was supported by the Swedish Childhood Cancer Foundation, the Swedish Cancer Society, the ERC Advanced Grant 2011, the Tegger Foundation, the Skåne University Hospital Donation Fund and Regional and governmental funds for clinical research (FoU, ALF). The funding body had no role in the design of the study and collection, analysis, and interpretation of data and in writing the manuscript.

Availability of Data and Materials

Confidentiality of the datasets is protected in accordance with GCP and the Declaration of Helsinki. Data is available upon collaborative research. Please contact the corresponding author.

Authors' contributions

Study concept and design: HO, IØ, TW, LH. Acquisition of data: KJS, IØ. Statistical analysis and interpretation of the results: KJS, KVS, IØ, HO. Drafting of the manuscript: KJS, KVS, IØ. Critical revision of the manuscript: HO, KJS, KVS, IØ, TW, LH. All the authors have read and approved the final version of the manuscript.

Ethics approval and consent to participate

The study was approved by the Regional Ethics Review Board, Lund University, Sweden (no. 2008/233, 2010/231 and 2011/33). Access to the Population Registry and Cancer Registry was approved for participants and relatives.

Consent for publication

Written informed consent for publication has been acquired from all 534 study patients and/or legal guardian.

Competing interests

The authors declare no conflict of interest. The funders of the study had no role in the study design, data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, or writing of the report. The corresponding author had full access to all the data in the study and had final responsibility for the decision to submit it for publication.

Publisher's Note

Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Author details

¹Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Oncology and Hematology, Lund University, Skane University Hospital, Lund, Sweden. ²Translational Cancer Research, Medicon Village, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ³Department of Oncology, Lund University, Skane University Hospital, Lund, Sweden. ⁴Department of Pediatrics, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Skane University Hospital, 22185 Lund, Sweden.

Received: 6 June 2016 Accepted: 8 December 2017 Published online: 19 December 2017

References

- Friedman DL, Kadan-Lottick NS, Whitton J, Mertens AC, Yasui Y, Liu Y, Meadows AT, Robison LL, Strong LC. Increased risk of cancer among siblings of long-term childhood cancer survivors: a report from the childhood cancer survivor study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2005;14(8):1922–7.
- Magnusson S, Wiebe T, Kristoffersson U, Jernstrom H, Olsson H. Increased incidence of childhood, prostate and breast cancers in relatives of childhood cancer patients. Familial Cancer. 2012;11(1):145–55.
- Curtin K, Smith KR, Fraser A, Pimentel R, Kohlmann W, Schiffman JD. Familial risk of childhood cancer and tumors in the li-Fraumeni spectrum in the Utah population database: implications for genetic evaluation in pediatric practice. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2013;133(10):2444–53.
- Neale RE, Stiller CA, Bunch KJ, Milne E, Mineau GP, Murphy MF. Familial aggregation of childhood and adult cancer in the Utah genealogy. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2013;133(12):2953–60.
- Pang D, McNally R, Kelsey A, Birch JM. Cancer incidence and mortality among the parents of a population-based series of 2604 children with cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev. 2003;12(6):538–44.
- Winther JF, Sankila R, Boice JD, Tulinius H, Bautz A, Barlow L, Glattre E, Langmark F, Moller TR, Mulvihill JJ, et al. Cancer in siblings of children with cancer in the Nordic countries: a population-based cohort study. Lancet. 2001;358(9283):711–7.
- Brunetti D, Tamaro P, Cavallieri F, Stanta G. Cancer risk in first-degree relatives of children with malignant tumours (province of Trieste, Italy). International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 1997;73(6):822–7.
- Burke E, Li FP, Janov AJ, Batter S, Grier H, Goorin A. Cancer in relatives of survivors of childhood sarcoma. Cancer. 1991;67(5):1467–9.
- Narod SA, Stiller C, Lenoir GM. An estimate of the heritable fraction of childhood cancer. Br J Cancer. 1991;63(6):993–9.
- Knapke S, Nagarajan R, Correll J, Kent D, Burns K. Hereditary cancer risk assessment in a pediatric oncology follow-up clinic. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;58(1):85–9.
- Schiffman JD. Hereditary cancer syndromes: if you look, you will find them. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2012;58(1):5–6.
- Heath JA, Smibert E, Algar EM, Dite GS, Hopper JL. Cancer risks for relatives of children with cancer. J Cancer Epidemiol. 2014;2014:806076.
- Brandt A, Bermejo JL, Sundquist J, Hemminki K. Age of onset in familial cancer. Ann Oncol. 2008;19(12):2084–8.
- Goldgar DE, Easton DF, Cannon-Albright LA, Skolnick MH. Systematic population-based assessment of cancer risk in first-degree relatives of cancer probands. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1994;86(21):1600–8.
- Zhang J, Walsh MF, Wu G, Edmonson MN, Gruber TA, Easton J, Hedges D, Ma X, Zhou X, Yergeau DA, et al. Germline mutations in predisposition genes in pediatric cancer. N Engl J Med. 2015;373(24):2336–46.
- Breslow NE, Olson J, Moksness J, Beckwith JB, Grundy P. Familial Wilms' tumor: a descriptive study. Med Pediatr Oncol. 1996;27(5):398–403.
- Stiller CA. Epidemiology and genetics of childhood cancer. Oncogene. 2004;23(38):6429–44.
- Garber JE, Offit K. Hereditary cancer predisposition syndromes. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(2):276–92.
- Hasle H, Clemmensen IH, Mikkelsen M. Risks of leukaemia and solid tumours in individuals with Down's syndrome. Lancet. 2000;355(9199):165–9.
- 20. Lange B. The management of neoplastic disorders of haematopoiesis in children with Down's syndrome. Br J Haematol. 2000;110(3):512–24.
- Schiffman JD, Geller JI, Mundt E, Means A, Means L, Means V. Update on pediatric cancer predisposition syndromes. Pediatr Blood Cancer. 2013;60(8):1247–52.

Stjernfelt et al. BMC Cancer (2017) 17:868

- Strahm B, Malkin D. Hereditary cancer predisposition in children: genetic basis and clinical implications. International journal of cancer Journal international du cancer. 2006;119(9):2001.
- NORDCAN, Cancer Incidence, Mortality, Prevalence and Survival in the Nordic Countries [http://www.ancr.nu].
- Kaatsch P. Epidemiology of childhood cancer. Cancer Treat Rev 2010;36(4):277–85.
- Draper GJ, Sanders BM, Lennox EL, Brownbill PA. Patterns of childhood cancer among siblings. Br J Cancer. 1996;74(1):152–8.
- Gurney JG, Severson RK, Davis S, Robison LL. Incidence of cancer in children in the United States. Sex-, race-, and 1-year age-specific rates by histologic type. Cancer. 1995;75(8):2186–95.
- Ross JA, Robison LL. MLL rearrangements in infant leukemia: is there a higher frequency in females? Leuk Res. 1997;21(8):793–5.
- Hemminki K, Li X. Cancer risks in twins: results from the Swedish familycancer database. Int J Cancer. 2002;99(6):873–8.
- Greaves MF, Maia AT, Wiemels JL, Ford AM. Leukemia in twins: lessons in natural history. Blood. 2003;102(7):2321–33.
- Morrison BA, Ucisik-Akkaya E, Flores H, Alaez C, Gorodezky C, Dorak MT. Multiple sclerosis risk markers in HLA-DRA, HLA-C, and IFNG genes are associated with sex-specific childhood leukemia risk. Autoimmunity. 2010;43(8):690–7.

Submit your next manuscript to BioMed Central and we will help you at every step:

- We accept pre-submission inquiries
- Our selector tool helps you to find the most relevant journal
- We provide round the clock customer support
- Convenient online submission
- Thorough peer review
- Inclusion in PubMed and all major indexing services
- Maximum visibility for your research

Submit your manuscript at www.biomedcentral.com/submit



Study II

Increased Cancer Risk in Families with Pediatric Cancer Is Associated with Gender, Age, Diagnosis, and Degree of Relation to the Child



Karl-Johan Stjernfelt¹, Kristoffer von Stedingk^{1,2}, Thomas Wiebe¹, Lars Hjorth¹, Ulf Kristoffersson³, Marie Stenmark-Askmalm³, Håkan Olsson⁴, and Ingrid Øra¹

ABSTRACT

Background: Studies of cancer risk among relatives of children with cancer beyond parents and siblings are limited. We have investigated the cancer risk up to the third degree of relation in families with pediatric cancer to reveal patterns of inheritance.

Methods: A single-center cohort of 757 patients with pediatric cancer was linked to the Swedish National Population Register, resulting in 16,137 relatives up to the third degree of relation. All relatives were matched to the Swedish Cancer Register, and standard incidence ratios (SIR) were calculated to define relatives at risk.

Results: Children and adults up to the third degree of relation had increased cancer risk, with SIRs of 1.48 (P = 0.01) and 1.07 (P < 0.01), respectively. The SIRs for first- and third-degree adult relatives were 1.22 and 1.10, respectively, but no increased risk

Introduction

Previous studies have reported an increased risk of cancer among relatives of patients with pediatric cancer (1–12). However, studies including family members up to the third degree of relation are rare. Curtin and colleagues showed an approximate two-fold increased risk of pediatric cancer when including second-degree relatives, but they did not study adult cancer risk beyond first-degree relations (9). A previous study by our research group showed an increased risk of cancer among adult and pediatric relatives up to the third degree (8); however, the size of the cohort was limited.

A family history of cancer is considered a risk factor for most types of adult cancer (9, 13–16). Inherited pathogenic alterations causing cancer have been suggested to have a higher impact on pediatric cancer than on cancer in adults, which is partially attributed to children having a shorter period of environmental exposure (15). Younger age at onset of pediatric cancer correlates with a higher cancer risk among



Conclusions: Relatives to children with cancer up to third degree of relation have an increased cancer risk. Known pathogenic germline variants do not explain this increased risk.

Impact: The overall increased cancer risk among relatives of children with cancer in this population-based cohort strengthens the importance of surveillance programs for families with pediatric cancer.

adult relatives (17, 18), indicating that cancer at a young age is related to heredity and genetic irregularities.

The gender of relatives of children with cancer influences cancer risk. Female relatives have been reported to have a higher cancer risk than male relatives (10-12). However, no study has yet investigated whether the gender of the patient with pediatric cancer affects the cancer risk of relatives. In a study by Scheuner and colleagues of the prevalence of familial adult cancer, 14.6% of the study population had a two-fold increased risk of cancer, whereas 7.7% had a five- to seven-fold increased risk (19), indicating separate heredity patterns in family subsets. Similarly, a risk assessment by Knapke and colleagues revealed that 29% of families with cases of pediatric cancer were eligible for genetic counseling due to the increased risk of cancer among relatives (14), and the authors suggested that a high proportion of hereditary pathogenic variants remain unknown, and that novel hereditary syndromes have yet to be discovered. An estimated 10% of pediatric cancers are caused by inherited or sporadic germline pathogenic variants (20-26). The majority of highly penetrant clinically pathogenic variants have probably already been described, and novel approaches are therefore needed to detect other clinical syndromes with less obvious patterns.

The Lund Childhood Cancer Genetic (LCCG) study prospectively includes patients with a pediatric cancer diagnosis, and retrieves cancer diagnoses of relatives, in addition to blood samples of the child and parents. In an earlier study of the cohort, we observed that patients with pediatric cancer from the same family often had matching cancer diagnoses (27). Furthermore, we observed that families with more than one pediatric cancer case showed a higher prevalence of female patients with pediatric cancer than families with only one pediatric cancer case. We here investigated the cohort of 757 patients with pediatric cancer, and linked them to the comprehensive National Population and Cancer Registers to study the patterns of familial cancer up to third degree of relation.



¹Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Oncology and Hematology, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ²Department of Oncogenomics, University Medical Center AMC, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, the Netherlands. ³Department of Laboratory Medicine, Division of Clinical Genetics, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ⁴Department of Oncology, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden.

Note: Supplementary data for this article are available at Cancer Epidemiology, Biomarkers & Prevention Online (http://cebp.aacrjournals.org/).

H. Olsson and I. Øra are co-last authors of this article.

Corresponding Author: Karl-Johan Stjernfelt, Lund University, Lasarettsgatan, Lund 22185, Sweden. Phone: 00 467-0734-1436; E-mail: karl-iohan.stiernfelt@med.lu.se

Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2020;29:2171-9

doi: 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-20-0322

^{©2020} American Association for Cancer Research.

Stjernfelt et al.

Materials and Methods

The ongoing LCCG study enrolls pediatric patients diagnosed with cancer below 18 years of age and treated at the Department of Pediatric Oncology, Skåne University Hospital in Lund, Sweden, covering a population of 1.9 million inhabitants. Blood samples from patients and parents are collected for germline analysis. Patients and parents complete a standardized self-reported questionnaire, providing a history of cancer among first-, second-, and third-degree relatives. Data on cancer type, date of/age at diagnosis, and outcome (if fatal, date of death) are obtained and recorded in pedigrees. All information from the questionnaires is verified and supplemented with data from national registers and medical records. Pathology reports for all patients with pediatric cancer included in the study were reviewed.

The Swedish National Population Register enables the identification of individuals through a unique personal number, as well as the degree of relation and vital status of relatives of patients with pediatric cancer. All relatives were subsequently matched to the Swedish Cancer Register to identify/confirm cancer diagnoses among relatives. As the national identification number was introduced in 1947, and the National Cancer Register was started in 1958, we decided not to include great-grandparents in the cohort as the identities and cancer diagnoses of these individuals could not be reliably confirmed.

Statistical methods

SPSS 22.0 was used for statistical analyses within the cohort. For comparison of continuous variables, such as age at diagnosis and time since diagnosis, Student *t* test was applied. For cohort comparison regarding diagnosis distribution, Fisher exact test was used. Results were adjusted for gender, date of birth, age, and degree of relation. *P* values were two-sided, and a significance level of P < 0.05 was used.

For calculation of cancer risk over time, the Poisson distribution was applied. Cancer diagnoses were coded according to ICD-7. The number of person years at risk was calculated as the difference between date of birth, or January 1, 1958 (in cases when the individuals were born before January 1, 1958), and date of death/emigration or end of follow-up on December 31, 2015. Person years at risk was stratified by age, sex, and calendar year, and multiplied by year-, age-, and sex-specific rates of cancer types obtained from the Swedish Cancer Register to yield the expected rates of each cancer type. Standardized incidence ratios (SIR), observed/expected ratios, 95% confidence intervals (CI), and *P* values were computed. *P* values were one-sided (as solely increased cancer risk was studied), and P < 0.05 was considered significant. To test for heterogeneity by sex, expected and observed values for male and female was compared using χ^2 . *P* values were two-sided, and P < 0.05 was considered significant.

Cancer diagnoses among relatives were divided into 30 different diagnostic groups. Several groups were too small for statistical analysis. Thus, the results for some diagnoses should be considered as hypothesis generating as they have not been subjected to correction for multiple testing. All other results were adjusted by correction for FDRs to account for multiple testing. When analyzing cancer in relatives of children with different cancer diagnoses, they were divided in five groups; relatives to children with either (i) leukemia, (ii) central nervous system (CNS) tumors, (iii) lymphoma, (iv) sarcoma, or (v) other diagnoses. All intracranial tumors were defined as CNS tumors.

Results

By December 31, 2015, 757 children with cancer had been enrolled in the LCCG study. A total of 16,430 relatives up to the third degree were identified through the National Population Register. A total of 250 relatives (1.5%) were excluded because of invalid personal numbers, the majority of which were due to emigration or death having occurred too long ago for records to be available. Finally, a further 43 relatives (0.3%) were excluded as they had died before 1958, when the

Table 1. Characteristics of adults up to the third degree of relation to 757 patients with pediatric cancer.

	м	len	Wa	men	All relatives		
Distribution of childhood cancer diagnoses, % (n)	n (%)	Average age at cutoff (years)	n (%)	Average age at cutoff (years)	n (%)	Average age at cutoff (years)	
Leukemia, 33.7% (255)	2,748 (50.7)	47.5	2,676 (49.3)	49.6	5,424	48.5	
CNS tumor, 20.7% (157) ^a	1,721 (49.3)	49.0	1,767 (50.7)	49.4	3,488	49.2	
Lymphoma, 13.5% (102)	1,084 (51.0)	48.6	1,041 (49.0)	50.0	2,125	49.3	
Wilms tumor, 6.7% (51)	570 (50.6)	47.0	557 (49.4)	49.8	1,127	48.4	
Soft-tissue sarcoma, 6.6% (50)	566 (50.9)	47.6	547 (49.1)	48.4	1,113	48.0	
Bone tumor, 7.1% (54) ^b	501 (48.7)	48.6	528 (51.3)	48.2	1,029	48.4	
Neuroblastoma, 4.0% (30)	279 (51.6)	47.5	262 (48.4)	48.8	541	48.2	
Histiocytosis, 2.2% (17)	220 (52.8)	45.5	197 (47.2)	48.2	417	46.8	
Germ-cell tumors, 1.8% (14) ^a	145 (52.0)	49.9	134 (48.0)	51.8	279	50.8	
Hepatic tumor, 1.2% (9)	120 (52.6)	51.5	108 (47.4)	54.4	228	52.9	
Retinoblastoma, 0.7% (5)	62 (54.9)	55.8	51 (45.1)	58.7	113	57.1	
Carcinomas, 0.9% (7) ^a	61 (45.9)	45.7	72 (54.1)	45.4	133	45.5	
Others, 0.8% (6)	53 (44.9)	44.0	65 (55.1)	52.2	118	48.5	
Total, 100% (757)	8,130 (50.4)	48.1	8,006 (49.6)	49.5	16,136	48.8	
Age at first diagnosis, years	66.5		62.9		64.8		
Cancer diagnoses, n	1,246		1,162		2,408		
Years at risk, years	297,923.4		308,634.2		606,557.5		
Cancer/1,000 years at risk, n	4.18		3.76		3.97		

^aSignificantly lower than the Swedish Childhood Cancer Register.

^bSignificantly higher than the Swedish Childhood Cancer Register.

National Cancer Register was set up, and the reported cancer diagnosis could not be confirmed. This resulted in 16,137 relatives up to the third degree whose identity could be confirmed, totaling 606,558 person years at risk. The characteristics of all adult relatives, divided according to gender and cancer diagnosis of the related child, are given in **Table** 1.

The distribution of diagnoses of the children included in the LCCG cohort was largely in line with that of the Swedish Childhood Cancer Register (**Table 1**, first column). However, an underrepresentation of CNS tumors, germ-cell tumors, and carcinomas was observed in addition to an overrepresentation of bone tumors. Seventy-four families (9.8%) had more than one pediatric cancer case in relatives up to the fifth degree of relation. When restricting the study up to third-degree relatives, 39 families (5.2%) had more than one case of pediatric cancer.

Adult cancer incidence in the LCCG cohort compared with the general population

We observed a significant increase in the risk of adult cancer among relatives of patients with pediatric cancer up to the third degree of relation (SIR 1.07, 95% CI: 1.03–1.11, P < 0.01, FDR P <0.01), compared with the general population. Incidence ratios of cancers in adult relatives of children with cancer are presented in **Table 2**. When separated by gender, male relatives showed a higher risk of adult cancer than the general population (SIR 1.11, 95% CI: 1.05–1.17, P < 0.01, FDR P = 0.01). In contrast, female relatives up to the third degree of relation showed no overall increased risk in adult relatives differed considerably between men and women, as can be seen from **Table 2**.

Childhood cancer incidence in relatives of patients with pediatric cancer

An increased risk of cancer was found in children up to third degree of relation to children with cancer (SIR 1.48, 95% CI: 1.05–2.02, P = 0.01, FDR P = 0.03), compared with the general population. The risk was significantly increased in girls, but not in boys: SIR 1.60 (95% CI: 0.98–2.48, P = 0.03) and SIR 1.37 (95% CI: 0.82–2.13, P = 0.11), respectively. However, the difference between the sexes was not significant (P = 0.69). As diagnoses of relatives were classified accord-

ing to ICD-7, comparison between specific pediatric cancer diagnoses was not possible.

Adult cancer risk in first- to third-degree relatives of patients with pediatric cancer

Adult cancer types associated with increased risk according to degree of relation and gender are given in **Table 3**. First-degree adult relatives showed the highest risk of cancer (SIR 1.22, 95% CI: 1.04–1.43, P = 0.01, FDR P = 0.02). Second-degree relatives showed no increased risk (SIR 1.02), while third-degree relatives did (SIR 1.10, 95% CI: 1.03–1.16, P < 0.01, FDR P < 0.01; **Table 3**).

Female first-degree relatives showed an overall increased risk of cancer (SIR 1.27, P = 0.02, 95% CI: 1.01–1.57, P = 0.02, FDR P = 0.05), while male first-degree relatives did not (SIR 1.17). Again, no increased risk was observed among second-degree relatives when separated by gender (men: SIR 1.06 and women: SIR 0.97). Among third-degree relatives, men showed a significantly increased risk of cancer at any location (SIR 1.14, 95% CI: 1.05–1.23, P < 0.01, FDR P < 0.01), whereas female relatives did not (SIR 1.05; **Table 3**). No overlap was observed in the types of cancer with increased risk between adult male and female relatives.

Adult cancer risk in relatives according to gender of the patient with pediatric cancer

The increase in cancer risk in first- to third-degree relatives of girls and boys with cancer was similar (SIR 1.06, P = 0.03, EDR P = 0.05 and SIR 1.07, P < 0.01, FDR P < 0.01, respectively; **Table 4**). Female relatives of girls with cancer showed no increased cancer risk (SIR 0.99), while male relatives did, (SIR 1.14, P < 0.01, FDR P < 0.01); however, there was no statistical significance when comparing the increased risk for men and women (P = 0.11). In contrast, male relatives of boys with cancer showed a higher risk, whereas women did not (SIR 1.08, P = 0.02, FDR P = 0.05, compared with SIR 1.06 P = 0.06, FDR P = 0.10), as can be seen from **Table 4**.

Adult cancer risk in relatives according to diagnostic group of the patient with pediatric cancer

The highest cancer risk was observed among relatives of children with CNS tumors (SIR 1.11, P < 0.01, FDR P = 0.02), followed by

Table 2. Incidence ratio of cancers in adult relatives of patients with pediatric cancer.

			Men	v	Vomen	SH	All relatives	
	n	SIR	95% CI	SIR	95% CI	Р	SIR	95% CI
Any cancer	2,360	1.11ª	1.05-1.17	1.03	0.97-1.09	0.23	1.07 ^a	1.03-1.11
Prostate	335	1.11 ^a	0.99-1.23	_	-	_	1.11 ^a	0.99-1.23
Breast	307	1.06	0.13-3.82	0.97	0.87-1.09	0.98	0.97	0.87-1.09
Lung	176	1.12	0.91-1.36	1.35 ^a	1.07-1.69	0.41	1.21 ^a	1.04-1.40
Pharynx	16	1.66 ^a	0.91-2.78	0.61	0.07-2.20	_	1.36	0.78-2.22
Esophagus	28	1.56 ^a	0.95-2.40	1.69	0.73-3.34	0.95	1.59 ^a	1.06-2.30
Stomach	80	1.12	0.82-1.48	1.33 ^b	0.91-1.88	0.60	1.19 ^b	0.95-1.49
Colon	184	1.04	0.82-1.30	1.31 ^a	1.07-1.59	0.29	1.18 ^a	1.01-1.36
Bile duct/gallbladder	33	1.88 ^a	1.08-3.06	1.14	0.66-1.83	0.41	1.41 ^a	0.97-1.98
Pancreas	63	1.26	0.87-1.76	1.18	0.79-1.69	0.83	1.22 ^b	0.94-1.56
Kidney	69	0.94	0.65-1.32	1.57 ^a	1.10-2.17	0.16	1.19 ^b	0.93-1.51
Urinary tract	111	1.18 ^b	0.95-1.45	0.72	0.44-1.11	0.13	1.06	0.87-1.28
Hodgkin	18	1.73 ^a	0.90-3.03	1.20	0.44-2.62	0.64	1.51 ^b	0.90-2.39

Note: Prostate, breast, and lung cancer and cancer types with at least one P value <0.1 are presented.

Abbreviation: SH, sex heterogeneity.

 $^{a}P < 0.05.$

^bP < 0.1.

Stjernfelt et al.

Table 3. Incidence ratio of cancer in adult relatives of patients with pediatric cancer.

					Men	١	Vomen	SH	All	relatives
Degree of relation	Relatives (n)		n	SIR	95% CI	SIR	95% CI	Р	SIR	95% CI
1st degree	2,138	Any cancer	154	1.17	0.91-1.48	1.27 ^a	1.01-1.57	0.71	1.22 ^a	1.04-1.43
2nd degree	4,990	Any cancer	1,019	1.06 ^b	0.98-1.16	0.97	0.89-1.07	0.32	1.02	0.96-1.08
3rd degree	6,525	Any cancer	1,187	1.14 ^a	1.05-1.23	1.05	0.97-1.14	0.36	1.10 ^a	1.03-1.16
1st degree										
Median age 37 years		Prostate	16	1.00	0.57-1.63	-	-		1.00	0.57-1.63
		Breast	28	0.00	0.00-36.0	1.18	0.79-1.71		1.18	0.78-1.70
		Lung	9	0.57	0.07-2.06	2.32 ^a	0.93-4.77		1.38	0.63-2.62
		Mouth	4	4.18 ^a	0.86-12.22	2.48	0.06-13.82		3.57 ^a	0.97-9.14
		Pharynx	4	5.58 ^a	1.52-14.28	0.00	0.00-15.06		4.16 ^a	1.13-10.64
		Pancreas	3	0.00	0.00-3.41	3.82 ^a	0.79-11.17		1.61	0.33-4.70
		Cervix	8	-	_	2.54 ^a	1.10-5.01		2.54 ^a	1.10-5.01
		Testis	6	2.12 ^b	0.78-4.62	-	-		2.12 ^b	0.78-4.62
		Melanoma	15	1.14	0.37-2.66	1.91 ^a	0.92-3.52		1.56 ^b	0.87-2.57
		CNS tumor	9	0.99	0.21-2.91	1.96 ^b	0.72-4.27		1.48	0.68-2.81
2nd degree										
Median age 57 years		Prostate	164	1.13 ^b	0.96-1.31	-	-		1.13 ^b	0.96-1.31
		Breast	143	0.00	0.00-4.60	0.97	0.82-1.15		0.97	0.82-1.14
		Lung	77	1.14	0.84-1.52	1.08	0.73-1.53		1.12	0.88-1.39
		Esophagus	11	1.68 ^b	0.81-3.09	0.52	0.01-2.90		1.40	0.70-2.50
3rd degree										
Median age 47 years		Prostate	155	1.1	0.93-1.29	-	-		1.1	0.93-1.29
		Breast	136	0.99	0.25-7.33	0.94	0.79-1.11		0.95	0.79-1.12
		Lung	90	1.15	0.86-1.50	1.55ª	1.10-2.13		1.29 ^a	1.04-1.58
		Mouth	12	1.38	0.51-3.01	1.78	0.65-3.87		1.56 ^b	0.80-2.72
		Esophagus	15	1.44	0.66-2.72	2.27 ^b	0.83-4.95		1.68 ^a	0.94-2.78
		Stomach	50	1.11	0.74-1.59	1.39 ^b	0.86-2.13		1.21	0.90-1.60
		Colon	111	0.97	0.68-1.34	1.70 ^a	1.33-2.13		1.36 ^a	1.12-1.64
		Bile duct/gallbladder	20	2.56 ^a	1.32-4.47	0.88	0.38-1.74		1.45 ^b	0.89-2.25
		Pancreas	37	1.52 ^a	0.95-2.30	1.08	0.61-1.78		1.31 ^b	0.92-1.80
		Kidney	37	0.86	0.48-1.41	1.76 ^a	1.10-2.67		1.23	0.87-1.70
		Urinary tract	65	1.40 ^a	1.05-1.83	0.80	0.41-1.40		1.23 ^b	0.95-1.56
		Thyroid	13	2.37 ^a	0.87-5.17	1.06	0.43-2.18		1.42	0.76-2.43
		Non-Hodgkin	38	1.53 ^a	0.99-2.26	0.89	0.48-1.53		1.23	0.87-1.69
		Hodgkin	12	2.77 ^a	1.27-5.25	1.24	0.25-3.61		2.11 ^a	1.09-3.69

Note: Prostate, breast, and lung cancer and other cancer with at least one P value <0.1 are presented.

Abbreviation: SH, sex heterogeneity.

^aP < 0.05.

 $^{b}P < 0.1.$

lymphoma (SIR 1.10, P = 0.05, FDR P = 0.09), leukemia (SIR 1.06, P = 0.06, FDR P = 0.10), "other" diagnoses, mainly Wilms tumor and neuroblastoma (SIR 1.05, P = 0.15, FDR P = 0.19), and finally sarcomas (SIR 1.01, P = 0.43, FDR P = 0.43). Only relatives of children with CNS tumors showed a significantly increased risk of cancer of any type (for details, see **Table 5**). Male relatives of patients with pediatric leukemia showed a significantly higher cancer risk than female relatives (SIR 1.15 and SIR 0.96, respectively, P = 0.01). Relatives to children with sarcoma showed a higher risk for men than women, although this was not statistically significant (SIR 1.10 and SIR 0.92, respectively, P = 0.10). A genderdependent pattern was not seen among relatives of children with CNS tumors or lymphoma

Adult cancer risk of first-degree relatives according to age at diagnosis of pediatric cancer

First-degree relatives of children diagnosed before 5 years of age showed a higher risk of adult cancer than the general population (SIR 1.42, P < 0.01, FDR P = 0.02; **Table 6**). Male relatives exhibited an

increased risk of adult cancer (cancer in the mouth/pharynx), whereas females did not. Relatives of children diagnosed after 5 years of age did not show any overall increased risk compared with the general population. No significant difference was found in the cancer risk of relatives of children diagnosed with cancer before or after 5 years of age, when the two groups were compared with each other, instead of with the general population (SIR 1.18, P = 0.31).

Adult cancer risk in families with one or more than one pediatric cancer

Seventy-four children in the LCCG cohort (9.8%) had a relative up to the fifth-degree with pediatric cancer. When comparing the cancer incidence in relatives up to third degree in families with one (FAM1) or more than one pediatric cancer (FAM>1), no significant difference was seen in the diagnosis distribution or age at onset of adult cancer (Supplementary Table S1). Adult relatives in FAM>1 showed no overall increase in cancer risk compared with the general population (SIR 1.00, P = 0.49). Adult relatives in FAM>1 showed no increase in risk when compared with relatives in FAM>1.

Cancer Risk in Families with Pediatric Cancer

				Men	Women		SH	All	relatives
Gender of child		п	SIR	95% CI	SIR	95% CI	Р	SIR	95% CI
Girl	Any cancer	1,018	1.14 ^a	1.05-1.24	0.99	0.90-1.08	0.11	1.06 ^a	1.00-1.13
Воу	Any cancer	1,342	1.08 ^a	1.00-1.17	1.06 ^b	0.98-1.15	0.83	1.07 ^a	1.02-1.13
Girl									
	Prostate	156	1.18 ^a	1.00-1.38	_	-		1.18 ^a	1.00-1.38
	Breast	122	1.21	0.03-6.77	0.89	0.74-1.06		0.89	0.74-1.07
	Lung	75	1.16	0.85-1.56	1.22	0.83-1.75		1.19 ^b	0.93-1.49
	Mouth	9	0.72	0.15-2.09	2.07 ^b	0.76-4.50		1.27	0.58-2.41
	Stomach	39	1.24	0.78-1.85	1.59 ^b	0.91-2.59		1.36 ^a	0.97-1.86
	Colon	84	1.03	0.71-1.43	1.47 ^a	1.09-1.94		1.25 ^a	1.00-1.55
	Bile duct/gallbladder	17	1.90 ^b	0.76-3.92	1.59	0.76-2.93		1.71 ^a	0.99-2.73
	Pancreas	26	1.54 ^b	0.91-2.44	0.76	0.33-1.50		1.17	0.77-1.72
	Pharynx	7	1.86 ^b	0.75-3.83	0.00	0.00-6.15		1.60	0.64-3.30
	Urinary tract	49	1.25 ^b	0.90-1.69	0.59	0.24-1.22		1.08	0.80-1.43
	Leukemia	11	0.95	0.26-2.44	1.91	0.77-3.94		1.40	0.70-2.51
	CLL	15	1.69 ^b	0.77-3.22	1.91	0.70-4.15		1.77 ^a	0.99-2.93
Воу									
	Prostate	179	1.05	0.90-1.22	_	-		1.05	0.90-1.22
	Breast	185	0.94	0.02-5.22	1.04	0.89-1.20		1.03	0.89-1.20
	Lung	101	1.09	0.82-1.42	1.45 ^a	1.06-1.94		1.23ª	1.00-1.49
	Mouth	13	2.03 ^a	1.01-3.64	0.51	0.06-1.85		1.40	0.74-2.39
	Esophagus	17	1.79 ^a	0.95-3.06	1.47	0.40-3.76		1.70 ^a	0.99-2.73
	Bile duct/gallbladder	16	1.87 ^b	0.85-3.55	0.81	0.33-1.67		1.19	0.68-1.93
	Pancreas	37	1.05	0.60-1.70	1.49 ^b	0.92-2.28		1.26 ^b	0.89-1.74
	Testis	13	1.65 ^b	0.88-2.82	-	-		1.65 ^b	0.88-2.82
	Kidney	46	1.11	0.69-1.68	1.83ª	1.17-2.73		1.40 ^a	1.02-1.86
	CNS tumor	42	0.86	0.48-1.41	1.36 ^b	0.89-1.97		1.12	0.81-1.52
	Hodgkin	10	1.80 ^b	0.72-3.71	1.06	0.22-3.11		1.49	0.71-2.74

Table 4. Incidence ratio of cancer in relatives of patients with pediatric cancer according to gender.

Note: Prostate, breast, and lung cancer and other with at least one P value <0.1 are presented.

Abbreviations: CLL, chronic lymphocytic leukemia; SH, sex heterogeneity.

 $^{a}P < 0.05.$

 $^{b}P < 0.10.$

Adult cancer risk in families with known pathogenic germline mutations

Twenty-nine of 728 patients with pediatric cancer from the LCCG cohort (4%) tested positive for a pathogenic germline variant in a parallel ongoing study. Targeted sequencing (Illumina HiSeq 2500) of 22 autosomal dominant predisposition genes analyzed in a study by Zhang and colleagues (25) revealed 29 carriers in 10 of these genes (NF1, TP53, BRCA2, RB1, BRCA1, PMS2, SDHA, APC, PALB2, and PTCH1, while none for ALK, ATM, CDH1, KRAS, MSH2, MSH6, NF2, NRAS, RET, RUNX1, SDHAB, and VHL). Upon exclusion of these patients, and 29 patients in which no germline analysis had been performed (n = 58), no difference in the increased risk of cancer in adult relatives was observed, thus SIR 1.07 (P < 0.01) remained unchanged.

Discussion

We have shown that first-degree adult relatives of children with cancer had a 22% increased risk of cancer, and third-degree adult relatives had a 10% increased risk, compared with the general population. There was no increase in cancer risk among second-degree adult relatives. The increased risk in first-degree adult relatives is in line with reports from previous studies (6, 7, 9, 12). Heath and colleagues

reported a decreased risk in second-degree relatives (10), which is confirmed in this study but difficult to explain in combination with increased risk for third-degree relatives. Winther and colleagues reported that adult relatives had an increased cancer risk at younger age (6). In this study, second-degree relatives had a higher median age than first- and third-degree relatives (Table 3), which could partly explain why second-degree relatives had no increased risk of cancer when compared with the general population. Nevertheless, after correcting for age, second-degree relatives still showed no overall increased risk of adult cancer in this study. To further speculate, environmental factors might affect epigenetics and penetrance of inherited germline variants (28-30), and it may be that seconddegree relatives were exposed to different lifestyle factors in their generation of time. The increased cancer risk in third-degree adult relatives is novel and intriguing. We attribute this finding mainly to the increased cancer risk among male relatives.

The risk of pediatric cancer in families with cases of pediatric cancer was increased by 48% in first-degree relatives, compared with the general population. This is lower than the two-fold increase reported previously (4, 9), but families with pediatric leukemia, the most frequent pediatric cancer diagnosis, showed an increased risk of 86% in this study. We observed an increased risk of cancer in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract, prostate, and lungs in adult relatives of

Stjernfelt et al.

Table J. Incluence of cancel in addit relatives of patients with pediatic canc	Table 5.	Incidence of	cancer in adult	relatives of	patients with	pediatric cance
---	----------	--------------	-----------------	--------------	---------------	-----------------

				Men	v	Vomen	SH	All	relatives
Diagnosis of child		п	SIR	95% CI	SIR	95% CI	Р	SIR	95% CI
Leukemia	Any cancer	779	1.15 ^a	1.05-1.27	0.96	0.86-1.07	0.01 ^a	1.06 ^b	0.98-1.13
CNS	Any cancer	542	1.10 ^b	0.97-1.24	1.12 ^a	1.00-1.27	0.84	1.11 ^a	1.02-1.21
Lymphoma	Any cancer	319	1.13 ^b	0.96-1.31	1.07	0.91-1.26	0.75	1.10 ^a	0.98-1.23
Sarcoma	Any cancer	290	1.10	0.94-1.28	0.92	0.77-1.09	0.10	1.01	0.90-1.13
Other	Any cancer	429	1.02	0.88-1.16	1.09	0.95-1.24	0.61	1.05	0.95-1.16
Leukemia	Prostate	124	1.24 ^a	1.03-1.48	_	_		1.24 ^a	1.03-1.48
	Breast	98	0.00	0.00-5.89	0.93	0.76-1.14		0.93	0.75-1.13
	Lung	60	1.25	0.88-1.72	1.23	0.78-1.84		1.24 ^b	0.95-1.59
	Mouth	11	2.20 ^a	0.88-4.52	1.74	0.48-4.46		2.01 ^a	1.00-3.59
	Stomach	31	1.27	0.75-2.01	1.61 ^b	0.86-2.76		1.40 ^a	0.95-1.98
	Bile duct/gallbladder	11	2.14 ^b	0.79-4.66	1.00	0.32-2.33		1.41	0.70-2.52
	Pleura	4	3.12 ^a	0.85-8.00	0.00	0.00-13.2		2.57 ^b	0.70-6.57
	Melanoma	39	1.24	0.73-1.95	1.34	0.83-2.04		1.29 ^b	0.92-1.76
	Leukemia	8	1.57	0.51-3.66	1.05	0.22-3.06		1.32 ^b	0.57-2.60
CNS tumor	Prostate	61	0.93	0.71-1.19	-	-		0.93	0.71-1.19
	Breast	89	2.40	0.06-13.4	1.26 ^a	1.01-1.55		1.27 ^a	1.02-1.56
	Lung	34	0.98	0.59-1.53	1.20	0.67-1.97		1.06	0.74-1.49
	Pharynx	6	2.73 ^a	0.89-6.37	1.38	0.03-7.68		2.35 ^a	0.86-5.11
	Esophagus	8	2.14 ^b	0.79-4.66	1.89	0.23-6.84		2.07 ^a	0.89-4.08
	Colon	49	0.78	0.42-1.34	2.01 ^a	1.41-2.78		1.42 ^a	1.05-1.87
	Pancreas	18	2.04 ^a	1.05-3.56	1.08	0.40-2.35		1.57 ^a	0.93-2.49
	Kidney	19	1.18	0.54-2.24	1.94 ^a	0.93-3.57		1.49 ^b	0.89-2.32
	Hodgkin	5	3.34 ^a	1.08-7.78	0.00	0.00-3.38		1.93	0.63-4.50
	Leukemia	8	1.43	0.29-4.17	2.61 ^a	0.85-6.09		1.99 ^b	0.86-3.92
Lymphoma	Prostate	49	1.19	0.88-1.58	-	-		1.19	0.88-1.58
	Breast	32	4.01	0.10-22.3	0.76	0.52-1.08		0.78	0.54-1.11
	Lung	19	0.76	0.35-1.44	1.38	0.66-2.53		0.99	0.60-1.55
	Colon	30	1.47 ^b	0.83-2.43	1.48 ^b	0.83-2.45		1.48 ^a	1.00-2.11
	Bile duct/gallbladder	7	4.39 ^a	1.43-10.3	1.05	0.13-3.79		2.30 ^a	0.92-4.74
	Ovary	12	-	-	1.86 ^a	0.96-3.24		1.86 ^a	0.96-3.24
	Testis	6	3.10 ^a	1.14-6.74	-	-		3.10 ^a	1.14-6.74
	Kidney	13	1.29	0.47-2.81	2.39 ^a	0.96-4.92		1.71 ^a	0.91-2.93
	CNS	17	1.67	0.67-3.45	2.17 ^a	1.04-4.00		1.94 ^a	1.13-3.10
	Myeloma	6	2.47 ^b	0.80-5.77	0.66	0.02-3.66		1.69	0.62-3.68
Sarcoma	Prostate	42	1.07	0.77-1.44	-	-		1.07	0.77-1.44
	Breast	40	0.00	0.00-14.9	1.00	0.71-1.36		0.99	0.71-1.35
	Lung	24	1.36	0.78-2.21	1.12	0.49-2.21		1.27	0.81-1.89
	Skin	16	1.51 ^b	0.83-2.54	0.29	0.04-1.06		0.99	0.57-1.61
Other	Prostate	59	1.05	0.80-1.36	-	-		1.05	0.80-1.36
	Breast	48	0.00	0.00-10.6	0.83	0.61-1.10		0.82	0.61-1.09
	Lung	39	1.15	0.69-1.8	1.9 ^a	1.16-2.94		1.44 ^a	1.03-1.98
	Colon	39	0.99	0.54-1.66	1.72 ^a	1.11-2.53		1.36 ^a	0.96-1.85
	Skin	2	1.26	0.75-2.00	1.38	0.73-2.36		1.31 ^b	0.89-1.86
	Urinary tract	26	1.53 ^a	0.96-2.32	0.79	0.21-2.02		1.34 ^b	0.87-1.96
	Non-Hodgkin	17	1.19	0.52-2.35	1.7 ^b	0.78-3.22		1.42	0.82-2.27
	Hodgkin	5	3.15 ^a	0.86-8.07	1.1	0.03-6.14		2.3 ^b	0.75-5.36

Note: Prostate, breast, and lung cancer and cancer types with at least one P value <0.1 are presented. Abbreviation: SH, sex heterogeneity,

 $^{a}P < 0.05.$

^bP < 0.1.

children with cancer (Table 2). The cancer risk in the GI tract was independent of the degree of relation, gender, or diagnosis of the child with cancer, but relatives of children with CNS tumors and leukemia were particularly at risk. Pathogenic germline variants in the APC gene has been associated with an increased risk for medulloblastoma in children as well as for colorectal cancer in adults (31), and future sequencing studies might reveal additional pathogenic variants behind these associations.

Pediatric rhabdomyosarcoma, CNS tumors, and skin cancer are associated with increased risk of breast cancer in adult relatives (8, 11, 12). We indeed observed an increase in the risk of breast cancer among female relatives of children with CNS tumors (SIR 1.27, P = 0.02; Table 5). Compared with relatives of children with any other cancer diagnosis, we observed a SIR of 1.49 and a three-fold higher risk in first-degree relatives to children with CNS tumors (SIR 3.34). The relatively low number of children with CNS tumors in the current

Cancer Risk in Families with Pediatric Cancer

				Men	Women		SH	All	relatives
Age at diagnosis of child		n	SIR	95% CI	SIR	95% CI	P	SIR	95% CI
0-5 years of age	Any cancer	65	1.59 ^a	1.10-2.22	1.27	0.86-1.80	0.56	1.42 ^a	1.10-1.81
>5 years of age	Any cancer	89	0.94	0.66-1.30	1.27 ^b	0.95-1.66	0.35	1.11	0.89-1.36
0-5 years of age									
	Prostate	6	1.14	0.42-2.48	-	_		1.14	0.42-2.48
	Breast	11	0.00	0.00-98.5	1.26	0.63-2.26		1.26	0.63-2.25
	Lung	5	0.86	0.02-4.77	3.76 ^a	1.02-9.62		2.24 ^b	0.73-5.23
	Mouth	3	7.82 ^a	0.95-28.27	6.66	0.17-37.1		7.39 ^a	1.52-21.6
	Pharynx	3	11.8 ^a	2.43-34.50	0.00	0.00-40.2		8.68 ^a	1.79-25.4
	Liver	2	3.91	0.10-21.81	9.27	0.23-51.7		5.50 ^b	0.67-19.9
	Urinary tract	3	2.79 ^b	0.58-8.16	0.00	0.00-11.0		2.13	0.44-6.22
	Melanoma	7	1.82	0.38-5.33	1.97	0.54-5.04		1.90 ^b	0.77-3.92
	Non-Hodgkin	4	2.19	0.27-7.93	3.50	0.42-12.6		2.70 ^b	0.73-6.91
>5 years of age									
	Prostate	10	0.94	0.45-1.73	-	-		0.94	0.45-1.73
	Breast	17	0.00	0.00-56.7	1.14	0.66-1.82		1.13	0.66-1.81
	Lung	4	0.43	0.01-2.38	1.53	0.32-4.48		0.93	0.25-2.38
	Esophagus	1	0.00	0.00-8.80	9.88 ^b	0.25-55.1		1.92	0.05-10.7
	Pancreas	2	0.00	0.00-5.19	3.95 ^b	0.48-14.3		1.64	0.20-5.93
	Cervix	7	-	-	3.71 ^a	1.49-7.64		3.71 ^a	1.49-7.64
	Testis	4	2.50 ^b	0.68-6.41	-	-		2.50 ^b	0.68-6.41
	CNS	7	1.08	0.13-3.91	2.66 ^a	0.86-6.21		1.88 ^b	0.75-3.87
	Hodgkin	3	2.14	0.05-11.92	5.48 ^b	0.66-19.8		3.61 ^b	0.74-10.5
	CLL	2	5.46 ^b	0.66-19.72	0.00	0.00-22.3		3.76	0.46-13.6

Table 6. Adult cancers in first-degree relatives of patients with pediatric cancer.

Note: Prostate, breast, and lung cancer and cancer types with at least one P value <0.1 are presented.

Abbreviations: CLL, chronic lymphocytic leukemia; SH, sex heterogeneity.

 $^{a}P < 0.05.$

^bP < 0.1.

cohort could explain the lack of overall increased breast cancer risk among first-degree relatives. Specific pathogenic germline variants are associated with increased risk for both pediatric CNS tumors and breast cancer, such as variants in *TP53*, *BRCA2*, *BRCA1*, and *APC* (31, 32). However, in the present cohort, these variants were identified in a minority of the patients with childhood cancer (n = 12). Hence, the increased risk of breast cancer in relatives of children with CNS tumors is more complex than current knowledge can explain.

When dividing the relatives according to gender, we found that firstdegree female relatives had an increased risk of cancer of any kind, but this was not seen in second- or third-degree female relatives. An increased risk of cancer in first-degree female relatives has been reported previously (10–12), often related to the increased risk of breast cancer (11, 12). Studies reporting no increased risk still indicated a higher risk of cancer in women than in men (18, 33). A total of 55% of first-degree female relatives in the study cohort were mothers to pediatric cancer patients. Parous women have lower risk for cancer, especially for breast cancer (34, 35), which might affect the reported results in this study.

In this study, we found that the overall relative risk in first- to thirddegree relatives was higher in men than in women (SIR 1.14 and 1.05, respectively); however, the difference was not significant. Moreover, we found that third-degree male relatives had a higher overall cancer risk than women (**Table 3**), although not statistically significant. This tendency could be due to the protective effect of female sex hormones, as discussed in the case of colorectal cancer (36). Another explanation could be that men and women are exposed to environmental factors to different degrees, or that one gender is more susceptible to them than the other. We observed a difference between women and men regarding cancer types associated with increased risk. Women showed increased risks of colon, lung, and kidney cancer, while in men the risks of pharynx, esophagus, and biliary tract/gallbladder cancer and Hodgkin disease were increased (**Table 2**). Differences between the genders were also seen when subcategorizing according to degree of relation, gender of the child with cancer, and pediatric cancer diagnosis (**Tables 3–5**). These findings are intriguing, and indicate that there may be gender differences in cancer vulnerability in families with pediatric cancer.

The current data suggest that the risks of cancer in male and female relatives of patients with pediatric cancer differ depending on the characteristics of the child. Male relatives were found to have a higher risk of cancer if the patient with pediatric cancer was female and/or the child had leukemia, while female relatives did not. In a previous study, we showed that children with leukemia in families with more than one case of pediatric cancer were likely to be related to another child with leukemia (69%) and that 77% of all leukemia cases were girls (27). In this larger cohort, we confirm that 56% of patients with leukemia in FAM>1 had a relative with leukemia and that 69% of the patients with leukemia in adult women in these families compared with the general population. The observation that the gender of a child with cancer affects the risk of cancer in relatives has not been described previously, and these results will have to be independently validated.

The diagnostic group of the child did not affect the overall adult cancer risk among relatives. However, there was a clear gender difference in risk between relatives of children with leukemia; women showed no increased risk whereas men did (SIR 0.96 and 1.15, respectively, P = 0.01; **Table 5**). Relatives of children with sarcoma

Stjernfelt et al.

indicated a similar increased risk for men, while relatives of children with CNS tumors or lymphoma did not (**Table 5**). Families with cases of pediatric leukemia were the only ones to show an increased risk of prostate and lung cancer. Families with cases of pediatric CNS tumors were the only ones to show an increased risk of acute leukemia, breast cancer and pancreatic cancer. Furthermore, families with cases of pediatric lymphoma were the only ones to show an increased risk of ovarian or testicular cancer and CNS tumors. Relatives of children with sarcoma showed unexpectedly the lowest overall cancer risk, currently we cannot explain this observation.

No significant difference was observed in the cancer risk between first-degree relatives of children diagnosed with cancer before or after 5 years of age. Thus, we could not confirm the observations of Goldgar and colleagues or Friedman and colleagues (17, 18). However, firstdegree relatives of children diagnosed before 5 years of age did show an increased risk of adult cancer when compared with the general population (**Table 6**), while relatives of children diagnosed later did not. The smaller cohort in our study could explain why we did not observe a significant difference when comparing the two groups.

We have previously observed differences in pediatric cancer characteristics in families with one (FAM1) or more (FAM>1) pediatric cancers (27), and used this here as a variable to study adult cancer in relatives of children with cancer. In the current cohort, 9.8% of the families were FAM>1, which is in accordance with our previous study, where we found a value of 8.8% (27). There was no differences between FAM>1 and FAM1 in the distribution of cancer diagnoses or age at onset for adult relatives (Supplementary Table S1). Adult relatives in FAM>1 showed no increased risk of adult cancer of any type up to the third degree of relation (SIR 1.00), compared with the general population, however, the FAM>1 group of 74 families might be too small to detect significant differences in cancer incidence.

In a parallel study, most of the children in this LCCG cohort were tested for 22 of the most common autosomal dominant germline mutations among pediatric cancers. When families to children with positive germline mutations and those not tested were excluded, an increased cancer risk remained, (SIR 1.07, 95% CI: 1.02–1.11, P < 0.01). Thus, known cancer predisposition germline mutations do not explain the increased risk of cancer among adult relatives of children with cancer. Future extended analysis with "Trio-Sequencing," i.e., germline sequencing of parents and child might identify combinational effect of inherited risk variants in the same signalling pathway in children with cancer (37).

References

- Miller RW. Deaths from childhood leukemia and solid tumors among twins and other sibs in the United States, 1960–67. J Natl Cancer Inst 1971;46:203–9.
- Draper GJ, Heaf MM, Kinnier Wilson LM. Occurrence of childhood cancers among sibs and estimation of familial risks. J Med Genet 1977;14:81–90.
- 3. Green DM. Childhood cancer in siblings. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 1986;3:229-39.
- Draper GJ, Sanders BM, Lennox EL, Brownbill PA. Patterns of childhood cancer among siblings. Br J Cancer 1996;74:152–8.
- Brunetti D, Tamaro P, Cavallieri F, Stanta G. Cancer risk in first-degree relatives of children with malignant tumours (Province of Trieste, Italy). Int J Cancer 1997;73:822–7.
- Winther JF, Sankila R, Boice JD, Tulinius H, Bautz A, Barlow L, et al. Cancer in siblings of children with cancer in the Nordic countries: a population-based cohort study. Lancet 2001;358:711–7.
- Pang D, McNally R, Kelsey A, Birch JM. Cancer incidence and mortality among the parents of a population-based series of 2604 children with cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2003;12:538–44.

In conclusion, relatives of children with cancer have an increased cancer risk when compared with the general population of Sweden, which cannot be explained by currently known cancer predisposition germline variants. Moreover, this risk extends to adults up to the third degree of relation, where mainly male relatives are at risk. The risk in adults was primarily increased for cancer of the GI tract, lungs, and prostate. Men and women showed distinct differences in the cancer types with increased risk. Furthermore, the gender of the child with cancer affected the cancer risk of male relatives, but not female relatives. The study strengthens the importance of surveillance programs for families with pediatric cancer.

Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

L. Hjorth reports grants from the Swedish Childhood Cancer Fund during the conduct of the study. No potential conflicts of interest were disclosed by the other authors.

Authors' Contributions

K.-J. Stjernfelt: Data curation, formal analysis, funding acquisition, investigation, visualization, methodology, writing-original draft, project administration. K. von Stedingk: Resources, data curation, formal analysis, supervision, investigation, writing-review and editing. T. Wiebe: Conceptualization, resources, validation, writing-review and editing. L. Hjorth: Conceptualization, resources, validation, writing-review and editing. U. Kristoffersson: Resources, validation, writing-review and editing. H. Otsson: Conceptualization, resources, supervision, funding acquisition, investigation, project administration, writing-review and editing. I. Ora: Conceptualization, resources, supervision, funding acquisition, validation, writing-review and editing.

Acknowledgments

K.-J. Stjernfelt, K. von Stedingk, H. Olsson, and I. Øra received grants from the the Swedish Pediatric Cancer Fund. H. Olsson received grants from the Berta Kamprad Foundation, the ARMEC Lindeberg Foundation, and the Swedish Cancer Society.

This study was supported by the Swedish Cancer Society, the Swedish Childhood Cancer Fund, the Berta Kamprad Foundation, the ARMEC Lindeberg Foundation, and Skåne University Hospital Funds.

The costs of publication of this article were defrayed in part by the payment of page charges. This article must therefore be hereby marked *advertisement* in accordance with 18 U.S.C. Section 1734 solely to indicate this fact.

Received February 29, 2020; revised May 7, 2020; accepted July 29, 2020; published first August 20, 2020.

- Magnusson S, Wiebe T, Kristoffersson U, Jernstrom H, Olsson H. Increased incidence of childhood, prostate and breast cancers in relatives of childhood cancer patients. Fam Cancer 2012;11:145–55.
- Curtin K, Smith KR, Fraser A, Pimentel R, Kohlmann W, Schiffman JD. Familial risk of childhood cancer and tumors in the Li-Fraumeni spectrum in the Utah Population Database: implications for genetic evaluation in pediatric practice. Int J Cancer 2013;133:2444–53.
- Heath JA, Smibert E, Algar EM, Dite GS, Hopper JL. Cancer risks for relatives of children with cancer. J Cancer Epidemiol 2014;2014:806076.
- Pang D, Evans G, Birch J. Elevated breast cancer risk among mothers of a population-based series of 2668 children with cancer. Ecancermedicalscience 2008;2:57.
- Neale RE, Stiller CA, Bunch KJ, Milne E, Mineau GP, Murphy MF. Familial aggregation of childhood and adult cancer in the Utah genealogy. Int J Cancer 2013;133:2953–60.
- Hemminki K, Li X, Czene K. Familial risk of cancer: data for clinical counseling and cancer genetics. Int J Cancer 2004;108:109–14.

CANCER EPIDEMIOLOGY, BIOMARKERS & PREVENTION

Cancer Risk in Families with Pediatric Cancer

- Knapke S, Nagarajan R, Correll J, Kent D, Burns K. Hereditary cancer risk assessment in a pediatric oncology follow-up clinic. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2012; 58:85–9.
- Schiffman JD. Hereditary cancer syndromes: if you look, you will find them. Pediatr Blood Cancer 2012;58:5–6.
- Kerber RA, O'Brien E. A cohort study of cancer risk in relation to family histories of cancer in the Utah Population Database. Cancer 2005;103:1906–15.
- Goldgar DE, Easton DF, Cannon-Albright LA, Skolnick MH. Systematic population-based assessment of cancer risk in first-degree relatives of cancer probands. J Natl Cancer Inst 1994;86:1600–8.
- Friedman DL, Kadan-Lottick NS, Whitton J, Mertens AC, Yasui Y, Liu Y, et al. Increased risk of cancer among siblings of long-term childhood cancer survivors: a report from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14:1922-7.
- Scheuner MT, McNeel TS, Freedman AN. Population prevalence of familial cancer and common hereditary cancer syndromes. The 2005 California Health Interview Survey. Genet Med 2010;12:726–35.
- Pakakasama S, Tomlinson GE. Genetic predisposition and screening in pediatric cancer. Pediatr Clin North Am 2002;49:1393–413.
- Strahm B, Malkin D. Hereditary cancer predisposition in children: genetic basis and clinical implications. Int J Cancer 2006;119:2001–6.
- Garber JE, Offit K. Hereditary cancer predisposition syndromes. J Clin Oncol 2005;23:276–92.
- Mody RJ, Wu YM, Lonigro RJ, Cao X, Roychowdhury S, Vats P, et al. Integrative clinical sequencing in the management of refractory or relapsed cancer in youth. JAMA 2015;314:913–25.
- Parsons DW, Roy A, Yang Y, Wang T, Scollon S, Bergstrom K, et al. Diagnostic yield of clinical tumor and germline whole-exome sequencing for children with solid tumors. JAMA Oncol 2016;2:616–24.
- Zhang J, Walsh MF, Wu G, Edmonson MN, Gruber TA, Easton J, et al. Germline mutations in predisposition genes in pediatric cancer. N Engl J Med 2015;373: 2336–46.

- Grobner SN, Worst BC, Weischenfeldt J, Buchhalter I, Kleinheinz K, Rudneva VA, et al. The landscape of genomic alterations across childhood cancers. Nature 2018;555:321–7.
- Stjernfelt KJ, von Stedingk K, Wiebe T, Hjorth L, Olsson H, Ora I. Predominance of girls with cancer in families with multiple childhood cancer cases. BMC Cancer 2017;17:868.
- Tiffon C. The impact of nutrition and environmental epigenetics on human health and disease. Int J Mol Sci 2018;19:3425.
- Nadeau JH. Transgenerational genetic effects on phenotypic variation and disease risk. Hum Mol Genet 2009;18:R202–10.
- King MC, Marks JH, Mandell JB, The New York Breast Cancer Study Group. Breast and ovarian cancer risks due to inherited mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2. Science 2003;302:643–6.
- Waszak SM, Northcott PA, Buchhalter I, Robinson GW, Sutter C, Groebner S, et al. Spectrum and prevalence of genetic predisposition in medulloblastoma: a retrospective genetic study and prospective validation in a clinical trial cohort. Lancet Oncol 2018;19:785–98.
- Muskens IS, de Smith AJ, Zhang C, Hansen HM, Morimoto L, Metayer C, et al. Germline cancer predisposition variants and pediatric glioma: a populationbased study in California. Neuro Oncol 2020;22:864–74.
- Olsen JH, Boice JD Jr, Seersholm N, Bautz A, Fraumeni JF Jr. Cancer in the parents of children with cancer. N Engl J Med 1995;333:1594–9.
- Nelson HD, Zakher B, Cantor A, Fu R, Griffin J, O'Meara ES, et al. Risk factors for breast cancer for women aged 40 to 49 years: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Ann Intern Med 2012;156:635–48.
- Zhou Y, Chen J, Li Q, Huang W, Lan H, Jiang H. Association between breastfeeding and breast cancer risk: evidence from a meta-analysis. Breastfeed Med 2015;10:175–82.
- Abotchie PN, Vernon SW, Du XL. Gender differences in colorectal cancer incidence in the United States, 1975–2006. J Womens Health 2012;21:393–400.
- Kuhlen M, Borkhardt A. Trio sequencing in pediatric cancer and clinical implications. EMBO Mol Med 2018;10::e8641.

Study III

scientific reports

Check for updates

OPEN Prevalence of germline pathogenic variants in 22 cancer susceptibility genes in Swedish pediatric cancer patients

Kristoffer von Stedingk^{1,3^{ICI}}, Karl-Johan Stjernfelt^{1,2}, Anders Kvist⁴, Cecilia Wahlström⁴, Ulf Kristoffersson⁵, Marie Stenmark-Askmalm⁵, Thomas Wiebe^{1,2}, Lars Hjorth^{1,2}, Jan Koster³, Håkan Olsson^{6,7,8} & Ingrid Øra^{1,2,8}

Up to 10% of pediatric cancer patients harbor pathogenic germline variants in one or more cancer susceptibility genes. A recent study from the US reported pathogenic variants in 22 out of 60 analyzed autosomal dominant cancer susceptibility genes, implicating 8.5% of pediatric cancer patients. Here we aimed to assess the prevalence of germline pathogenic variants in these 22 genes in a populationbased Swedish cohort and to compare the results to those described in other populations. We found pathogenic variants in 10 of the 22 genes covering 3.8% of these patients. The prevalence of TP53 mutations was significantly lower than described in previous studies, which can largely be attributed to differences in tumor diagnosis distributions across the three cohorts. Matched family history for relatives allowed assessment of familial cancer incidence, however, no significant difference in cancer incidence was found in families of children carrying pathogenic variants compared to those who did not.

Abbreviations

- LCCG Lund childhood cancer genetics
- SCCR Swedish childhood cancer register
- NHL Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma
- ALL Acute lymphoblastic leukemia
- AML. Acute myeloid leukemia
- ACT Adrenocortical tumor
- AF Allele frequency
- WGS Whole genome sequencing

Pediatric cancer is linked to a number of inherited disorders including Li-Fraumeni syndrome, retinoblastoma and neurofibromatosis. However, these and other germline predisposition syndromes explain a small proportion of pediatric cancers, currently estimated to account for 10% of cases¹

In 2008 we initiated the Lund Childhood Cancer Genetics (LCCG) study, the aim of which was to prospectively include all pediatric patients diagnosed with cancer in southern Sweden^{3,4}. We have reported that approximately 5% of pediatric cancer patients in this population-based cohort have a pediatric relative with the same disease diagnosis within third-degree relations, most often found among patients with leukemia and CNS tumors. Furthermore, we observed a significant female predominance among familial pediatric leukemia and CNS cancer patients in families with more than one pediatric cancer case⁴.

¹Department of Pediatrics, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lasarettsgatan 40, 22185 Lund, Sweden. ²Pediatric Oncology and Hematology, Children's Hospital, Skåne University Hospital, Lund, Sweden. ³Department of Oncogenomics, University Medical Center, AMC, University of Amsterdam, Amsterdam, The Netherlands. ⁴Department of Oncology and Pathology, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ⁵Department of Laboratory Medicine, Division of Clinical Genetics, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ⁶Department of Oncology, Clinical Sciences, Lund University, Lund, Sweden. ⁷Department of Cancer Epidemiology, Clinical Sciences, Lund, University, Lund, Sweden. ⁸These authors jointly supervised this work: Håkan Olsson and Ingrid Øra. [™]email: kristoffer.von_stedingk@med.lu.se

nature portfolio

In a study carried out by Zhang et al. in 2015, blood samples were collected from a cohort of 1120 pediatric and young adult cancer patients from the US and examined using WGS and/or exome sequencing. They identified pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants in 8.5% of their cohort⁶. The reported variants were detected in 21 of the 60 autosomal dominant cancer predisposition genes analyzed, the most frequently affected of which was *TP53*. A biallelic pathogenic variant was also found in *ATM*, although this gene was not investigated as an autosomal dominant cancer predisposition gene. Among the patients presenting with germline pathogenic mutations in cancer-associated genes, only 40% had a reported family history of cancer, which is not significantly higher than in those patients with no identifiable germline mutations. In another recent comprehensive analysis of 914 children and young adult cancer patients compiled from various sources, the majority of which were German, Gröbner et al. reported that approximately 6% of patients harbored a cancer predisposing germline variant⁶.

In the present study, we performed targeted sequencing of the 22 genes with pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants reported by Zhang et al.⁵ in 790 blood samples from the LCCG cohort of pediatric cancer patients. The aim was to estimate the prevalence of germline pathogenic variants in these genes in a population-based Swedish cohort. By doing so, we aim to compare the results to those in the studies by Zhang et al. and Gröbner et al., as well as elucidate potential differences in the prevalence of mutations in these predisposition genes in different populations.

Results

Patient cohort. Our study includes 790 pediatric cancer patients from the LCCG study⁷ (referred to as the LCCG cohort). All were under the age of 18 years at diagnosis and the most prevalent cancers are leukemia and CNS tumors (33% and 19%, respectively) (Fig. 1, Table 2). Compared to the distribution of pediatric cancers in the general Swedish population (according to the Swedish Childhood Cancer Registry (SCCR) 2013 Report), the LCCG cohort contains lower proportions of CNS tumors (19% vs. 28%), germ-cell tumors, retinoblastoma and carcinomas, and higher proportions of lymphomas (17% vs. 12%), and bone tumors (Fig. 1, Supplementary Table S1). Greater differences were observed when comparing the distribution of diagnoses in our cohort to the two recent childhood cancer studies published by Zhang et al. in 2015 (referred to as the Zhang cohort) and Gröbner et al. in 2018 (referred to as the Gröbner cohort)^{5,6} (Fig. 1, Supplementary Table S1). The Zhang cohort of US patients has a higher proportion of leukemia patients (53%), as well as a higher percentage of adrenocortical tumors (ACT, 3.5%), than in the LCCG cohort[§]. In Sweden, ACT accounts for a mere 1-2% of already rare childhood carcinomas, and the LCCG cohort contains only 1 ACT patient. (These differences will be discussed below in the context of the frequency of TP53 mutations.) The study by Gröbner et al., which includes samples from multiple centers across Europe and the US, has a large proportion of CNS tumors (58%) and a low percentage of leukemia cases (13.5%). It should also be noted that both the Zhang and the Gröbner cohort contained a small proportion of young adults (Zhang; up 20 years of age, Gröbner; up to 25 years of age), while our LCCG cohort consisted exclusively of patients under 18 years of age at diagnosis.

Target enrichment and sequencing. At least two replicate sequencing libraries were prepared and sequenced for each of the 797 DNA samples (Supplementary Table S2). All samples passed our minimum base quality score requirement of 80% of bases of base quality 30 or higher. However, less than 90% of the assay target region was covered by 30 high-quality aligned reads in seven samples. These seven samples were therefore excluded from further analyses. In the remaining 790 samples, 94.6% of the target region was covered by 30 or more high-quality aligned reads, on average, and the mean sequence coverage was 1741 reads. Only 1.1% of the assay target region had no coverage, on average per sample (Supplementary Table S7).

Spectrum of genetic variation and detected variants. We identified 1429 genetic variants in the 22 targeted genes (Table 1 & Supplementary Tables S8 and S10). Of these, 416 were common variants (allele frequency (AF) in the Genome Aggregation Database (gnomAD $\ge 1\%$)), 563 were uncommon (AF < 1% and AF $\ge 0.01\%$), and 450 were rare (AF < 0.01\%). Most of the variants in the coding region were missense (372, 72 common, 166 uncommon and 134 rare), but we also identified 9 frameshift deletions, 10 stop-gain variants, and 3 in-frame deletions. Another 53 variants were found within the splice region of an intron (the first 8 bases or the last 17 bases of an intron), and 6 of these affected the two canonical splice donor and acceptor bases adjacent to the exon border. The remaining variants were identified in UTR regions, in introns, or up- or downstream of the target genes (Supplementary Table S9).

Each individual carried, on average, 118 variant alleles in the targeted region, of which 96% were common (AF > 1%) and 2.2% were rare (AF < 0.01%). About one fifth of the individuals (168) carried one or more private variants not found in any other individual in this study or in gnomAD. Averaged over the assay target region covering 111 kilobases, the rate of variation was 1.00 per kilobase for single nucleotide variants (SNVs), and 0.07 per kilobase for non-SNVs, on average, per individual (Supplementary Table S9).

A clear majority of all variants were classified as benign or likely benign (73.8%). Pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants of spain variants, 6 frameshift variants, 5 missense variants and 5 variants affecting splicing (Supplementary Figure S3). Of these 25 pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants, 23 were rare variants (AF < 0.001) and 2 were uncommon (AF AF < 1% and AF \geq 0.01%) (Supplementary Tables S3 and S10). The two uncommon ones affect SDHA and PMS2-both genes in which pathogenic variants have low to moderate penetrance for their respective associated diagnoses in heterozygous carriers and pathogenic variants can have relatively high population prevalence⁹⁻¹¹. These 25 variants were detected in a total of 30 patients, indicating that germline pathogenic variants were present in 3.8% of childhood cancers in the LCCG cohort (Supplementary Table S8). The remaining 349 variants (24.4%) were classified as (likely) benign 204 as of uncertain significance and 23



Figure 1. Pediatric cancer diagnosis distributions. (a) Distributions of the current LCCG cohort (n = 790; top left), the SCCR cohort (n = 7065; top right), the Zhang cohort (n = 1120; bottom left) and the Gröbner cohort (n = 914; bottom right). + and – indicate significant over- or under-representation of diagnoses in the LCCG cohort compared to the Swedish Childhood Cancer Registry (SCCR) cohort. (b) Distribution bar-plot of all cohort divided according to diagnosis. Number of patients in each cohort diagnosis group is displayed above each bar. Comparative statistics (Fisher's Exact test) are provided in Supplementary Table S1.

3

www.nature.com/scientificreports/

ALK	CDH1	NF2	RB1	TP53
APC	KRAS	NRAS	RET	VHL
ATM ^A	MSH2	PALB2	RUNX1	
BRCA1	MSH6	PMS2	SDHA	
BRCA2	NF1	PTCH1	SDHB	

 Table 1. List of sequenced autosomal dominant predisposition genes. ^AATM found to be biallelic pathogenic variant by Zhang et al.

as pathogenic or likely pathogenic. The other two pathogenic variants were categorized as uncommon (Supplementary Table S8).

Pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants were detected in 10 of the 22 analyzed genes (Fig. 2, Table 2, Supplementary Table S3). *NF1* showed the highest prevalence (n = 8, 1% of cases); the majority of patients having CNS tumors. *TP53* had the second highest prevalence (n = 6; 0.76%), with patients showing a variety of different tumor types, including soft-tissue sarcomas, osteosarcoma, leukemia, and carcinoma (in this case an ACT). *BRCA2* pathogenic variants were found in 4 patients (0.5%), with diagnoses including CNS tumors, Wilms' tumor and leukemia. Pathogenic variants in *RB1* were detected in 3 patients, followed by *SDHA*, *BRCA1*, and *PMS2* each with 2 patients, while individual patients exhibited pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants in *APC*, *PALB2*, and *PTCH1*.

Prevalence of pathogenic variants by tumor type. Retinoblastoma patients exhibited the highest prevalence of germline pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants; three out of five patients (60%) carrying variants in the disease-associated *RB1* gene (Fig. 2)¹². Three out of 36 neuroblastoma patients (8%) carried germline pathogenic variants in *NF1*, *BRCA1*, and *PTCH1*. Germline pathogenic variants in *NF1* have been described previously in neuroblastoma patients^{13,14}. Among 56 patients with soft-tissue sarcoma, we found three carrying pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants (5%), all in genes previously linked to this tumor type (*TP53:* 2 patients; *NF1:* 1 patient)^{15–17}. Patients with CNS tumors harbored germline pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants in *S* of 149 cases (5%): five in *NF1*, two in *BRCA2* and one in *PMS2*; all genes previously reported in patients with CNS tumors^{5,18–20}. Four of 268 patients (1.5%) with leukemia carried pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants (*S*, and *PMS2*. Only *TP53* is associated with succeptibility to leukemia²¹, although pathogenic (3%) with Wilms' tumor carried pathogenic variants in *BRCA2* and *SDHA*.

Two patients carrying pathogenic variants in *TP53* were found among 58 patients (3.4%) with bone tumors, which are associated with Li-Fraumeni syndrome^{5,22}. Single patients with pathogenic variants in *TP53* and a likely pathogenic variant in *SDHA* were found among the seven carcinomas and nine hepatic tumors, respectively. The *TP53* variant was found in an ACT case, a tumor type associated with germline *TP53* pathogenic variants^{17,20}.

Comparison with previous studies. In order to more accurately compare cohorts, we examined only variants that were screened for in all three studies. As our screening methods do not detect copy number variations (CNVs), CNV variants from the Zhang et al. and Gröbner et al. cohorts were excluded. We found a lower overall prevalence of pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants in the 22 screened genes in our LCCG cohort than in the US-based study by Zhang et al. (OR 2.2, FDR-adjusted *p*-value=0.001) and in the multi-center study by Gröbner et al. (OR = 1.8, FDR-adjusted *p*-value=0.028) (Supplementary Table S5. No significant difference was detected between the Zhang and Gröbner cohorts.

As shown above, the distribution of diagnoses differs substantially between the cohorts and this could influence both the distribution and prevalence of pathogenic variants in the analyzed genes. Examining the overall prevalence of pathogenic variants within each diagnosis subgroup we find no significant differences across the three cohorts (Fig. 3, Supplementary Table S6).

On an individual gene basis, the only difference between the LCCG cohort and the Zhang and Gröbner cohorts was the prevalence of TP53 mutations, although this difference with the Gröbner cohort was not significant after FDR-adjusted p-values (LCCG cohort vs. Zhang cohort: OR = 5.8, FDR-adjusted p-value < 0.001; LCCG cohort vs. Gröbner cohort: OR = 3.5, FDR-adjusted p-value < 0.001; LCCG cohort vs. Gröbner cohort: OR = 3.5, FDR-adjusted p-value < 0.154). Again, no significant differences were found between the Zhang and Gröbner cohorts for any of the genes (Supplementary Table S5). Exclusion of TP53 from the comparisons removed any statistical differences in aggregate prevalence for all the genes between the studies. It should be noted that the number of carriers of mutations in all genes other than TP53 were low, and a much larger cohort size would be required to identify any true underlying differences in prevalence between the populations.

While the lower prevalence of *TP53* mutations in our study could be attributed to a true lower population burden, it could also be due to differences in mutation classification across studies. To determine whether such differences in criteria for classification of variant pathogenicity contributed to the observed differences in prevalence between the LCCG cohort and the Zhang cohort, we re-classified all pathogenic *TP53* mutations reported by Zhang et al. (information required for re-classification was not available for the Gröbner cohort). Six of the 22 missense variants reported by Zhang et al. as pathogenic were classified as being of uncertain significance according to our criteria, reducing the number of *TP53* carriers from 48 to 42. However, this only explained a



Figure 2. Distribution of germline pathogenic and likely pathogenic variants in patients with different pediatric diagnoses in the LCCG cohort. (a) Number of patients with (likely) pathogenic variants per gene. Colors indicate the diagnosis group of each patient in which the variant was detected. (b) Total number of patients carrying (likely) pathogenic variants per cancer diagnosis group for all genes summed. (c) Percentage of patients with (likely) pathogenic variant per cancer diagnosis group for all genes summed. The number of patients carrying (likely) pathogenic variants and the total number of patients in each diagnosis group is shown above the bars.

20

0

8/149

4/262 2/13

2

0

nature portfolio

2/59
www.nature.com/scientificreports/

Group #	Diagnosis	nA	Diagnosis Subgroup	n ^B	nMut ^C	Germline Mutations
1	Leukemia	262	ALL	219	2	BRCA2, TP53
			AML	37	2	PMS2, PALB2
			Other	6	0	na
2	CNS_tumor	149	Astrocytoma	61	4	2×BRCA2, PMS2, NF1
			Ependyoma	14	0	na
			Medulloblastoma	25	0	na
			Ganglioma	6	0	na
			Craniopharyngioma	6	0	na
			Opticusglioma	9	3	3×NF1
			Other_Brain_tumor	28	1	NF1
3 & 9	Lymphoma	133	NHL	56	2	APC, BRCA1
			Hodgkin's_lymphoma	58	0	na
			Histiocytosis	19	0	na
4	Wilms'_tumor	59	Wilms'_tumor	59	2	BRCA2, SDHA
5	Soft-tissue_Sarcoma	56	Non-rhabdomyosarcoma	16	1	TP53
			Rhabdomyosarcoma_Embryonal	30	1	TP53
			Rhabdomyosarcoma_Alveolar	7	0	na
			Rhabdomyosarcoma_Unspecified	3	1	NF1
6	Neuroblastoma	36	Neuroblastoma	36	3	BRCA1, PTCH1, NF1
7	Germ-cell_tumor	14	Germ-cell_tumor	14	0	na
8	Bone_tumor	58	Osteosarcoma	22	2	2×TP53
			Ewing_sarcoma	36	0	na
10	Retinoblastoma	5	Retinoblastoma	5	3	3×RB1
11	Carcinoma	6	ACT	1	1	TP53
			Other Carcinoma	5	0	na
12	Hepatic_tumor	9	Hepatoblastoma	9	1	SDHA
13	Other	3	Other	3	1	NF1

 Table 2. Diagnosis distribution of LCCG cohort including subgroups with corresponding germline mutations.

 ALL acute lymphoblastic leukemia, AML acute myeloid leukemia, NHL non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. ^ANumber of patients within each main diagnosis group. ^BNumber of patients in each diagnosis subgroup. ^CNumber of (likely) pathogenic mutations.

small proportion of the difference, and a significant difference in the prevalence of the *TP53* mutation remained between our cohort and that of Zhang et al. (P < 0.0001, OR = 5.08).

Both Zhang et al. and Gröbner et al. observed the highest prevalence of *TP53* mutations (69% and 50%, respectively) in ACTs, which accounted for 3.5% (n=39) and 0.9% (n=8) of their cohorts, respectively. Only one ACT was found in our cohort. Excluding ACTs from the Zhang et al. and Gröbner et al. cohorts removed the difference in the prevalence of *TP53* mutations in both studies after FDR-adjustment of the *p*-values (Supplementary Table S5).

Family history of cancer. In our total cohort of 790 patients, data on family history of cancer were available for 86% of the patients (n = 676/790). Overall, 28% (n = 190/676) of patients had a first-degree relative with a cancer diagnosis, and 83% (n = 560/676) had a cancer diagnosis in the family up to the second-degree of relation. We further divided the cohort into those with and without mutations in the examined cancer susceptibility genes. In patients with detected mutations, family history data were available for 80% (n = 24/30), of which 46% (n = 11) had a family history of cancer within first-degree relatives, and 96% (n = 23/24) within second-degree relatives. In patients without detected cancer susceptibility gene mutations, family history data were available for 86% (n = 652/760), of which only 27% (n = 179/652) had a first-degree relative with cancer and 82% (n = 537/652) within the second-degree. Neither the observed differences in first-degree relatives with cancer diagnoses nor second-degree relatives were significantly higher in patients with a detected mutation (Fisher's exact P = 0.06, OR = 2.23, and P = 0.10, OR = 4.92, respectively). This observation is also in line with the findings of Zhang et al. who reported no difference. It is notable that in the US study, Zhang et al. found a family history of cancer within the first-degree in 42% of patients without germline mutations, which is higher than the 27% observed in our cohort (P = 0.054, OR = 0.53). No significant difference was observed in the prevalence of germline mutations between genders (Fisher's exact P = 0.7, OR = 0.86).

www.nature.com/scientificreports/



Figure 3. Mutation prevalence per tumor-type. Distribution bar-plot of LCCG, Zhang et al. and Gröbner et al. cohorts divided according to diagnosis. Number of (likely) pathogenic variants in each cohort diagnosis group is displayed above each bar. Comparative statistics are provided in Supplementary Table S6.

Discussion

We have performed targeted DNA sequencing of 22 previously described autosomal dominant cancer predisposition genes⁵ in blood samples collected from 790 pediatric cancer patients diagnosed in southern Sweden. We found that 3.8% of patients in this cohort harbored germline pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants in one of the 22 cancer predisposition genes examined. This is lower than that reported in two recent studies of pediatric and young adult cancer patients, where pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants in these 22 genes were found in 6.7% (Zhang cohort) and 8.0% (Gröbner cohort) of cases (excluding 5 copy number variants because this type of variant is not detectable with our assay)^{5.6}. On an individual gene basis, the only significant difference between the three cohorts was the prevalence of TP53 mutations, and removing this gene from the comparison removed the significant difference in the aggregate prevalence of pathogenic variants between the cohorts. Both the Gröbner and the Zhang cohorts had a substantially higher proportion of ACTs than our cohort, which in both cases was associated with the highest rates of TP53 mutations, ranging from 50 to 69%, respectively. Zhang et al. acknowledged the fact that their cohort included a greater-than-expected proportion of patients with ACTs and hypodiploid acute lymphoblastic leukemia. When these were excluded, the germline mutation rate was 5.6%, which is comparable to that in the study by Gröbner et al. Our cohort contained only one case of ACT, which, as may be expected, did indeed harbor a germline TP53 mutation. Adjusting for discrepancies in ACT patients across all studies showed that it was a significant contributing factor to the discrepancy in TP53 mutations across the three studies.

The comparison between our cohort and that of Zhang et al. is inherently biased because we chose to screen only the 22 genes in which Zhang et al. had found pathogenic variants, causing a regression towards the mean type of bias. The comparison is also biased if we only consider the prevalence of variants in these 22 genes, aggregate or individually, although the relative effect will be smaller for genes with a higher prevalence of pathogenic variants. Comparisons of our cohort with that of Gröbner et al. do not suffer from this bias and similar results were obtained.

The purpose of our study was to estimate the prevalence of germline pathogenic variants in 22 cancer susceptibility genes, previously described by Zhang et al., in Swedish pediatric cancer patients and to obtain insights into the contribution of genetic predisposition to childhood cancer. It is highly likely that there are indeed germline mutations in other genes not analyzed in this study, as well as epigenetic alterations underlying the different pediatric cancers, and that the percentage of familial pediatric tumors is higher than observed here. Considering that we were able to identify a prevalence of germline mutations among pediatric cancer patients that is comparable to those described in recent broader screening studies^{5,6} in this limited analysis of 22 genes, suggests that these 22 genes harbor a substantial fraction of germline mutations in cancer susceptibility genes carried by pediatric cancer patients. We found that the most commonly affected genes were NF1, TP53, the majority of which are seen in cancers associated with the predisposition syndromes neurofibromatosis and Li-Fraumeni syndrome, respectively. These cancers include CNS tumors such as optic glioma and astrocytoma resulting from NF1 mutations, and osteosarcoma, soft-tissue sarcoma and ACT resulting from TP53 mutations. We also found mutations in genes with no reported association to the diagnosis of the patient, such as BRCA1 and PTCH1 mutations in neuroblastoma, as well as *PMS2* mutations in leukemia. Incidental findings such as these are not uncommon when screening multiple cancer susceptibility genes and do not imply causation. Observed frequencies of these mutations are not inconsistent with those in the general population. For example, the frequency of BRCA1 pathogenic variants in healthy non-Finnish European controls in gnomAD is 0.38% (81 of 21,384) compared to 0.25% in our cohort²³.

We did not observe any significantly higher incidence of cancer among relatives of patients with germline mutations in cancer predisposition genes. This is in line with the findings reported by Zhang et al. While no significant association was found in either study, a numerical difference was found in our study when comparing cancer diagnoses among relatives of patients with and without germline mutations: 28% vs. 42%. This may suggest that a trend may emerge in investigations on a larger number of patients and/or broader genetic analyses including more variants.

In addition to identifying germline mutations in the tumor-bearing patients, a study by Kuhlen et al. highlighted the importance of assessing the presence of heterozygous mutations in the parents affecting the germline of the children, a procedure they termed 'trio sequencing^{20,24}. This may help to identify mutations that could be candidates for familial surveillance with the aim of early detection and treatment. Implementation of surveillance has resulted in increased long-term survival of cancer patients from families with predisposition syndromes²⁵. We currently have parent blood samples from a substantial number of patients presenting with germline mutations in our cohort, and trio sequencing studies are being planned together with larger-scale whole-genome sequencing approaches to examine genetic events that could have been overlooked in the highly focused analysis in the current study.

Materials and methods

Patients. The patients included in this study have been described previously⁴. In brief, the LCCG study enrolls pediatric cancer patients that are diagnosed and treated at the Skåne University Hospital in Sweden, including cancer survivors that are seen at the Late Effects Clinic. Patients are eligible for inclusion if diagnosed before the age of 18 years. The Swedish National Population Register was used to identify all relatives of patients up to the third-degree of relation. The Swedish Cancer Register was used to identify any cancer diagnoses of all relatives within the families of the patients up to the third-degree of relation.

Sequencing and variant classification. Sequencing libraries were prepared from germline DNA extracted from 790 blood samples from the childhood cancer patients using the Fluidigm Juno technique. The assayed genes included the 21 autosomal dominant cancer predisposition genes for which pathogenic- or likely pathogenic variants were detected by Zhang et al.⁵, plus ATM (Table 1).

At least two libraries were prepared from all samples to maximize the sensitivity. Libraries were sequenced on an Illumina HiSeq 2500 system. The pathogenicity of the identified variants was determined according to ACMG-AMP (American College of Medical Genetics and Genomics—American College of Pathology) guidelines or ClinGen-approved gene-specific expert panel criteria, if available, in consultation with experts in clinical genetics and oncology at Lund University and the University of Amsterdam. Identified pathogenic variants were confirmed with Sanger sequencing and cross-referenced with patient clinical data and family history to identify associations with specific diagnoses as well as potential associations with increased familial cancer incidence. A detailed description of the sequencing and classification procedures is provided in Supplementary Methods, and the bioinformatic workflow is depicted in Supplementary Figure S1.

Statistical analyses. Statistical comparisons were carried out using R statistical language (Version 3.3.1). The prevalence of diagnoses and of detected pathogenic variants in the sequenced genes were compared between cohorts using Fisher's exact test and FDR-adjustments were applied to Fisher exact test *p*-values using p.adjust function from the stats (v3.1.1) R package with BH method²⁶. For gene mutation prevalence considered as one group of test for *p*-value adjustments, while all other individual gene test were considered a separate group of test. This also applies to mutation prevalence across different diagnoses, where total cohorts were considered one group and individual diagnoses analyses were considered a second group of tests. FDR-adjusted *p*-values (or *p*-values where applicable) < 0.05 were considered significant.

Ethical approval. The study was approved by the Regional Ethics Review Board, Lund University, Sweden (no. 2008/233, 2010/231 and 2011/33). Access to the Population. Registry and Cancer Registry was approved for participants and parents. Written informed consent was received from patients and/or legal guardians prior to inclusion in this study and all research was performed in accordance with relevant guidelines/regulations.

Received: 21 July 2020; Accepted: 12 February 2021 Published online: 05 March 2021

References

- 1. Saletta, F., Dalla Pozza, L. & Byrne, J. A. Genetic causes of cancer predisposition in children and adolescents. Transl Pediatr 4, 67-75. https://doi.org/10.3978/j.jssn.2224-4336.2015.04.08 (2015).
- 2. Brodeur, G. M., Nichols, K. E., Plon, S. E., Schiffman, J. D. & Malkin, D. Pediatric cancer predisposition and surveillance: an overview, and a tribute to Alfred G Knudson Jr. Clin Cancer Res 23, e1-e5. https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-0702 (2017).
- 3. Magnusson, S., Wiebe, T., Kristoffersson, U., Jernstrom, H. & Olsson, H. Increased incidence of childhood, prostate and breast cancers in relatives of childhood cancer patients. *Fam Cancer* 11, 145–155. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10689-011-9493-3 (2012).
 Stjernfelt, K. J. et al. Predominance of girls with cancer in families with multiple childhood cancer cases. *BMC Cancer* 17, 868. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-017-3899-8 (2017).
- 5. Zhang, J. et al. Germline mutations in predisposition genes in pediatric cancer. N Engl J Med 373, 2336-2346. https://doi.
- org/10.1056/NEJMoa1508054 (2015).
- 6. Grobner, S. N. et al. The landscape of genomic alterations across childhood cancers. Nature 555, 321-327. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nature25480 (2018).
- Stjernfelt, K. J. et al. Increased cancer risk in families with pediatric cancer is associated with gender, age, diagnosis, and degree of relation to the child. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 29, 2171–2179. https://doi.org/10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-20-0322 (2020).
- 8. Michalkiewicz, E. et al. Clinical and outcome characteristics of children with adrenocortical tumors: a report from the international pediatric adrenocortical tumor registry. J Clin Oncol 22, 838-845. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2004.08.085 (2004).
- Dominguez-Valentin, M. et al. Cancer risks by gene, age, and gender in 6350 carriers of pathogenic mismatch repair variants: findings from the prospective Lynch syndrome database. Genet Med 22, 15–25. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41436-019-0596-9 (2020).
- Maniam, P. et al. Pathogenicity and penetrance of germline SDHA variants in pheochromocytoma and paraganglioma (PPGL). J Endocr Soc 2, 806–816. https://doi.org/10.1210/is.2018-00120 (2018). 11. Ten Broeke, S. W. et al. Cancer risks for PMS2-associated Lynch syndrome. J Clin Oncol 36, 2961-2968. https://doi.org/10.1200/
- JCO.2018.78.4777 (2018). 12. Green, R. C. et al. ACMG recommendations for reporting of incidental findings in clinical exome and genome sequencing. Genet
- Med 15, 565-574. https://doi.org/10.1038/gim.2013.73 (2013).
- 13. Maris, J. M. et al. Evidence for a hereditary neuroblastoma predisposition locus at chromosome 16p12-13. Cancer Res 62, 6651-6658 (2002).
- 14. Origone, P. et al. Homozygous inactivation of NF1 gene in a patient with familial NF1 and disseminated neuroblastoma. Am J Med Genet A 118A, 309-313. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.10167 (2003).
- 15. Crucis, A. et al. Rhabdomyosarcomas in children with neurofibromatosis type I: a national historical cohort. Pediatr Blood Cancer 62, 1733-1738. https://doi.org/10.1002/pbc.25556 (2015).
- 16. McPherson, J. R. et al. Whole-exome sequencing of breast cancer, malignant peripheral nerve sheath tumor and neurofibroma from a patient with neurofibromatosis type 1. Cancer Med 4, 1871–1878. https://doi.org/10.1002/cam4.551 (2015).
- 17. Correa, H. Li-Fraumeni syndrome. J Pediatr Genet 5, 84-88. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0036-1579759 (2016).
- 18. Campian, J. & Gutmann, D. H. CNS tumors in neurofibromatosis. J Clin Oncol 35, 2378-2385. https://doi.org/10.1200/ ICO.2016.71.7199 (2017).
- Rahner, N. et al. Compound heterozygosity for two MSH6 mutations in a patient with early onset colorectal cancer, vitiligo and systemic lupus erythematosus. Am J Med Genet A 146A, 1314–1319. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.a.32210 (2008).
- 20. Kuhlen, M. & Borkhardt, A. Trio sequencing in pediatric cancer and clinical implications. EMBO Mol Med 10, 58. https://doi. org/10.15252/emmm.201708641 (2018).
- 21. Qian, M. et al. TP53 germline variations influence the predisposition and prognosis of B-cell acute lymphoblastic Leukemia in children. J Clin Oncol 36, 591-599. https://doi.org/10.1200/JCO.2017.75.5215 (2018).
- 22. Hameed, M. & Mandelker, D. Tumor syndromes predisposing to osteosarcoma. Adv Anat Pathol 25, 217-222. https://doi. org/10.1097/PAP.0000000000000190 (2018).
- 23. Petridis, C. et al. Frequency of pathogenic germline variants in BRCA1, BRCA2, PALB2, CHEK2 and TP53 in ductal carcinoma in situ diagnosed in women under the age of 50 years. Breast Cancer Res 21, 58. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13058-019-1143-y (2019).
- 24. Kuhlen, M. et al. Family-based germline sequencing in children with cancer. Oncogene https://doi.org/10.1038/s41388-018-0520-9 (2018).
- Villani, A. et al. Biochemical and imaging surveillance in germline TP53 mutation carriers with Li-Fraumeni syndrome: 11 year follow-up of a prospective observational study. Lancet Oncol 17, 1295–1305. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(16)30249-2 (2016).
- 26. Team, R. C. Foundation for Statistical Computing. A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing (2016).

Acknowledgements

This study was supported by grants from the Swedish Childhood Cancer Fund, the Swedish Cancer Society, the Royal Physiographic Society of Lund, Mary Béves Stiftelse för Barncancerforskning, ARMEC Lindebergs Stiftelse. Research nurses Anita Schmidt Zander, Ingrid Hagelin, Yvonne Håkansson, and Hanna Sundgren are gratefully acknowledged for their dedicated and skillful assistance, and for co-administration of the LCCG study, and Dr. Susanne Magnusson for her support.

Author contributions

I.Ø., H.O., K.J.S., U.K., M.S.A., T.W. and L.H. were involved in data collection. K.V.S., A.K., C.W. and J.K. were involved in sequencing, data analysis and interpretation. K.V.S., K.J.S., A.K. and I.Ø. were involved in the writing of the manuscript. K.V.S., K.J.S., U.K., M.S.A., T.W., L.H., H.O. and I.Ø. were involved in the study design.

Funding

Open access funding provided by Lund University. The funders of the study had no role in the study design, data collection, data analysis, data interpretation, or writing of the report. The corresponding author had full access to all the data in the study and had final responsibility for the decision to submit the paper for publication.

Competing interests

The authors declare no competing interests.

Additional information

Supplementary Information The online version contains supplementary material available at https://doi. org/10.1038/s41598-021-84502-4.

Correspondence and requests for materials should be addressed to K.v.S.

Reprints and permissions information is available at www.nature.com/reprints.

Publisher's note Springer Nature remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Open Access This article is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License, which permits use, sharing, adaptation, distribution and reproduction in any medium or format, as long as you give appropriate credit to the original author(s) and the source, provide a link to the Creative Commons licence, and indicate if changes were made. The images or other third party material in this article are included in the article's Creative Commons licence and upour intended use is not permitted by statutory regulation or exceeds the permitted use, you will need to obtain permission directly from the copyright holder. To view a copy of this licence, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

© The Author(s) 2021